

Netional Library of Canada

elenater ex du Canada

Canadian Theses Service

Otane, Canada K1A 6N4

Service des thèses canadiannes

AVIS

The quality of this microform is heavily dependent upon the quality of the original thesis submitted for microfitming. Every effort has been made to ensure the highest quality of reproduction possible.

NOTICE

If pages are missing, contact the university which granted the degree.

Some pages may have indistinct print especially if the eriginal pages were typed with a poor typewitter risbon or if the university sent us an interior photocopy.

Reproduction in full or in part of this microlorm is governed by the Canadian Copyright Act, R.S.C. 1970, c. C-30, and subsequent amendments.

La qualité de cette microlonne dépend grandement de la qualité de la thèse sournise au microfilmage. Nous avons tout fait pour assurer une qualité aupérieure de reproduction.

S'il manque des pages, veuillez communiquer avec l'université qui a contéré le grade.

La qualité d'impression de cartaines pages pout laisser à désirer, auriout si les pages ariginales ant dié dactylogra-phiées à l'aide d'un ruban usé du si l'université nous a fait parvenir une photocopie de qualité injérieure.

La reproduction, même partielle, de cette microlorme est soumise à la Loi canadienne sur le droit d'auteur, SRC 1970, c. C-30, et ses amendements subséquents.

۰.

42



.

UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

GLASGOW'S NEW WOMAN IN ART: "STUDIOTIC" DAUGHTERS FROM THE MACDONALD SCHOOL OF SPOOK

by

Sandra Lucretia Gunderson

C

A THESIS

SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES AND RESEARCH IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF

MASTER OF ARTS

ġ,

ART HISTORY

Department of Art and Design

Edmonton, Alberta

Fall 1990



Haland Library

e nationale du Cas

Canadian Theses Service Service des thèses canadiannes

Citoria, Canada KIA 604

The author has granted an inevocable nonexclusive licence allowing the National Library of Canada to reproduce, loan, distribute or sel copies of higher thesis by any means and in any form or format, making this thesis available to interested persons."

The author retains ownership of the copyright in higher thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without higher permingion.

L'auteur a accordé une licence irrévocable et non exclusive permettent à la Bibliothèque nstionale du Canada de reproduire, prêt distribuer ou vendre des copies de sa thi 10 de qualque manière et sous qualque forme que ce soit pour mettre des exemplaires de cette thèse à la disposition des personnes intéressées.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur qui protège as thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extrells substantists de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autoriaation.

ISBN 0-315-64925-9

8

UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

RELEASE FORM

NAME OF AUTHOR: Sandra Lucretia Gunderson

TITLE OF THESIS: GLASGOW'S NEW WOMAN IN ART: "Studiotic" Daughters from the Macdonald School of Spook

DEGREE: Master of Arts

YEAR THIS DEGREE GRANTED: 1990

PERMISSION IS HEREBY GRANTED TO THE UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA LIBRARY TO REPRODUCE SINGLE COPIES OF THIS THESIS AND TO LEND OR SELL SUCH COPIES FOR PRIVATE, SCHOLARLY OR SCIENTIFIC RESEARCH PURPOSES ONLY.

THE AUTHOR RESERVES OTHER PUBLICATION RIGHTS, AND NEITHER THE THESIS NOR EXTENSIVE EXTRACTS FROM IT MAY BE PRINTED OR OTHERWISE REPRODUCED WITHOUT THE AUTHOR'S WRITTEN PERMISSION.

14634 Park Drive EDMONTON, Alberta TSR 5V4

Dese august Dect. 1990

EPOCH IV - "THE NEW WOMAN"

(Positively Her First and Only Appearance in Glasgow)

New Woman, "gentle creature," is stern of mind and feature, She's making ducks and drakes of man's most cherished whims, She wears his hats and coats! she wants to share his votes!! She wants an <u>anyal</u> world composed of "hers" and "hims"!

Verse from the Masque "The R(Evolution) of Woman" written by Francis Newbery and performed by GSA students Bellefield Sanstorium, Lanark, c. 1900.

UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES AND RESEARCH

THE UNDERSIGNED CERTIFY THEY HAVE READ, AND RECOMMEND TO THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES AND RESEARCH FOR ACCEPTANCE, A THESIS ENTITLED

GLASGOW'S NEW WOMAN IN ART:

"Studiotic" Daughters from the Macdonald School of Spook

Submitted by

Sandra Lucretia Gunderson

IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF ARTS

.

ÍR,

ART HISTORY

Date: 14 May 70

DEDICATION

To Mark

Who is always there

end

To Margaret and Prances

Who should be here now.

ABSTRACT

In the last decade of the nineteenth century two sisters, Margaret and Frances Macdonald, produced a series of watercolors and graphic designs which incorporated the female nude. Their decorative style was supposedly without precedent: a blatant rejection of both academic and Arts & Crafts conventions in favor of unorthodox, symbolic images. These provocative works were produced during the sisters' enrollment at the Glasgow School of Art in the period 1800-04. The Glasgow public described their designs as hideous, "ghoul-like" offences, and London critics subsequently attached the label "School of Spook" to the Macdonald sisters and their husbands Mackintosh and MacNair.

Women artists who created not only nude but distorted female figures were extremely rare and invariably controversial. By limiting their access to the nude model, the Academy attempted to channel women artists into the lower ranks of landscape, still-life, portrait and genre artists. The Glasgow School of Art was very much an exception in terms of these usual gender-biased teaching practices. The philosophies of its Headmaster, Francis Newbery, were critically important to the Macdonald sisters' development in particular, and fostered an independence on the part of the school's students in general. This independent spirit was instrumental in initiating a unique, student-run periodical known as the Magazine, where most of the Macdonald sisters' easily work was sepreduced. It also manifested itself in their schellion against Academic conventions and in radical imagery. The catalysts for this schellion are to be found in the ideologies of two very different types of art periodicals: (1) Mainstream journals such as the Magazine of Art and Art Journal, which functioned as organs of the Academy, and (2) the new, more polemical journals such as the Studio and Yellow Book which challenged these notions by focusing on such issues as younger artists, design, and international art.

Research to date has primarily addressed the Macdonald sisters as secondary to the architects Mackintosh and MacNair. The significance of the periodical press in general and the relevance of the *Magasine* in particular, for the assessment of their early work has been overlooked. This thesis examines the graphic work of the Macdonald sisters produced during the years 1800-04 and the conflicting ideologies conveyed by the press which gave rise to the evolution of Glasgow's "New Woman" in art.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

I gratefully acknowledge the encouragement and assistance of my supervisors Bridget Elliott and Ronald Davey. I am also indebted to Janice Helland (Messorial University of Newfoundland) and George Rawson (Fine Art Librarian at the Glasgow School of Art) who generously shared their enthusiasm and special knowledge of the Macdonald sisters and the Glasgow School of Art. My husband, family and friends — notably Georgina and my colleague Lynn Sinclair — were a constant support and I thank them all for their patience and understanding.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page

INTRODUCT	ON	•••		• • •	•••	•	•		•	1
CHAPTER 1	Ghouls, Grievances	and Gl	laswegia	RS .		•	•		•	6
CHAPTER 2	Newbery, New Atti School of Art	tudes a	ad New	Wome	n at	the	G G	lasg	ow	13
CHAPTER 3	Conflicting Ideologie Academy in the Pe	ns: Art riodical	t, Artist Press	s and t	he .	•			• •	27
CHAPTER 4	The Quintessential Art Through the E	Megesii yes of '	ne and i "L'Ignor	its Sour		•				50
CONCLUSION					• •	•	•		•	83
POOTNOTES		•••			••		•		•	90
BELEOGRAP	FY	•••				•	••		•	119
APPENDIX I	Summary of Awa	rds .				•	• •	• •	•	1 3 0
APPENDIX I	: Illustrations .					•	•		•	133

LIST OF ILLUSTRATIONS

Fig. 1	Margaret Macdonald, Summer (c. 1893) (Pen, ink, pencil and watercolor, 51.7 = 21.8 cm) From The Megasine, April, 1894, p. 25	1 33
Fig. 2	Margaret Macdonald, The Path of Life (1894) (Watercolor; original destroyed or lost) From the Magazine, April 1894, p. 23	133
Fig. 3	Frances Macdonald, Crucifision (c. 1893–94) (Design for mural decoration; original lost) From the Megasine, April 1894	134
Fig. 4	Detail of Crucifision	134
Fig. 5	Frances Macdonald, Ascension (c. 1893–94) (Design for mural decoration; original lost) From the Megasine, April 1894	134
Fig. 6	Detail of Ascension	134
Fig. 7	Edward Burne-Jones and William Morris, Love Leading the Pilgrim (c. 1868) (Collaborative design for stained glass and tapestry)	135
Fig. 8	Margaret Macdonald, The 5th of November (1894) (Pencil, watercolor on grey paper, 31.5 × 19.0 cm) From the Megazine, November 1894	135
Fig. 9	Frances Macdonald, Eve (Ex Libris for Lucy Raeburn) (November 1893) (Bookplate-Stencil, 13.5 × 12 cm) Frontspiece from the Magazine, November 1893	136
Fig. 10	Frances Macdonald, Music Program for the Glasgow School of art "At Home," November 25, 1893 (1893) (Lithograph or line block, 13.1 = 11.8 cm)	136
Fig. 11	Frances Macdonald, Bookplate for Thomas Wilson (c. 1883) (Lithograph, 3.9 = 7.8 cm)	136

Fig. 12	Margaret Macdonald, Invitation Card for an "At Home" for the Glasgow School of Art Club, 25th November (c. 1893) (Lithograph or line block, 13.1 × 15.6 cm)	137
Fig. 13	Alice Woodward, Design for the '91 Art Club "At Home" From the Studio III, no. 15, June 1894	137
Fig. 14	Charles Rennie Mackintosh, Hervest Moon (1892) (Pencil, watercolor, 35.2 × 27.6 cm)	137
Fig. 15	Charles Rennie Mackintosh, Invitation to the Glasgow School of Art Club "At Home," 19th November, 1892 (Blue ink, 13.4 = 21.7 cm)	138
Fig. 16	C.F.M. Voysey, <i>Design for Wallpaper</i> (c.1893) From the Studio I, no. 6 (September 1893): 231	138
Fig. 17	Jan Toorop, <i>The Three Brides</i> (1893) (Charcoal and colored pencil, 78 × 98 cm) From the Studio I, no. 5 (August 1893): 247	139
Fig. 18	Charles Rennie Mackintosh, Design for Diploma ewarded by Glasgow School of Art Club (c. 1893–94) (Linocut, 23.2 = 29 cm)	1 39
Fig. 19	Charles Rennie Mackintosh, <i>Descent of Night</i> (c. 1893-04) (Pencil and watercolor, 24.0 × 17.0 cm) From the Magasine, Spring 1804	140
Fig. 20	Charles Reanie Mackintosh, <i>Spring</i> (1894) (Watercolor and pencil) From the <i>Magasine</i>	140
Fig. 21	Charles Rennie Mackintosh, <i>Winter</i> (1895) (Pencil, watercolor, 31.8 × 24.0 cm) From the <i>Magasine</i> , Spring 1896	140
Fig. 22	Agnes Raeburn, Ex Libris for the <i>Magasine</i> (1894) (Pencil and watercolor) Frontspiece for the <i>Magasine</i> , April 1894	141
Fig. 23	Agnes Raeburn, The Winged Woman (1894) (Pen and ink drawing) Frontispiece for the Megazine, 1894-95	141
Fig. 24	Frances Macdonald, A Pond (1884) (Pencil, pen, watercolor, 32 = 25.8 cm) From the Megasine, November 1884	142

Page

Page

Fig.	25	Dante Gabriel Rossetti, Astarte Syriaca (1877) (Oil on canvas)	142
Fig.	26	Anonymous, No (1894) (Pen and ink drawing) From the Magazine (April 1894): 39	143
Fig.	27	Aubrey Beardsley, Salome (1893) (Pen and ink illustration) From the Studio 1, no. 1 (April 1893): 19	143
Fig.	28	Henry Mitchel, Black and White (c. 1894–94) (Pen drawing) From the Megazine, Spring 1895	144
Fig.	29	Starr Wood, Parody on Aubrey Beardsley (1894) From the Studio, III, no. 14 (May 1894)	144

INTRODUCTION

During the first half of the 1890's two art students from the Glasgow School of Art produced a series of watercolours and graphic designs which incorporated the female nude. Their decorative style was supposedly without precedent, a blatant rejection of the formal vocabularies and subject parameters of the prevailing Arts & Crafts Movement. The unorthodox, symbolic images they produced were perceived by some art writers as ". . .part of some strange system of magic or ritual. . .crowned by faces of weird import."¹¹ Critics in London opposed to or unprepared for their stylistic innovations determined that "the School of Spook" was a fitting label for a group whose designs were pervaded by "ghostly long drawn figures with pained faces and sadness passing words."²

These comments applied to the work of Margaret Macdonald (1865-1933) and Frances Macdonald (1874-1921) in collaboration with their respective husbands, Charles Rennie Mackintosh (1868-1928) and Herbert MacNair (1868-1953). This group, later known as "The Glasgow Four", produced a decorative style which was adopted by a number of their colleagues at the Glasgow School of Art and subsequently termed "the Glasgow Style."

Mandates of the prevailing Arts and Crafts and Aesthetic Movements called for a considerably more conservative approach to design with firmly established formal vocabularies and subject parameters. In contrast, the unorthodox designs produced by Margaret and Frances Macdonald evolved from

1

their individual personalities and talents as well as a specific set of attitudes, eclectic sources and circumstances. The end result was not an insular movement but one of considerable influence. As Hermann Muthesius wrote in 1902:

Whatever one's individual attitude to the Glasgow style may be, one thing cannot be denied: it has brought new values into the turmoil of the artistic manifestations of our time. It is independent to a high degree and bears the stamp of breeding and character. More than that it has a contagious effect. The stimulus it has given is felt not only in Glasgow, it has penetrated deep into the Continent and certainly as far as Vienna where it found fertile soul.³

In its embryonic stages, the style of the Glasgow Four was attributable at least equally to the Macdonald sisters; however their contribution has subsequently been overshadowed by their husbands who later achieved considerable professional status as architects and interior designers. In retrospect their work may be seen as the embryonic stages of a shift towards Art Nouveau and the Modern Movement. Much of the research to date has focused on this aspect, particularly emphasizing the architectural achievements of Machintosh and MacNair. Nevertheless, in spite of this subsequent history, it is interesting to note that in the 1990's the Studie, an influential art periodical, referred to this new style as "the Macdonald School."⁴

In fact the highly conventionalised (a term widely used and understood in the 19th Century and a near equivalent to "stylined") or "ghoul-like" female figure which informed the School of Spook had its origins at the Glasgow School of Art, where it was developed by the Macdonald sisters prior to formation of the Glasgow Four in 1866-66.⁴ The Macdonald sisters also contributed to more than forty exhibitions throughout Europe and in America between 1895 and 1924.⁴ Leading contemporary periodicals which featured their work included the Studie, the Yellow Book, Deberative Kunst, Deutsche Kunst und Deberation, and Ver Sacrum.

Over 150 of their works, including watercolors, graphics, metalwork, textiles and decorative panels have been documented with slightly over balf of this number surviving. Forty of these are by Margaret and twenty by Frances, as attested by their signatures. The remainder have been attributed either jointly to the sisters, or allegedly to either sister on stylistic grounds.⁷

During the early 1800's the sisters worked primarily in watercolour, gouache or pen and pencil; in some cases only these drawings, as preliminary designs for decorative objects, survive. Although the preferred medium of both sisters was beaten metal or gesso wall panels, the origins of the distorted, stylised female figures are to be found in the graphic designs and drawings from the period of their enrollment at the Glasgow School of Art in 1800-04. Work of this nature, which is the subject of this thesis, is drawn from a variety of religious and literary themes. Ultimately Margaret was influenced by the writings of contemporary Belgian symbolist author and playwright Maurice Masterlinck, and by Shakespearean and fairytale subjects. Frances, however, continued to develop symbolic and allegorical imagery in collaboration with her husband, MacNair. Neither sister worked directly from nature. No shatchbooks exist, nor are there any known portraits, landscapes or still lifes.⁶

As noted above, the "Macdonald School" was a term destined to be omitted in subsequent analyses of the Glasgow Four and its members. It has been pointed out that "Machintosh's dynamic personality so dominated the scene in later years that his friends and admisers almost invariably contend that he, and he alone, was responsible for all original work emanating from Glasgow in the 1990's."⁹ This opinion was shared by the critic, P. Morton Shand, who pointedly omitted any reference to either sister in his article "Scenario for a Human Drama: The Glasgow Interlude" published in the Architectural Review of 1935.⁴⁰ Margaret, he believed, could not in any sense be considered her husband's equal or his "alter ego" since

"Outside of circles of loyal friends in Glasgow and Chelses her work is either unknown, or long since forgotten; and the future is scarcely likely to see her rather thin talent restored to a place of honour."¹¹

Despite several exceptions, the negative criticisms of more recent writers appear to have outweighed even the influential voice of the Studie. Earlier, more supportive journalists and even Mackintosh himself, who declared that "Margaret has genius; I have only talent"¹² merit considerably more attention than that which has previously been granted.

With the exception of a single exhibition of Margaret's work undertaken by the Hunterian Art Gallery of the University of Glasgow (1963-84), little has been published to date which specifically addresses the work of the Macdonald sisters.¹³ Although often asserted, most of the allegations about the Macdonald sisters' formal associations with historical ornament or their contemporaries have not been conclusively developed. In fact, the existing accounts can be seen as problematic since they invariably discuss the Macdonald sisters in a more generalized group context.¹⁴

Both primary and secondary seviewers have acknowledged that the Studie, the Beergreen: A Northern Seasonal and the Yellow Book wase amongst the new particilicals which had significant impact upon the work of the Glangow Pour. However, few if any sources have (1) undertaken detailed and historical research on the Macdonald sisters' early designs, particularly in terms of a thorough, formal analysis; (2) addressed the allegations of stylistic precedents, which include Egyptian art, Celtic ornament, the symbolism of Beardsley and Toorop, and the Pre-Raphaelites; and (3) explored the ways in which both mainstream periodicals and newer periodicals affected the production and reception of the Macdonald sisters' work. These are the issues which will be pursued in this thesis.

CEAPTER 1

GROULS, GRIEVANCES AND GLASWEGIANS

Would you witness a conception Of the women really New Without the least deception From the artist's point of view See the Art School Exhibition In the rue de Souchishall They don't charge you for admission (For they haven't got the gal)

As pointed by her sister Who affects the realm of Art The Woman New's a twister To give a nervous man a start She is calculated chiefly To make him really think That he's got 'em and that, briefly, R's the dire result of drink

Por if Caliban was mated With a femine perilla Who her youth had dissipated O'er the book yelept the Yellow The daughters of the wedding Would be something such as these---Sady scent of fleshly pedding And ground-spacing at the inces.

But the dodge is very easy If of conscience you're devoid Tube a suppor---if it please you---Of reast port and liner fried From the nightmarve that will follow Puint impressions in pale green Of the hap the sought your pillow Spectral, hidsows and lean. Let them waltz across your paper in a usird Macabre dance Or perform some fiendish caper With the Boardsley leering glance Let their slim limbs sproul erretic And eachew all kinds of dress If the whole thing's idiotic Then your picture's a success!

If you're asked for explanations Talk vapuely of design Or adopt a few evasions About temporement and line But if nothing save confession Of your real intent will do Say the hage are your impression Of the Women who are "New."

> From "The New Woman in Art", Glasgow Beauing News, Nevember 13, 1994

Proudly displayed on the walls of the Glasgow School of Art, the New Woman greated spectators who attended the school's Art Club Exhibition in November of 1804. There was no doubt that she had an impact — even if she more closely resembled a two-headed serpentine dancer.¹ In the subsequent barrage of protests mounted by various local newspapers, citizens of Glasgow conveyed their horror in graphic terms: One critic shuddered that the New Woman resembled "Human beings drawn on the gas-pipe system — arms, legs, and bodies all of the same shinny patterns, with large lips and immense hands," and asserted that she was obviously the work of a framied medical student, judging from the ghoulish objects floating about in a sea of green mod and anatomical parts.³

The funce was caused by artists, not diabolical medical practitioners: specifically, Francis Newbery's students from the Glasgow School of Art (GEA). Logically, the Glasgow public might have anticipated that an Exhibition of work from the School's Art Club would have reflected the achievements and status of the Glasgow School of Art which had achieved a second place in the United Kingdom at the National Competitions. However, when confronted with the weird symbolism of some works, the Glasgow public could only conclude that the students surely suffered from "delirium tremens."³ Even the judges of that exhibition exclaimed that some of the more extraordisary works surely led to the graveyard. Alleging his fellow judges to have become ill from nightmares when exposed to these images, one judge domanded that in future this "ghoul-like sort of thing" be suppressed.⁴ Quir even refused to satirize these images, reflecting instead on what it termed the "good" work — flower studies and etchings devoid of the dreaded stippling and scraping. These, it declared, had evidences of honest endeavour with no lack of originality.⁵ As for the "ghoul-like" designs of the Misses Macdonald, Quir pronounced these as

"simply hideous, and the less said about them the better. Distinctly the authorities should not halt till such offences are brought within the scope of the Further Powers."⁶

Margaret and Frances Macdoneld, though presumably well versed in design and theory, were the chief perpetrators of these artistic blasphemies. One newspaper account from the 1800's described them as thoroughly earnest students with "vivid imagination and (art apart) remarkably clever girls who could persumably explain their theories, though not to anyone's unflustanding."⁷ Originality was one thing, the critics cried, but why two young ladies with nothing of gloom in their own atmosphere should spend their time designing glastly images was bayend comprehension.⁶ "Originality", it would appear, should not extend to figural variations or deviations from aesthetic standards of the period, particularly if the artist was female. The social and academic conventions of that era relegated women artists to an inferior status which, in determining their role as still-life, genre or portrait artists or alternatively, arts and craftswomen (which held an even lower level of esteem) implicitly barred them from pursuing the nude figure without major compromise.

The greatest outrage of judges and spectators alike was directed to the distortions and the accompanying connotations of starvation and death in the Macdonald sisters' figural works. As one self-proclaimed "outsider — not a life class student but (one) with common sense" pointed out,

"...peinting figures with no clothes on has always excited opposition from a large portion of the public, but these ambitious enthusiasts in their search after truth paint their figures without even their flesh on. The only consolution I can see is they can't go much further."

Aside from exaggerated anatomical parts, emaciation and macabre associations with death (graveyards), the public also took offence to the colours employed by the Macdonald sisters, specifically the biting, acidic green which characterises much of their early work:

"How a person with any protensions to senity can look at the caricature of a dissipated lay model with anything but amused pity is more than I can understand. ...'All flosh is grass', we are told, but that is surely no senson why their figures should be coloured such a balaful green. . .I hope that some at least of the students will take Mr. Rocke's advice to heart and rise from the pes-soup bath in which they at present seem to be submarged."¹⁹

It is significant that these objectionable images — not only unclothed but "unfleshed" and distorted — had been conceived of and executed by two funale students of the Glasgow School of Art. The institution had by then achieved its reputation as a progressive art school openly receptive to women, encouraging individualism and demanding originality. Yet none of the other male or female students produced the hauntingly Symbolist images which earned the Macdonald sisters and their future husbands Charles Rennie Mackintosh and Herbert MacNair the label "School of Spook."¹¹

The mandates of the prevailing Aesthetic and Arts & Crafts Movements, along with figureheads such as William Morris, Walter Crane and Christopher Dresser, provided guidance and stylistic precedents which most of the other male and female students of the GSA adopted. Although many women at the School also focused on the female figure, they rarely presented nude images and, in any event, avoided figural distortion. Apart from some instances of stylisation in decorative symbols, most of their work remained safely within the prescribed conventions of medieval manuscript illumination, fairy tales, Shakespearian drama and representations of nature.

Glasgow's "New Woman in Art" evolved from the liberated artistic milieu of the Glasgow School which owed a great deal to the energies of its Beadmaster, Francis Newbery. This "New Woman" was the creation of an updated and exceptional kind of artist: the woman who could freely explore, exploit and manipulate the female form without restriction. Far removed from the voluptuous Academy nude and devoid of the usual classical and allegorical accoutrements, this "New Woman" clearly challenged her audience on two fronts: first, in a formal sense she was unprecedented in Britain, rising amidet a conservative Scottish tradition of brown-toned landscape and gence paintings (which induced several writers in the periodicals to attach the label "gluepot peinters" to the Scottish artists who precedent the Macdonald sisters). Second, her physical state engendered uncomfortable associations with decademor: more particularly, the femme fatale of Beardsley and other Symbolist artists. One critic also pointed out that this "New Woman" was one and the same as her sister — the artist who had created her. As such, the New Woman's deviations from the heavily inscribed norms and expectations of a healthy femininity were a parallel to the unladylike, subversive behavior of the Macdonald sisters in producing her. By encroaching upon Academic conventions which proclaimed portrayals of the nude to be the jurisdiction of male artists, the Macdonald sisters were analogous to the political and social insurgents often referred to as "Wild" or "New Women."

Women artists who created not only nude but distorted female figures were a phenomenon: access to the nude model was a control by which the academy attempted to force women artists into a lower status of landscape, still-life, portrait or genre artist. This type of gender bias was prevalent in both enrollment and teaching practices of most art institutions, but the Glasgow School of Art was an exception. When the Glasgow public indignantly expressed its disapproval of the controversial designs by the Macdonald sisters at the GSA Exhibition, the press reported that its Headmaster Francis Newbery "...is a preceptor who will not be fossilieed — which accounts for the Art Posters' failure to petrify him."¹³

There were other important but opposing forces which played a significant role in the New Woman's evolution. On the one hand, the official male-dominated Art Academy assumed a monopolistic role in defining these codes of expectation for both the public and the art community. Its conservative and virtually hegemonic mandates were expressed through pedantic, mainstream art periodicals such as the Megazine of Art and Art Journal which reflected a strong gender bias. On the other hand, the advent of new publications in the last decades of the 19th Century countered these conventional currents, opening new avenues of enquiry and providing a powerful motivation for young artists. Since the art periodical was an integral teaching component of any art school, it was a powerful means of conveying both visual styles and ideologies. The flood of art journals was generally a reflection of an increased interest in matters of art and taste; consequently art critics gradually assumed something of the charisma and popularity of theologians.¹³ The public was also offered substantial reviews of current art exhibitions through national daily newspapers, which shaped their expectations and opinions.

One final source, previously overlooked to date, also leads one to question the dominance of Mackintosh in formation of the Spook School style. This is the Megasine, a unique and short-lived publication created by the elite of the Glasgow School of Art (Frances and Margaret amongst them). This journal offers the clearest evidence of students' attitudes and preferred themes, nince it is the direct and personal expression of primarily women artists. The majority of the Macdonald sisters' early work was designed for or contained within that publication. Thus, while the Magazine affirms the importance of the art periodical it also provides an opportunity to assess the unrestrained "New Women" from the Macdonald School of Spook.

12.

CHAPTER 2

NEWBERY, NEW ATTITUDES AND NEW WOMEN AT THE GLASGOW SCHOOL OF ART

During the 1880's the Macdonald family left Newcastle-Under-Lyme where Margaret, Frances and their two brothers Charles and Archibald had spent their youth, and travelled to Scotland. They eventually settled in Dungas Castle, Bowling, in 1889. As a result of this move, the Macdonald sisters were able to attend one of the most successful art schools in the country: the Glasgow School of Art.¹ Their attendance at this institution during the years 1800-1894 had a critical impact on the development of their style, largely due to the teaching philosophies of its Headmaster, Francis H. Newbery. For Margaret, the association with Newbery developed into a forty year friendship.³

Newbery was an academic painter in his own right, but he also fostered a strong belief in the primary importance of design and the decorative arts. On his appointment as Headmaster of the GSA in 1885, Newbery ratified the directives of the school, voicing an allegiance towards design and the aesthetics of his adopted city:

"The aim would be to make the education of such a character as to practically supply that which Glasgow at present needs — namely a race of designers of her own creation, capable of supplying the

13

manufacturers of Glasgow with workable design, suitable for any manufacture on which the influence of art can be brought to bear.³

The most significant of Newbery's philosophies — many of which were published in local newspapers — called for creative independence. Under his direction the Macdonald sisters and their contemporaries were assured an uninhibited artistic climate from which the sisters' startlingly unprecedented images arose. Collectively, work produced by GSA students was perceived as unique. Subsequent to the 1805 Liege Exhibition L'Osuve Artistique which included 110 exhibits from Newbery's students (the Macdonald sisters amongst them), its organiser George Serrurier wrote of Newbery:-

"Our Schools of Art are far, very far indeed from being so advanced as yours, and what has above all astonished us in your work is the great liberty left to the pupils to follow their own individuality.⁴

Probably the most significant result of Newbery's demands for original design in Glasgow was the evolution of "The Glasgow Style". Emerging under his enlightened leadership in the mid-1890's it differed from the work of the Glasgow School of Painters in that it was a distinctive decorative arts style created equally by male and female students who borrowed nothing from the previous generation of Scottish artists.⁵ Through experimentation and contact with the work of their contemporaries in England and on the Continent, the group achieved what might be termed an idiosyncratic variation of Art Neuveen peculiar to Glasgow.⁶ As the Studie declared.

"Nowhere has the modern movement of art been entered upon more seriously than at Glasgow: the church, the school, the house, the restaurant, the shop, the poster, the book, with its printing, illustrating, and binding have all come under the spall of the new influence." At its core was a group known as "The Four": The Macdonald sisters, Mackintosh, and MacNair.⁸ The earliest available work of the Macdonald sisters hints at the stylistic vocabulary which characterised the movement: stylised, organically inspired motifs of roses, foliage, and willowy human forms, employing sinuous curves juxtaposed with taut lines.⁹ The relative visibility of its female members was a significant departure not only from the celebrity status of the contemporary "Glasgow Boys" and other local male artists, but also the prevailing male-dominated staff and students of British art schools.

Though Newbery clearly — and equally — encouraged female students, the exposure and support of women artists at the GSA owed as much to his predecessor Robert Greenlees. During his term as Headmaster of the Haldane Academy (as the Glasgow School of Art was then known) Greenlees played an instrumental role in the formation of the Glasgow Society of Lady Artists, a group which grew in status and number from its inception in 1882 until its demise in 1971. All of its eight founding members — women painters, teachers and art workers — were former students who sought an alternative to the weakly market (a basaar at which essentially amateur artists and crafts people sold their wares) as the sole outlet at which they could display and sell their work.

The task was particularly difficult in Scotland, where women artists were virtually non-existent prior to the end of the 19th Century.⁴⁰ Rarely did circumstances permit Scottish women the required time for concentrated study and development of their talent. Inevitably economics prevailed, for in that poverty-strichen country visual arts could be produced only for a wealthy minority whose limited patronage excluded professional women artists.¹¹ While the Trustees' Academy of Edinburgh had admitted both sexes since its inception in 1760, its emphasis lay in improving the standard of design of "manufactures" rather than as a training ground for painters. In 1840 Life Classes were introduced, and these continued during the transition to School of Art under the Department of Science and Art of South Kensington in 1858.¹³ These were segregated classes, as were the entrances to the institution: male students entered from the front street, and women from the rear of the premises.¹³ Such institutions, in any event, seldom encouraged their female students to actually consider the profession of artist as a career. In particular, the Edinburgh Art Academy held opposing views to those of the GSA. Sir Watson in speaking to the GSA Annual Meeting of 1885 suid:-

"I utterly discard the extraordinary views by Sir Fettes Douglas in his address, on a late occasion, to the students of the Edinburgh School of Art, as to work and capacities of women. Sir William declares she has no talent for drawing: speaks of her relative failure in art, and asks 'why is women's work like man's work only weaker and poorer?' Among her characteristics used to be beauty, grace, purity, smartness, and fine vividness of mind and quick perception. Most of these qualities are required, and can be expressed in art. Yet where are they to be found in her work? I answer, you will find them in the Glasgow School of Art. I believe that in the fine arts women, if they apply themselves, will take a distinguished place. . and I trust, by many of our Lady Students, that they act for much higher motives than those attributed to them by that gentleman."¹⁴

The most viable alternatives for women were the Government Schools of Design which had been created to foster the local manufacturing industries by promoting good design.⁴⁵ Accordingly, their major thrust was never towards academic painting or "high art". In principle, the GSA was one of numerous such institutions throughout Britain.⁴⁶ Its famale contingent comprised the majority of day-student enrollment at a higher tuition fee, while workers from the artisan class (male or female) attended early morning or evening sessions.¹⁷ This structure was particularly beneficial to the community of Glasgow, for it not only reduced the costs of foreign production but elevated an aesthetic consciousness of the design trade. As GSA President Sir James Watson declared,

"From the exigencies of circumstances we have now in our schools of art, what we look for in vain in the schools of our Continental neighbours — namely the producer and the purchaser being educated side by side."¹⁵

Watson's comment indicates that the GSA student (many of whom were women) qualified as both professional designer and arbiter of taste. Without question women of that era were expected to fulfill the latter role.¹⁹

Their potential as professional designers, however, was debatable. For instance, John Rushin, a primary force for reform in the industrial revolution and one who had immense influence on the Arts & Crafts Movement, believed that "the women's intellect is not for invention or creation but sweet ordering, arrangement and decision. Her great function is praise."³⁰ Another source acknowledged that the creative abilities of female students at the Royal Academy were directly proportional to their appearance and their youthfulness:

the girl the better the study. . . Wh al rule, the po my Sel sir way justo the Acade de there w ist found th t them some who were well advanced in years - ve taking and di to app hand an ---een I de net m borthy after this the elderly female student may Schools. It was rather creek, but I is, and very s of all sta iar crud, but I we the Jastic

The same writer confessed that girls worked "very hard and well: numbers of them have taken medals over the heads of boys. . ." but in lacking the self-reliant conceit which so often characterised the brightest geniuses of the male sex these female students, as potential artists, were doomed to failure.²³

The limitations imposed on most women artists of this era who wished to be regarded as serious professionals — designers, craftspersons, academic painters or otherwise — have been well documented.²³ Often these restrictions were placed by the institution itself (in restricting or prohibiting female students), by prescribed social mandates (which refused to acknowledge women as serious students or professionals) or shear economics (working for monty entailed loss of caste).²⁴ Such established attitudes were efficiently conveyed to the students of arts institutions. For example, the *Magazine of Art*, a periodical which essentially reflected the views of the Academy, addressed itself to the issue in various editorials. In "Woman, and Her Chance as an Artist", it decread that

...in the probationary drawings of patient imitativeness — simple and touching devotion to stipple and shadow rather than true artistic power and breadth of any kind, woman may always be depended on to assert her power of execution; but it is in invention and originality, or the realisation of them, that the failure of the sex in art becomes apparent. Hence it is that the artists of first-class ability produced by the country are furnished by the small minority of male passed condideter; the women usually relapse into obscurity, after achieving a partial success — they win the minor scholarships and then lose themesives into the Nirvana of artistic mediocrity.³⁵

The editorial also stated that no female artist was worthy to be placed on a lovel even with mesters of the second rank, encepting perhaps Ross Bonheur, who was characterised "as masculine in her somewhat merrow range of execution and conception as she is in face and method of dress".²⁴

Neither Newbery nor his predecessor Greenless held similar views, despite their alliance with the Arts & Crafts Movement, the philosophies of its mentors and their respect for the Royal Academies.³⁷ Greenless' efforts, it has been noted, aided the formation of The Glasgow Society of Lady Artists (1982) of which his own daughter Georgina Greenless was a founding member and officer. This was the first women's society of its kind in Scotland and its rapidly increasing membership encompassed virtually every serious female artist in Glasgow, most of whom were graduates of the GSA.³⁶ Margaret Macdonald, though not an official member, exhibited with the group.³⁰ Two of her watercoloss, "Les Giroflees" and "The Rose Garden" were destroyed by fire while being exhibited in May of 1901.

The Society seriously undertook the study of art through life classes, monthly mostings at which sketches were exhibited, and annual exhibition of Members' vork. Failure to being work to meetings resulted in fines; and expulsion was threatened should no work be exhibited within one session.³⁰ The quality of members' work was reflected in highly successful exhibitions, which enabled the Club to raise sufficient funds to purchase its own premiess in 1806. The Society fostered great cameraderis, enthusiasm and novelty, for members were considered "rather daring and fast".³¹ The women's movement in Scotland was then in its early stages (women over twenty had been granted municipal, and were pressing for parliamentary, vote); thus the Society represented a vehicle through which a form of independence might be manifected.³⁰

Membership in women's suffrage societies in Scotland as elsewhere also selected a prodominance of women in the arts. By 1988 the Glasgow Society of Lady Artists had secured leasehold premises at 5 Blyswood Square; and this location became a primary meeting place for suffragettes.³² Many of the Macdonald sisters' fellow students, taking full advantage of their artistic and evidently political freedom, stitched suffrage banners between class sessions.³⁴ Ann Macbeth, head of the Embroidery Department at the school, assumed a key role as suffrage banner-maker and Jessie Newbery, also an instructor at the School and wife of its Headmaster, was an active member of the Women's Social and Political Union.³⁴

Clearly the liberated atmosphere of the GSA was an appropriate one in which its students could pursue both artistic and political challenges. The relative number of its female students and staff, coupled with Newbery's encouragement thereof, was a significant factor in creating this ambience. During his tenure the proportion of female students increased steadily from 20% (1981-82) to 30% in the first school term in which the Macdonald sisters were enrolled (1809-01). In their last term (1809-04), 206 female, compared to 332 male students, comprised 30% of the student body.²⁴

An increase in female enrollment was not unique to the GSA. The Magazine of Art, in its 1800 issue, cited the "extraordinary proponderance of women over men" in the number of successful candidates for admission to the Royal Academy schools:-

Last year ion of the twelve new probationers were women; this year, ion out of sixteen belong to the artistically, 'weaker ser'. . . If the index could justify their success at the predminery examination by later distinction, not only in their student period but also in ofter-this, the present standard might well be retained. . . This is a subject that should engage the prior attention of the sitting Reform Committee in Durington House.³⁷ Many of the female instructors at the GSA, including Prances Macdonald and Newbery's wife Jessie, were graduates of the school and assigned teaching roles in the applied or decorative arts.³⁶ The majority of these women were conforming to an extremely ancient tradition in Scottish education: that of teaching needlework to girls.³⁶ Girls received special training in the decorative tradition as early as the secondary level of their education. Domestic science and homecraft were added to the standard subjects of arithmetic, English, history and language. The emphasis undoubtedly stemmed from their teachers' training, which required daytime studies of academic subjects and evenings for perfecting needlework.⁴⁶ Women therefore dominated the teaching of embroidery at the GSA; and eventually needlework won its place as a valid art form through their efforts.⁴¹

When Newbery assumed his position as Headmaster, there were no famale instructors on staff.⁴² In the year in which the Macdonald sisters enrolled, two out of eight instructors were women.⁴³ Two years later Jessie Dunlop became susponsible for "Artistic Needlework tanght by a lady"; and in the following year Stained Glass, Wood and Stone Carving, Pottery, Bookhinding, Repousse and Metalwork were offered and tanght primarily by women "in a soom specially fitted up" with the most modern conveniences and equipment then available.⁴⁴ By the time the Macdonald sisters graduated in 1804, five women — teaching exclusively crafts subjects — were on staff.⁴⁶

The seletively uncommon circumstances which permitted access to famile instructors was not, at least for Margaret Macdonald, a new experience. On April 34, 1877, at the age of 13 years, 5 months, Margaret Macdonald entered the Orme Girls' School, being the girls' section of Newcastle-Under-Lyme

School. Founded in 1876. Orme was the first grammar school for girls in North Staffordshire, and considered a pioneering institution in the field of female education. In that year she was amongst the thirty new girls who swelled encolument in the institution from its original 54 pupils. When she left in December 1880 at age 16, the number had grown to 150. The curriculum she undertook included French, Botany, Natural Philosophy, Piano, Singing, German and Drawing; four of which classes (Preach, Singing, Plano and German) were taught by women. Margaret's drawing instructor was a Mr. Bacon, then Hendmaster of Newcastle Art School. It has been noted that the school placed greater significance on art than other institutions, though there were numerous art schools in the vicinity for training employees of the indigenous pottery industry. It may also be particularly relevant that the school was governed by a Headmistress, Miss Martin, who perhaps served as a strong role model for its students. The quality she maintained in her institution is selected in a subsequent publication of Kentes Directory; 44

"The educational requirements for the district are better provided for than any other town of the same population in the Kingdom".47

None of the sources to date have been able to determine the extent of Frances' training prior to her entrance in the GSA, nor has research yielded information on Margaret's activities between the time of her departure from Ormes in 1900 and her encolment at the GSA in 1800. The fact that she was still unmerried on entering the GBA might suggest that she had been proposing herealf for a cases outside, rather than inside, the home. As the despiter of a seputable estate agent, it is unlikely that she worked as a shop assistant and here so that she would have been employed by a pottery. It is
known that Margaret's brother Charles was studying law in Glasgow in 1881; and that her father John moved to Glasgow in approximately 1880, at which time Margaret and Prances were aged 25 and 17 respectively. It might logically be presumed that for Margaret at least, living and being educated in the potteries of England instilled an interest in the applied arts. The extent of her contact — if any — with English artists and groups (for instance, the Pro-Rapheelites, Whistler, and members of the Arts & Crafts Movement) prior to 1900 is unknown. Given the absence of biographical data on Margaret and Prances during these earlier periods, it is difficult to evaluate whether the GSA can rightfully claim that the sisters' artistic development — in particular the evaluation of their earlier controversial female imagery — was eatirely dependent upon its teaching methodology.

Curtainly much of their work — particularly the decorative designs — is difficult, if not impossible, to attribute specifically to either sister, in part because they often worked in close collaboration. Having enrolled in the same year, they shared the same classmates and were required to undertake identical programs. Subsequent to the mandatory basic course initiated by Newbery which taught the skills of modelling, drawing and painting, they were offered a post-basic course in one of four sections of the School: Drawing and Painting; Modelling and Sculpture; Architecture; and Dasign and Decoration. They both chose the latter. Their decision did not exclude them from rigorous drawing sessions, however, for Newbery's focus (notwithstanding the proclaimed emphasis on design and decoration), was emphatically on drawing as the foundation of art.⁴⁴

The success of Newbery's teaching methodology may be measured not

only by the emergence of the innovative "Glasgow Style" which survived into the 1920's, but also in the number of awards and scholarships earned by his students. In his first year as Headmaster, his report indicates that

It is gratifying to find that the study of the Human Figure is making good progress in the School as is shown by the fact that in addition to the Silver Medal and other Prises for Antique, a National Award was given for a drawing of a nude figure in black and white, and another for a painting in oil of a full length, also from the living model. It is unnecessary to particularise, but one lady, Mies Christiana S. Anderson, passed all four subjects of second grade examinations taking the highest rank. . .and excelled in each.⁴⁹

The 1866 Annual Reports of the School state that its students received in excess of the aggregate number of awards collectively achieved by other schools in Scotland, placing second in the United Kingdom.⁵⁰ In 1880 the GSA gained the highest national award, the "Prince of Wales Scholarship". One year later the coveted Haldane Travelling Scholarship was awarded to a woman, (Stansmore Dean) for the first time.⁵¹ As the Meil somewhat begrudgingly admitted:

The success of the female students has been very marked, no fewer than six national prices and twenty third-grade prices being taken by them this year, and the gaining of the Haldane Scholarship by a lady student would point out that the higher education of women is being attempted in the school with some success.⁸²

Five years later, a report from a public meeting at the GSA notes a complaint that students' work was now "too faminine."**

Much of the criticism levelled at the Macdonald sisters challenged their artistic merit. One protester wrote that "To disguise mediocrity by the assumption of the extraordinery is a cheep way to pass as a genius."⁵⁴ Another source selected to the School of Spook images as "infector hallucinations in colour and design."⁵⁵ These allegations carry little weight in light of the Macdonald sisters' acknowledged accomplishments. The attached Appendix I provides a brief synopsis of the categories of National Competitions and Advanced Local Examinations in the South Kensington District, in which Margaret and Prances won awards. Notwithstanding the negative public reaction to the Macdonald sisters' figurative works, there can be no grounds for charging them with amateurism in light of their performances in anatomy, freehand drawing and model drawing.⁵⁴

The public's criticism of Margaret and Frances indirectly implicated Newbery as Headmaster and figurehead, as one anonymous discenter suggested:

"However amusing these pictures may appear to the frivolous, they must sadden many who look to our young artists to carry on the traditions that have made the Glasgow School famous throughout the world."⁵⁷

Newbery was not only prepared for criticism but staunchly defended the rights of his students to make original art independent of public expectation or taste. He responded to the negative public reaction with cool assurance and optimism, informing the media that

"We expected this and wave not cast down. The voice of the people is not always the voice of Art, and if the people are not educated in Art matters surely no compromise should be made by turning out stuff to most their taste. Rather let them are what can be done — what has been done in France — and in time their standard of artistic taste will rise."³⁰

Newbery championed individual and equal treatment of students, male or famale. In his view the teaching power of the School was there to guide and direct, not to put itself in the place of the powers of the student. His responsibilities included ". . .an intelligent and, above all, interesting course of teaching" in order to "draw out the latent powers of the student, and direct them into the right channel."⁵⁰ The GSA thus offered the Macdonald sisters and their contemporaries a uniquely liberated atmosphere in which they could seriously pursue virtually every avenue of artistic development. As Newbery declared in 1895, the "dilettante young lady who would decorate tambourines and milking stools with impossible forget-me-nots and sunflowers" had been ". . .entirely weeded out. She got no encouragement and is now, so far as the school is concerned, non-existent."⁶⁰

CHAPTER 3

CONFLICTING IDEOLOGIES:

ART, ARTISTS AND THE ACADEMY IN THE PERIODICAL PRESS

Presumably Newbery had eliminated the dilettante ladies of trivial artistic pursuits from his institution; however for the resolute female student who remained there were a number of expectations concerning the manner in which she should make art. Both the public and the official art establishment generated standards of evaluation. Since students seldom received public commissions during their formative years, public opinion carried less weight.1 Official bodies such as the Royal Academy and various local artists' societies or clubs, however, had substantial impact on the development of any artist. Many of these, it has been pointed out, were fundamentally opposed to female students and in particular, objected to any women who strayed from mainstream subjects and styles. In the pages of the various periodicals circulating in the Glasgow area, an assortment of editors, art critics, artists and members of the public sector engaged in lengthy debates which, as previously noted, partly revolved around the validity of women in art schools. Others saw the surge of female enrollment in art schools as inevitable, and set themselves the task of articulating appropriate themes and formats for these impressionable art students.

Of the more influential British art periodicals then available to the

27

Macdonald sisters and their colleagues, the Magazine of Art (1878-1904) and Art Journal (1839-1911) most emphatically reflected the philosophies and politics of the Royal Academy, perhaps the more conservative body of the arts establishment. Their pages were well endowed with reproductions of current favourites from official art exhibitions but their tone was didactic and often extremely patronising, particularly towards the lay community. As one writer pointed out in "Art and the Common People", the rank and file of readers of the Magazine of Art were "cultured and refined folk". Conversely, it defined Common people as

...not the skilled artisans and clever mechanics who work with their hands, and are generally able to distinguish good handiwork, of whatever age or clime; but...some men in business with balances at the bank, and a good many women who wear silk gowns and are waited on by domestic servants.²

The article acknowledged the role that journals (aided by the government through its control of teaching institutions) played in ensuring that these common people be "taught the difference between loveliness and ugliness from their childhood up".³

Such art periodicals were an integral part of any art school's teaching aids, equipping the student with visual precedents and ideologies. As two of the more comprehensive art periodicals, the Art Journal and the Magazine of Art carried regular features which included synopses of exhibition work, Academy news, and articles on selected (invariably academic) artists. Rarely did these publications present the views of female artists or critics, nor were women the focus of specific reviews.⁴ In fact, during the period 1800 until 1805, no more than eight of the approximately four hundred pictures reproduced annually in the Megasine of Art were by women artists.5

The Magazine of Art and Art Journal consistently reiterated that women were best suited to portraits, landscapes and still-lives (particularly flower studies) which were the lowest forms of art in the academic hierarchy of genres. If women complied, they were criticized only if their work was considered technically deficient.⁶

A major issue in the assessment of women's work was the importance of "taking a likeness." This was primarily because more women were involved with portraiture than any other genre, although landscapes and still lives followed closely behind.? The *Magazine of Art* made its priorities clear where female students were concerned:

The annual exhibition of the Royal Female School of Art is always of interest. The school was established long before the South Kensington movement, though it is now more or less affiliated to the Government system. Its strongest class has always been that of students of flowerpainting and still-life. At the recent exhibition three water-colour drawings which were hung close together impressed us as astonishingly good work for girl students. The best of these was a daring study in blue of corncockles in a Flanders jar. ...⁸

A considerable amount of ink cus also expended on teaching technical elements — again, within the parameters of academic values. For the novice, prominent artists contributed elaborate instruction on fundamental art techniques, such as "The Language of Line", "The Proper Mode and Study of Drawing" and "The Illustrating of Books", to name only a few such articles.⁹ In short, the periodicals took an active role in establishing codes of expectation for the art student, the professional artist, and the public.

Judging from their titles, the Macdonald sisters' earliest known watercolors full safely within these guidelines. The Royal Glasgow Institute of the Fine Arts Exhibition catalogue for 1893 lists Cornflowers (1893) by Frances; Gersniums (the first documented work by Margaret) and Flags (both dated 1893) by Margaret.¹⁰

Margaret's Summer (c. 1893) (Fig. 1) was the first of several watercolors which radically departed from academic conventions. The Path of Life, (Fig. 2) is a similar work in its fragmentation of forms, and dates from approximately the same time. Both works appeared in the GSA student publication known as the Magazine in its April 1894 number, and in all probability were amongst the controversial images exhibited at the Glasgow School of Art Club Exhibition seven months later. Summer is acknowledged as one of the works which specifically provoked the Glasgow public into vocalizing its outrage through local newspapers, precipitating the label "School of Spook".¹¹

In their linear separations, each resembles a design for stained glass. More significantly, this implies a religious connotation which would normally limit any unorthodox treatment of the figure. However, neither bears a title connecting it to a particular religious theme. Summer is clearly allegorical: a masculine Sun breathes life into the female earth through his kies, the energy of which flows from her fingertips as seed droplets. The format and linear motion of the work create a vertical motion through which the seeds enlarge to hidney-shaped pols. These forms then evolve upwards as plant forms which become an extension of the female's hair. She is considerably more elongated than the male, whose elevated positioning (she must stand on tip-toe to meet him) and firm grasp inply dominance. The Sun's mulity is merically observed by his crouching containment within a circular shape, and by a horisontal bar which, in addition to being strategically placed, serves to further separate the two figures. Both figures are fragmented, but the greater exposure of the female figure enhances the sensation of dissected anatomical parts.

The three nude women in Path of Life are less fragmented; they are slender but not emaciated. The halos, the position of clasped hands, and floating appearance of the two flattened, clothed figures suggests a Bysantine prototype. The fragmenting of the three nude figures appears to be more arbitrary since it is primarily horisontal; perhaps to accommodate the limitations of stained glass design. The unclothed central figure is the least distorted of these earlier images. She appears to be taking a tentative step forward, and is flanked by two figures closely resembling the Summer's image. The heads of these flanking figures appear to be almost painfully forced back by the pull of their hair, which is again absorbed into the design. Much of the symbolic content of Summer is absent; and the composition, lacking the organic forms of Summer, is more rigid and rectilinear.

Path of Life is clearly related stylistically to two works by Frances Macdonald which also appeared in the same issue of the GSA periodical. The *Crucifision* and *The Ascension* (Fig. 3 and 5) employ similar imagery, but all figures are partially clothed. Details of each (Fig. 4 and 6) illustrate the manner in which the womens' hair is again incorporated into the overall graphic design. The distortion of the three cantral figures of *Crucifision* is intensified by facial contortions: their heads appear to be jathed backwards in order to conform with the circular motion of the design structure. Walter Crane's technical advice, published in the Magasine of Art, comes to mind:- The human figure, being the most adaptable of all forms, leads itself to treatment in filling spaces. In adapting a figure to fill a particular proportioned space in decoration, for instance, one would think of it as a mass capable of infinite variation, either as a dark upon a lighter ground, or light upon a dark ground, and requiring modification accordingly. If we were to place a figure on the principle of even symmetrical balance in a panel. . .it would be felt to be rather a dull affair. We should try to vary it as much as possible we should think of an idea — a motif for the action of our figure. ...and so we should be led on to vary and eurich according to the aim of our design.¹³

Of Crucifizion and Ascension, only photographs remain; therefore it is impossible to comment on whether or not they were faulted for technical deficiencies. Summer, however, was criticised for its vivid greens and lilacs, and for the emaciated state of the female figure. None of the criticism from the period suggests that the symbolism or nakedness of the figures was negatively perceived as erotic.

It is important to remember that the GSA was fundamentally a school of design, and as such, its students would have been aware of — and likely influenced by — the standards established by South Keneington's examiners at the National Competitions.¹³ This group included many leading figures of the Arts & Crafts Movement, notably William Morris, Walter Crane, Lewis Day and Alan S. Cole. These examiners also lectured periodically at the GSA and, as previously mentioned, contributed to the Megazine of Art and other major art publications.

None of the foregoing works conforms to the aesthetic mandates of the Arts & Crafts Movement, which included a reliance on medieval craftsmanship (and implicitly a romantic nostalgia for that era) and, as preferred forms, flattened or styliced flowers, leaves and other natural elements presented in a geometric, often symmetrical structure.¹⁴ The extent to which Summer and Path of Life departed from current Arts & Crafts aesthetics may be illustrated through a comparison of these works with designs for stained glass by Edward Burne-Jones. As one of the principal designers of the Movement, Burne-Jones worked closely with William Morris in design and manufacture of various utilitarian objects.¹⁵ Love Leading the Pilgrim (Fig. 7) reflects the Pre-Raphaelite Brotherhood's taste for flattened, painstakingly enunciated detail and figures authentically ensconced in a medieval setting. Color is equally true to nature: it is non-arbitrary and again faithful to the primary colors of medieval stained-glass. By contrast Margaret's use of color in Summer appears arbitrary, though it is likely symbolic given the allegorical nature of the figures and the more obvious association of the color green with summer vegetation and growth.

In addition to these departures from Arts & Crafts aesthetics, it is worth considering whether the multip of the female images — but not the distortion — escaped consure because the drawings appeared to be specifically intended for stained glass design. Despite Arts & Crafts dicta, on the Continent and to a lesser extent in Britain the female form was widely used as decorative ornament for utilitarian objects: Art Nouveau artists applied such figures nude or clothed in clinging gowns to a multitude of objects ranging from ashtrays, vases and micrors to furniture. Rarely did these figures feature emggerated anatomical parts (for instance, the enlarged hands characteristic of Macdonald eisters' images), although they wase often denderised to accommodate the sinuous, curvilinear line of Art Nouveau design. However, the academic conventions partaining to the neturalistic nude had considerably less relevance when applied to the three-dimensional objects known as "art manufactures," since they were not regarded as "fine art."

Whether the Glasgow public viewed these images as designs for threedimensional objects or two-dimensional paintings is uncertain; but in light of the controversies surrounding the nude or partially draped female figure, it is clear that Margaret and Frances would have been perceived by some critics as blatantly violating academic norms. The scarcity of the nude figure in major art publications such as the Magazine of Art and the Art Journal is evidence that even respectable male artists approached the subject with caution. Certainly the women artists who dared to take on the nude invariably became entangled in an ongoing moral debate.

The art criticism of daily newspapers faelled this controversy. Like the art periodical, they also served as mouthpieces for the Academy and the artistic community. One particular exchange reveals the stigma attached to women who painted from "the living model." Aside from the shear volume of space devoted to the article (proof of the public's involvement and concern), the incident is also noteworthy since it provides some insight into the forces which challenged the GSA's teaching methodologies and more particularly, the contentious climate in which the Macdonald sisters' nude figures were received. In the autumn of 1805 Mr. J.C. Horsley presented a paper on "Art Schools and Art Practice in their Relation to a Moral and Religious Life" to the Church Congress at Portsmouth.#

The local nonspaper which reported on Horsley's paper referred to "a sweeping demunciation of nude module by a Royal Academician, with terrible revelations respecting the methods pursued and their democalising influence upon lady artists and sculptors" as the leading feature of the Second Sitting of that Congress. Horsky described the "wave of infidelity now passing over the land" as attributable to much of the evil rampant in art practice — an evil which, when developed in female students, could only be considered in all Christian charity as a veritable madness.¹⁷ Having been connected with the South Konsington School District several years earlier, Horsley declared that in his day not a shilling was expended on naked female models since such practice was forbidden to male students; no one at the time ever dreaming of such means of study for female students. But, he continued.

"Now all is changed! At the South Kensington Exhibition this year, of student work selected for rewards from the various Government schools, there were only three studies of naked women, but all done by female students, thus trained at the public expense to assist in the degradation of their sex."¹⁶

Horsley also described the mode of instruction for such studies in South Kensington:

A male and female teacher sit together with the naked model before them from whom the drawings to be supervised have been made. He criticizes, and she subsequently conveys his remarks to the students.²⁹

This arrangement, however, had sunk to "a still lower level of debasement" in one of the chief provincial cities, where the "middle woman" was dispensed with, thus allowing the master direct interaction with a class of famale students drawing and pointing from a naked famale model.

The GSA qualified as a target for Horsley's reproach. Headmaster Thomas Simmonds' Report for 1983–63 refers to the Advanced Local Examinations in Drawing from the Nude Life, stating that two students were successful and claiming that

the arrangement of the Life Classes is the most complete in the Kingdom, with the single exception of South Kensington, and both male and female students can study either during the day or in the evening.²⁹

Life classes for women existed at least as early as 1881: a GSA istterbook includes a timetable for June of that year, recording that the Headmaster, Robert Greenlees, taught a Ladies Life Class twice weekly. These were still available to the Macdonald sisters in the 1890's, as the Local Examination Results and Prospectus of 1893-94 indicates.²¹ While it is difficult to conclusively establish the availability of the nude model in segregated classes, it is sufe to conclude that the Macdonald sisters had access to nude (undraped) models without the intervention of a "middle" person.²²

This kind of misseable work for female students, according to Horsley, was useless from a professional point of view for "even if they gained any increase of shill from such study it is quite inapplicable to forms of art-work within the encompass of their powers to execute successfully." Women, it appeared, were simply not qualified to portray the nude with any degree of expertise; and those who attempted it were subject to an "unholy affect on character".³⁵ This leads one to question whether any such stigms applied to female students portraying the male nude, assuming they were given the opportunity. The seconds of the GEA do not consistently state the sex of the "living model" employed for drawing chasse; however the Baport of the Government Inspector dated 18/19 November, 1977, records that in evening chasse approximately twelve students were pointing in oil from the mode male model. (It does not give the students' gender.) With the encoption of Margaret's Summer (which partially obscures the male figure) none of the surviving works of the Macdonald sisters or the other partners of "The Glasgow Four" presents the male nude.

This is interesting in light of the fact that many Royal Academy members preferred the male figure as model. As an eminent member had apparently informed Horsley,

"The male figure is, or ought to be, the staple of the student's study. I consider the drawing of the female figure but poor practice. . . and for educational reasons, combined with others of far higher consideration, employment of naked models should be abandoned in all art schools."³⁴ (Horsley did not identify the "eminent" Royal Academy member.)

That same "eminent member" (to use Horsley's words) withdrew from the practice upon becoming a member of the Academy:-

"Never since I became a member of the Royal Academy have I done an act which seems to be so wanting in maaliness and common propriety as to ask a girl to sit before me naked; and now that I have overpassed my half-contury of life, I am not likely to change my practice."³⁵

Such deplorable art-mania was, in the words of these Academy members, far removed from the noble traditions of art and needless for the progress of modern art.³⁴

Horsley's audience apparently loudly applauded his paper throughout, and one clergyman proposed the boycotting of exhibitions where the aude was exhibited.³⁷ It is important to note the similarity between this type of consorship and the Gleegow public's seaction to the Macdonald sisters' "ghoulish" figures (most of which were nudes). As cited earlier, in the latter case, Quie called the images "offences" which should rightfully be under the jurisdiction of police authority. Such offences may well have been perceived as sacrilegious, since according to some people clothing was tied to religion. In Horsley's words,

Clothedness is a distinct type and feature of our Christian faith; for we worship One who, in the apocalypt vision, was seen clothed from head to foot, who himself enforced the duty of clothing the naked, and who permitted the record of that touching evidence of returning sanity to the demoniac of the tombs in that he sat at His feet: 'clothed and in his right mind'.

Many would therefore have concurred with his opinion that artists who portrayed nude women rode on a "wave of infidelity. . . they are unbelievers or agnostics".³⁴

Horsley's views and the attention he attracted did not go unnoticed by Headmaster Newbery, who retained this along with other articles (most of which related to the GSA, its students' accomplishments, and the South Kensington School District) in his Press Cuttings Book.³⁴ Given Newbery's close contact and relationship with his students and the contentious nature of the article, it is probable that GSA students were aware of this source of opposition. It may be recalled that Newbery assumed his position as Headmaster in the same year (1885) and, as GSA records and other commentary prove, consciously chose not to structure his classes on Horsley's (as representative of the Academy's) principles.³⁴

Similarly, Horsley's views were not necessarily those of all established artists — Academy members or otherwise. From the barrage of protests from the art community, the Pall Mell Budget included some of Glasgow's principal artists (many of whom were Royal Academy graduates). G.F. Watte thought Horsley's notions abourd, communing that "the sight of a naked woman in the schools is not half so impure as the undressing that fashionable women subject themselves to when they go out to parties."³¹

Most of the responses confirmed that the study of the nude was sacred in art practice. As Watts declared,

to emasculate [writer's italics] art by suppressing the study and representation of the nude — which, I repeat, is absolutely the highest form of pictorial art — is simple prudery, not delicacy; with the only result of setting narrow limits to our art and putting blinkers on our imagination, and such an emasculated art must fail to rise to the higher sensibility.³³

It is interesting to consider the descriptive language used by the two opposing forces: the "eminent Royal Academician" thought it "wanting in manliness" to sit before a nude female model; while Watts equated the elimination of nude female models with the castration of art.

There was also the question of a nude model's virtue. To Horsley, she was as equally degenerate as the female art students who portrayed her. "To put the case plainly from a Christian point of view", he claimed,

. ...if pictures or statues of naked women are to be executed, living naked women must be employed as models, but where is the justification in God's sight for those who induce women so to ignore their natural modesty and quench their sense of true shame as to expose their nakedness before men, and thus destroy all that is pure and lovely in their womanhood?²³

Nude or partially draped, women who sat as models were merely "still life", but other artists perceived them as degraded human beings.²⁴ Most artists agreed that generally speaking, models were perfectly modest, respectable women, though one artist admitted that some were drawn from the ranks of fallen women. The latter, however, derived from a "contaminated" (as opposed to "professional") class.²⁶ The artists who responded to Horsley's published commentary also argued that clothing (or an absence thereof) was not the central issue. In Walter Crane's view,

It is solely the spirit which animates artist or spectator. An undraped figure may be perfectly chaste, as under natural conditions and naturally regarded it always is, and a clothed one may be quite the reverse. It is capable of being made, in fact, far more objectionable than the first.³⁴

More specifically, another artist held that

the sight of an entirely nude woman is not demoralising; and especially not so suggestive as a partially draped woman. Take as an example the calebrated statue of the Venus de Medici: put stockings on it, and it becomes indecent at once.³⁷

The figures in the group of "Ex Libris" and invitation programs discussed more thoroughly in the next chapter qualify as partially draped, but it is unlikely that anyone would consider these erotic. However, as Walter Crane had pointed out, these could be made even more objectionable than nude images. Evidently the people who viewed A Pond (Fig. 24) and Frances' other designs for book covers and art school invitations (Fig. 9, 10, and 11) agreed — the figures in A Pond would appear to be the "two-headed serpentine dancer" which convinced one spectator that he had to stop drinking.³⁶ It is probable that A Pond was one of the Macdonald sisters' designs which also provoked the following comment in the Glaspow Evening New:

How a person with any protensions to sanity can look at the caricature of a dissipated lay model with anything but amused pity is more than I can understand. 'All flesh is grass', we are told, but that is surely no reason why their figures should all be coloured such a balabil green.⁵⁰ These figures do resemble caricatures: they are, of all the early Macdonald sisters' images, the most extreme in that regard. The two women bear some resemblance to Margaret's Summer figure in that they also are fragmented; but the drawing is clearly meant as a poster or calendar page, and not a design for stained glass. At first glance they appear nude but in fact are clothed in what appears to be disphanous Pre-Raphaelite dress: in essence a parody of the typically long, medieval gown worn by the women in paintings by Burne-Jones, Hunt, Millais, Rossetti and others of that group. These Pre-Raphaelite artists were well known for their promotion of a specific image of "ideal beauty" which was also espoused by the prevailing Aesthetic Movement.⁴⁴ Walter Hamilton, writing in 1882 comments that this aestheticism was projected into every form of life:

It is in the portrayal of female beauty that aesthetic art is most peculiar, both in conception as of what constitutes female loveliness, and in the treatment of it. The type most usually found is that of a pale distraught lady with matted dark auburn hair falling in masses over the brow, and shading eyes full of lovelorn langour, or feverish despair; emaciated checks and somewhat heavy jaws; protruding upper lip, the lower lip being indrawn, long craned neck, flat breasts, and long thin nervous hands.⁴¹

The identical twins in A Pond represent an extreme form of some of these physical attributes: their total emaciation is reinforced by the vertical sectioning of their bodies; their neck and jaws project forward in a grotesque grimace; they are (if one disregards the illusion of sagging breasts created by the sleeves of their garments) flat-chested, with painfully contorted hands. The matted, flowing hair of the Aesthetic beauty has, in the hands of Frances Macdonald, become a strange flat bulbous shape echoed by the smaller, malevolent-looking pole. The degree to which Frances satisfies the ideal Pre-Raphaelite beauty are clearly illustrated by a comparison of *A Pond* with Dante Gabriel Rossetti's *Asterte Syriacs* of 1877 (Fig. 25). Frances appears to have appropriated the two flanking, near-identical female figures, exaggerated their dramatic hand and facial gestures, and utterly stripped them of their maudlin sensuality.

Given the widespread exposure of ideal or aesthetic beauty personified by the Pre-Raphaelite female, and particularly the fact that she actually existed in the person of Jane Morris, (the wife and previous model of William Morris) Frances' women could hardly have been more deviant. They are a mockery of what some sectors of the fashionable bourgeoisie of that era aspired towards, and are also the antithesis of the "pretty woman" or "piece de resistance", as George du Maurier, writing in the Megasine of Art, called his popular creation of the period:-

She is rather tall, I admit, and a trifle stiff; but Englishwomen are tall and stiff just now, and she is rather too serious; but that is only because I find it so difficult with a more stroke in black ink, to indicate the enchanting little curved lines that go from the nose to the mouth-corners, causing the checks to make a smile — and without them the smile is incomplete, merely a grin. . And as for the height, I have often begun by drawing the dear creature little, and found that by one sweep of the pen (adding a few inches to the bottom of her skirt) I have improved her so much that it has been impossible to resist the temptation. . I beg the reader's forgiveness for this outburst of semile paternal egotism.⁴³

Du Maurier also describes the "pretty women" of Dickens, Cruickshank, Sir John Gilbert and John Leech as sweet, graceful, indylike and innocent, but concedes that Sir John Millais' pretty woman is the ultimate; "not too good for human nature's delly food but so utterly good enough".⁴³ Notwithstanding the many departures in physical appearance, it would be difficult to attach the desired moral virtues of the Aesthetic, Pro-Raphaelite or "pretty woman" so cherished by writers such as du Maurier to any of the Macdonald sisters' early images. At best they may be allegorical (as in the case of Summer) but they are never martyred; obviously the public found them to be aggressive and threatening. One wonders if, in striving for independence and originality, the Macdonald sisters were reacting to an article which appeared in the January, 1893 issue of the Magazine of Art. The writer declared that English art still suffered from the excessively conservative spirit of its patrons:

At the beginning of the Victorian era art was at its very lowest ebb. The young lady students of the period were copying those impossible lithographed heads which formed the stock-in-trade of the drawingmaster, or those fashion-plate Venuess whose necks recalled the proportions of the giraffe, with the eyelashes of a wax doll, and fingers that tapered off like the point of a pencil. These sizens of the drawing-board were invariably smelling a rose, or kissing a canary, and always had a weakness for pearls. They used to be drawn upon tinted paper, and when the faces had been duly smeared over with the stump to suggest shadow, and after the drawing-master had endowed the work with artistic merit by the application of white chalk to the high lights, the pearls, the canaries' eyes, and the pathetic teardrops upon the damesis' faces, the immortal productions were ready for framing. The gizaffe or swan-asched angel was the heynote for all ideal work, and even the recognised artists of those days — with one or two brilliant exceptions — followed in her train.⁴⁴

The writer credited "the late aesthetic crase" with significant improvement in colour and design of dress and art surroundings, but stressed that all students of design and imaginative art should aim at originality:

After a student has digested the best work of the masters in the particular branch of art he intends to pursue he should search his own brain and try, if possible, to out-do them. He must be an inventor, set a more copylet. . .it is that lack or originality, that lack of self-confidence in ourselves, that is the cause of our allowing foreign countries to show us the way which we but follow.⁴⁵

His concern with foreign influence was reiterated in an editorial contained in

the Magazine of Art, wherein another author declared that "the artists of England owed a debt of gratitude" to a professor of Anatomy at the Royal Academy:

It is something of a novelty in these days of realism on the one hand, and impressionism on the other, to come across a professor who has the boldness to assert that there is a beauty of the human figure which is spart from any mere copying, however accurate, of the human model; that human models have defects which are not to be reproduced; that it is the duty of an artist to cultivate his natural perception of beauty of line and surface...⁴⁶

The editorial also infers a specifically British, or national, canon of ideal beauty. Conversely, the reference to impressionism (inherently French) is made in the same context as realism, which is frequently termed crude or valgar in these journals.⁴⁷

A reader would thus conclude that exaggeration and other devices, such as subjective interpretation of the human form, were liberties to which the artist was entitled, provided the end result conformed with the prevailing academic (British) standards of ideal beauty.

The Art Journal and the Magazine of Art soldom featured "foreign" contemporary artists, though they did include Remaissance painters and sculptors as well as recently "rediscovered" artists from the earlier part of the 19th or previous conturies. The notion of prescribed aesthetics based on classical canons was therefore reinforced throughout.⁴⁶

It has been pointed out that exhibition reviews of current art invariably focused upon artists from established local groups such as the Royal Society of British Artists, the Royal Academy, the Royal Society of Painters in Watercolors and the New English Art Club, with emphasis on painting and a general avoidance of design. The relative absence of foreign artists therefore implied the primacy of British art. As Holman Hunt asserted when addressing students in the Magazine of Art, patronage of foreigners was proof of their superiority. Moreover, the participation of Continental artists in British exhibitions threatened English art by impoverishing native artists, notwithstanding that British art had, "from the days of Hogarth, been incomparably above that of any other country of modern epoch."⁴⁰ An anonymous contributor to the Art Journal concurred, offering his condensed version of the rapid and successful evolution of British art:

Looking at the histories of the various schools of painting since the revival of Art, it may be affirmed, without fear of contradiction, that not one presents a case of rapid improvement parallel to our own. It occupied the Italians three conturies from the thirteenth to the fifteenth to develop their school, and another century firmly to establish it. Fifty years have sufficed to place England on a level with the best Art-spoch of the continent.⁵⁰

This strong sense of a national style or preference was not extraordinary given the firmly entrenched, academic focus of these periodicals. Any deviation in ideology or style, however, would capture the attention of the inquisitive art student. Since the early images of the Macdonald sisters signified a vehament rejection of the canons of beauty discussed, they may have derived from precisely those forces which threatened to imperil British art; namely, foreign art.

As various recent publications suggest, these images by Margaret and Frances select strong affiliations with the Symbolists; particularly the Belgians.¹⁴ In this context, an extensive easy published in an 1891 edition of the Magazine of Art on Symbolist artist Pernand Khnopff (a rare exception to the predominance of British artists) validates his art as "the power of a searching intellect over the hephanerd effects of the modern Belgian school."¹⁰ The writer inquires into the causes which drive painters to symbolism, concluding that KhnopfPs compositions appeal only to a select group of artists and thinkers:

Is it the effect of early education and of peculiar surroundings upon a disposition abnormally sensitive and precocious? Is it the natural rebound from the vivisection of naturalism, the desire to see truth truly, but without her magnified ulcers? Both, without doubt, foster an inborn tendency to mysticism.⁵³

Technically or stylistically, there is little connection between the five illustrated paintings of women and the Macdonald sisters' images: their commonality is the degree to which both depart from academic norms. Khnopff's The Sphine is part woman, part animal:

An origina — a mystery — a sphinx riddle — the heart of womankind! — facinating us away off like a distant horizon; repelling us on drawing closer in thought; tempting us, half cruelly, half-spiritually.⁵⁴

The damling Venus in Le Vice Supreme (which was not illustrated in the magazine)

shrinks with maidenly prodence from sight, her face challenges the eyes of all, and covets the longing of all. There is a triumphant gleam in her cruel eyes, a distainful leer about the mouth. Her victories are so easy, she can allord to despise and hate. . .¹⁶

Khnopff was mentioned briefly one year later in an editorial which made reference to a new Parisian order which, despite its "childish" features, had some potential:

The attempt to establish a society of artistic Rosicrucians has deviations some elimenants for these minds which love to play at Jacultry and mysticism, and, girl-like, to "have a secret". Like the Pro-Raphaelite Rosthacheed, the Society sizes at artistic solarm. As the Rosthacheed was a protest against the inamities, conventions, and the generalisations of the day, and braved ridicule in carrying out its tenets of "sincerity", so the new Rosicrucians exist to proclaim by the work of their hand against the triumph of brushwork and the excess of realism.⁵⁶

The editorial emphasized that "we should not have referred to them were it not for the eminent artists who are said to be among the chosen few of the elect".⁵⁷ Fernand Khnopff was one of those eminent artists.⁵⁶

The mandates of the Salon de la Rose + Croix, as it was also known, included the obliteration of realism: this accordingly demanded wholesale rejection of history painting, patriotic/military painting, portraits, landscapes, anecdotal works, domestic animals and those relating to sport, and lastly "flowers, still-life, fruits, accessories and other exercises that painters ordinarily have the effrontery to exhibit^{8,50} The Magazine of Art summarised these as "Portraits of ill-favoured persons. . .all but handsome persons, all pictures of realism, ugliness, and still life in all forms (together with pictures however beautiful and religious from a female hand)." If the Order successed in determining a standard of the "beautiful", the Magazine of Art declared, they could establish their claim to immortality.⁶⁹

None of the works authored by Rosicrucian members were illustrated; therefore there were no visual precedents to illustrate the existential precepts of the Order. The Magazine of Art acknowledged them as self-proclaimed fanatics seaking to "overtheow the fistish of 'fine execution,' to stamp out the dilettantian of methods".⁶¹ Appeal would likely have stemmed from their societal nature, which resembled the more familiar Pro-Raphaelite Brotherhood, and their declared, reformint attitude.

Of the few artists who are acknowledged as potential influences on the Macdonald sisters, only two, the British artists Resotti and Derne-Jones (whose work would have been known to the Macdonald sisters through a number of sources) are given coverage of any significance in the pages of the *Magasine of Art.*⁴³ Jan Toorop, who is frequently referred to as an important source, is only briefly mentioned by reference to his "Dreams on Canvas" without further elaboration or illustration. Toorop's mention is in conjunction with two other younger, militant members of the Belgian group of Symbolist painters known as "XX".⁴³

Generally speaking, avant-garde art and ideologies were alluded to as foreign and vaguely unorthodox. Given the generic quality of illustrations contained in these magazines, however, any variations would have held heightened appeal for the more inquisitive art student, particularly those who aligned themselves with newer strains of art. Therefore, if one searches these mainstream art periodicals for visual prototypes which might conceivably have served the radical images of the Macdonald sisters, it must be concluded that they offered virtually little or nothing, notwithstanding a professed respect — even demand — for original work. Their definition of original, and similarly the established standard of ideal beauty or the "beautiful", was a relative term couched in the narrow context of the British Academy; thus it procluded a receptive climate for deviant forms.

The significance of these journals lies in their denial or omission of certain art, artists and ideologies. More specifically, their rigid posture towards gender issues in art represented a solid front sunctioned by the official arts establishment. In the case of the Macdonald sisters' focus on the nude or semi-droped female form, a further cavest was imposed, and the parameters nervowed cansiderably. As Heesley's account illustrated, the morality of famale artists who adopted this practice was open to attack: associations of impropriety on the part of the nude model implicitly attached to the women who drew or painted from them. As arbiters and instructors of taste (in the service of the official Academy) these journals assumed a hey role in ensuring that all of these attitudes were heavily inscribed in both the artistic and public sector. The extent to which they shaped and colored the public's perception of art was in turn borne out by the extensive coverage the daily periodicals granted their readers, both in coverage of contentious issues and as vehicles through which the public expressed its reaction.

Margaret and Frances' reaction to these forces was communicated in the form of provocative images which desocrated the storeotypical academic nude; in essence a challenge to the sacrosanct notion that access to and interpretation of the nude model was exclusively the jurisdiction of male artists.

The role of these mainstream art journals, as it affected the Macdonald sisters and their female colleagues, was therefore antithetical to their intent and purpose. Instead they functioned as bestions of mediocrity and bias against which artistic innovations might be measured. In much the same way they gave rise to an assemblage of smaller, often local, art periodicals (often socialist in nature) which were more intimately connected with the issues confronting young artists. This eruption of new art journals — one of which was a direct commentary on the status of female GSA students — was strong ovidence of the power of the periodical, regardless of its orientation and intent.

CHAPTER 4

THE QUINTESSENTIAL MAGAZINE AND ITS SOURCES ART THROUGH THE EYES OF "L'IGNORANCE"

In reaction to the heavily pedantic tones of the Art Journal and the Magazine of Art, and as an expression of their independence, a group of Newbery's female students created their own version of an art periodical. Margaret and Frances played a significant role in this short-lived publication known as the Magazine. All four of these hand-written, single-number issues survive as testimony to the energies and confidence of these women; for with few exceptions the contents are comprised of writings and images produced by their hands. This publication also offers some insight into the preferred themes and range of styles adopted by its contributors, and further proof of the degree to which the images of the Macdonald sisters departed from those of their contemporaries.

Significantly, production of the Magazine bagan six months subsequent to the founding, in 1963, of an extremely successful design-oriented periodical, the Studie, an Mustrated Magazine of Pine and Applied Art and also followed or coincided with the emergence of several smaller, polemical art magazines, some of which affected the type of work produced at the GSA and in its art periodical. Where the mainstream art periodicals (e.g. Magazine of Art, Art Journel) failed, these publications provided a vital range of edectic visual material to provoke the imagination, and the type of ideas that appealed to female artists interested in design. Studie, as it became known, firmly established itself as a quality magasine which upheld the notion that the arts and crafts, (including furniture design, decorative objects, photography and graphics) held an equal place with the academic pursuits of painting, sculpture, and architecture. Since its objective was to elevate an overall standard of aesthetic sensibility (a loose parallel to the mandates of more academic journals), it concerned itself with very contemporary, often controversial artistic topics.¹

The smaller alternative art publications which included the Century Guild's Hobby Horse, (1806-1802), Scottish Art Review, (Glasgow, June 1888 -December 1889), Charles Rickett's Diel, (London, 1889), John Lane's The Yellow Book, (1994-97) and Patrick Goddes' Everyveen (Edinburgh, 1896) took on a socialist flavour which appealed to the young artist socking avant-grade styles and ideologies. However these magazines provided somewhat limited offerings as source material for the Macdonald sisters. This was primarily because many were not produced during the sisters' formative period at the GSA (1800-04) or else were short-lived affairs. Nevertheless, it is interesting to consider what impact (if any) the symbolist "School of Spook" images of the Macdonald sisters, which originated in the Magazine, had on the illustrators of some of these subsequent publications, notably Burryreen and the Yellow Book. Most of the Macdonald sisters' submissions to the Magazine were related to thematic graphic designs for book covers, posters and invitation cards eventually exhibited or reproduced for public consumption. Regardless of whother or not the Megazine found its way to artists outside the GSA, it was an important vehicle through which the Macdonald sisters and their

contemporaries could present their own written and visual expressions without restraint.

The Magazine's first issue was simply dated "1894" and its frontispiece, a drawing by Frances Macdonald entitled "Eve" (Fig. 9), acknowledged Lucy Raeburn as the self-appointed editor. As such Raeburn also assumed the role of critic and evaluator of her fellow students. Raeburn's first and only critique of her contemporaries was contained in this issue. Entitled "Round the Studios" and signed by "L'Ignorance, Lucy Raeburn," its date is given as October, 1863. Many of the drawings in this issue were therefore completed during the 1893 school term or, in the case of the Macdonald sisters, were from their third year of studies at the School.³

In addition to the Ex Libris (Bue) by Frances, the other ten drawings and paintings inserted in the first issue were by other female students, often functioning as illustrations of accompanying posms or short stories.³ Lucy Rasburn gave a candid (if somewhat subjective) account of the Macdonald sisters and their contemporaries' current achievements:

To begin with, the brilliant Sisters Macdonald have some work which ravished my artistic "Soule" by its originality of idea, tho' perhaps in execution somethings is to be desired.

The Younger's colour schemes made me ask myself tenderly, "Is it your eye for harmony is out of tune?" I never con e me think of the w y siveys m li 20 či uht f ul its est D worn the 10 (**EROW** 10 The t dL t tel L^a is very c K, Tİ ¥, d the sice l to m t and premies of better to cer Go ce, y nds, I expect to hear of you in wider circles so

Raeburn, "Round the Studios", the Magazine, 1894, p. 22-25.)

Raeburn, it would appear, had little quarrel with originality in the Macdonald sisters' works. While she evidently respected this quality in their work, she felt they were devoid of the usual historical or contemporary context which normally served as a reference. This meant that in effect, her ability to comprehend their meaning was inhibited by their originality. In these and other students' works, it was the execution or technical aspect of pictures that attracted negative criticism. The "crude blues" in Frances' drawing, Miss Cameron's "muddy and murky" paneles, and the "colors rather to the thick side" in Janet Aithen's flower studies drew rebukes.

Rasburn's reticence where "original" was concerned also indicates the degree of deviance in the Macsonald sisters' work as well as a certain ambiguity in the term itself. Describing Janet Aithen's portraitures and their evident realism, Raeburn admits that it is a "relief to come down to the prose of everyday life after seeing such imaginative work which quite ordinary people like myself feel to be the sweets of life and best taken in small quantities."⁸ Similarly, a piece by another artist entitled *Girle Playing in a Wood* was too affected while another artist's typical rendition of still-life obviously held more appeal:

"Poor things, they all rejoice in long skirts not to speak of, trains, but that is the artistic way they play tag in *lack-o-daisy land* (writer's italics) where we may imagine these demoissiles to live. The whole affair is too studied, and I turn to some cottage-window, unimaginative garaniums. . . They are facts, they appeal to me."⁶

Judging from the other contributions and Rasburn's assessment of work in progress, it would appear that many students merely paid lip service to Newbery's domands for originality. Janet Aithen's comment implied that the term was, at best, ambiguous:

Strictly speaking, there is no such thing as an original work or opinion; facts do not change, the lights upon them do. What is known as originality, therefore, consists in bringing a new light to bear on some fact known to all before and in the power of forcing others to regard it as such...

No man ever yet did an original thing intentionally; your true original is always unconscious. It is the element of consciousness that often spoils the noblest work. . .Cultivate originality. It is the power to stand alone, self-poised.⁷

Aithen concluded with a plea for originality, "but not at all costs, for then it degenerates into mere singularity."

Focus on the female figure was the most striking departure from the norms of traditional art periodicals: the still-lifes, traditional portraits and landscapes normally expected from the female artist were noticeably absent form the Megasine. A predominance of literary topics and quotations, frequently expressed in adaptations of Shakespeare and fairy tales with accompanying illustrations, facilitated this emphasis: most female figures were heroines or princesses, constructed and clothed in appropriate fachion.⁹

Written commentary, with the exception of the seven original fairy tales submitted, was occasionally polemical, as in the case of Jessie Keppie's "On the Alleged Obscenity of Browning's Poeme" and one anonymous writer's easy on "Is the Modern Stage Elevating?" dealt with the relative merits of Shahespeare and Emerson.¹⁰ The remaining literary contributions consisted of three transcriptions from Elliott's love poems, several original poems — also romantic in nature — and a number of quotations or proverbs, often without recognition of authorship or further commentary.¹¹ The vogue for quotations was widespeed amongst female art students in Britain. As a Report to the Schools Inquity Commission pointed out, English literature "occupies a more prominent position in the education of girls than boys. In most ladies' schools admired passages from standard authors, and especially postical extracts, are committed to memory. . .^{#13}

The strong literary content of the *Megazine* was therefore one reflection of women's control over its contents. Another was the predominance of female subject matter in the absence of classical subjects, still life and landscape. Instead, fairy tale and romantic themes prevailed.

In all, the four issues of the *Magazine* contained approximately sixty drawings and paintings contributed by thirteen female and four male students.¹³ The female figure is central in most of these, and although several other women portrayed the female nude (often as part of a design), the images and text of the *Magazine* verify that the Macdonald sisters were the only women artists who took extraordinary liberties with the female form. Unfortunately, neither Margaret nor Frances committed any of their ideas or thoughts to written words in this or any other publication during the period.

The majority of female figures in the Magazine were allegorical; specifically personifications of the seasons. Many were intended as book covers, or Ex Libris (obviously in reflection of the GSA's focus on design) and others were placed as prefaces. Significantly, Patrick Geddes' Everyreen, a Northern Seasonal which originated in Edinburgh in 1805, produced similar almanacs in keeping with its focus on the changing seasons. Its contents included a similar arrangement of posms, fiction and topical essays ornamented by head and tailpisces, along with woodblock prints by principal artists Robert Burns and Charles H. Mackie. Unlike the Magazine, however, it maintained a consistent thematic selecence to the seasons in both articles and visuals, arguing for the revival of Celtic tradition in design and Hearsture.¹⁴ Unlike radical journals such as Yellow Book, the Dial and Scottisk Art Review which arose in opposition to the conservatism of the Academy, Everyreen was an outgrowth of a Celtic spirit specific to Northern Scotland. Geddes' comment on the objectives and ultimate accomplishments of Everyreen is evidence that there were some loose parallels between it and the Massainc:

Be it good or bad, frankly experimental at least it has been, from cover to cover. As in the semi-collegiate group amid which it arises, there has been no central authority, still less constraint; without individual or continuous editorship, its artists and writers have been each a law unto themselves.¹⁵

One source alleges that the closest parallel between the work of the Macdonald sisters (specifically Frances' A Pond and Margaret's November 5th) and Mackintosh's Tree of Influence (c. 1895, contained in the Magasine), is in the short-lived Scottish review of Patrick Geddes and William Sharp-Fiona Macleod, the Everyreen. Whatever the details or intended mood, the source contends, the 'Four' intended their work to be informed by a general sense of growth and renewal.¹⁴ The character of Everyreen emphasises nature and the sensons, birth, flowering, harvest and death. In this respect it may be seen as the precise literary equivalent to the Macdonald sisters' imagery; but it could not have been the impetus for the organic element in their work since this symbolism was already in evidence by 1803.

It is also important to note that this Caltic Revival played a vital role in the evolution of Edinburgh's Symbolist artists. Robert Burne' Nature Natures from 1891 and John Duncan's Anime Caltice (both published in the Spring, 1885 issue of Buergreen) are examples of a symbolist style in embryonic form; subsequently developed by artists such as George Davidson. In particular Davidson's concentrated use of the decorative motif (a form of loose Celtic knotwork) and very unorthodox colouring in *Abstract* and *Envy* (1896)¹⁷ may be distant cousins of the spooks engendered by the Macdonald sisters: Davidson's creature is green-skinned with green eyes and bright red pupils from which bad dreams, in the form of Art Nouveau tendrils, explode into gadroon-shaped blossoms of orange, lilac and blue.¹⁸ It is also possible that Mackintosh's botanically derived forms may have had some impact on the peculiar biological mysticism which dominates the articles in *Everyveen*.¹⁹

The GSA students contributing to the Magazine generally did not explore this type of biological mysticism; however they did emphasize the seasons, possibly as a reflection of the ongoing Celtic revival. They may also have drawn from another source such as the series of illustrated "Poems and Pictures" contained in the 1803 issues of the Magazine of Art. Written and drawn by Algernon Charles Swinburne and W.E.F. Britten respectively, these were produced monthly as "Carols of the Year." November's image is a desolate young woman clothed and hooded in medieval garb and primly perched in a classical portico, accompanied by the following verse:

> Hoil, soft November, though thy pole Sad smile robule the words that hail Thy sorrow with no sorrowing words Or gradulate thy grief with song Lass bitter than the winds that wrong Thy withering woodlands, where the birds Keep hardly heart to sing or see How fair thy faint wan face may be.²⁰

Margaret Macdonald contributed her own version entitled November 5th (the date of her birthday) to the Autumn, 1804 issue of the Magazine (Fig. 8). It is undoubtedly a reflective self-portrait which recalls Rasburn's description of an eacher stained glass design by Prances.²⁴ Margaret's combination of violate and blues and the vertically elongated formet of the composition reinforce a sense of gloom. The apparent melancholy of the central woman (Margaret) is exaggurated by the narrowed oval of her face and again by the highly stylised and lengthened triangular shapes of her eyes. The two identical nude females are particularly elongated, the lower portion of their bodies dissipating into thin, tubular shapes. As in Margaret's preceding Path of Life, the arms, hands and necks of the flanking figures are exaggerated, and their hair echoes the vertical movement and patterning of trears. None of the symbolic language of Summer is evident, nor does Margaret seek to personify a particular month in the more traditional way, since she titled the work Nevember 5th. Instead she has conveyed, through the technical means described, a psychological state of mind or mood relative to the dreariness of November.

The peculiarity of this work lies in Margaret's choice of the unadorned nude, since all of the usual trappings which would normally define context are about. If she has chosen this subject as evidence of her right or freedom to do (which also signifies the rather unique circumstance of a female art student having access to the nude) she has taken a second or additional liberty by willfelly desocrating the hallowed notions pertaining to the form.

Margaret and Frances exploited these liberties in such similar manner that distinguishing between the sisters' works is often difficult. This is most evident in their designs for book covers and GEA Club "At Home" Invitations from 1803 which were the procursors of Frances' Ex Libris for the first issue of the Magazine. All of these designs share the symmetrical format and deplicated figural distortions of Neuember 5th, but most of the finale figures are partially desped, perhaps because of their intended use as graphics for public consumption.
Taken in sequence, Frances' set of three graphic designs (Fig. 9, 10 and 11) appear to be variations on a recurring theme. It is suggested that this series would have originated with the Glangow School of Art Club Music Program (Fig. 10) produced for an "At Home" event of November 25, 1803. Two curled female figures clad in short, revealing tunics hold stylised musical instruments fashioned to complete the circular motion created by their hair. The central apple tree to which they are tied imbues the design with religious symbolism.

The meaning of the tree is more fully developed in Frances' Ex Libris for the Magazine (Fig. 9), in which Eve is inextricably connected with the tree form. Her elongated torso forms the core and the suspended apples affirm the association with her Biblical counterpart, wings and halo notwithstanding.²² Frances has maintained the circular format which encloses the two lower figures, this time by extending their hair into an almost complete sphere. The acrolis probably refer to the intended use of this design.

Margaret's invitation card for the same "At Home" of November 25, 1863 (Fig. 12) incorporates very similar imagery and forms, again employing the same flowing, symmetrical format that is present in all of the graphic designs of the Macdonald eleters. The flanking female figures are also mirrorimaged but they are free of bondage with the exception of their hair, which becomes part of the curvilinear tendrils emenating from the central figure's wings. They, like the central figure, are fully clothed in garments recembling the Exystian or Byzantine deses in Frances' Ascension and Crucificion.

The two famales in Prances' Ex Libris for Thomas Wilson (Fig. 11), which incorporates a portion of the Arab proverb from the April 1994 Megazine, appear to have the same prototype.²⁵ They are partially clothed; their breasts, arms and hands considerably elongated in contrast to the flattened crescent-shape of their hair, which binds them together. At first glance one assumes three major entities in the design: the two women and a stylized tree form. In fact its simplicity is somewhat deceptive, since on closer examination the upper torsos and hair create the shape and impression of an apple (in cross-section) contained within the tree. The women's skeletal arms, lowered heads and the central form against which their foreheads are placed enhance the suggestion of an apple's core. Within that framework, the two women are engaged in some type of caremony or ritual which suggests an obscure reference to the iconographic apple tree and Eve.

In comparing these graphic works with Mackintosh's design for the "At Home" of the previous year (Fig. 15), it would be difficult to conclude that the Macdonald eleters borrowed more than the symmetrical format and incorporation of two female (but not mirror-imaged) figures. Despite the thistle leaves, Mackintosh's design is not unlike the typical art-student submissions he was then producing, in Renaissance style, for competitions. His massive, barely feminine figures, firmly encounced in an ornstely classical architecture, are in fact the Delphic and Erythrasan Sibyls from Michelangelo's Sistine Calling.²⁴ The aphorism "There is Hope in Honest Error, None in the ky Perfection of the More Stylist" was subsequently used by Mackintosh primarily in conjunction with his architectural philosophies, but in this instance is would appear to suggest the GSA students' drive for experimentation and originality.²⁵

A more plausible source for the Macdonald sisters' "At Home" series appresed three months earlier in the Studio. The formet and tree symbol of this series are too semarkably similar to a design by C.F.A. Voyeey (Fig. 16) to be considered coincidental.³⁴ The parallel in these designs is the symmetrical composition in which Voysey places a tree framed by similarly curled figures enclosed within circular spaces. Voysey's figures, however, are fully clothed males of vaguely exotic origin, whose form and position facilitate the design structure. The introduction of human figures into design was uncommon, at least in the prevailing Arts and Crafts Movement. When questioned on this point, Voysey stressed that the artist should not be restricted to the usual foliage and ornamental motifs: birds or human figures were acceptable provided they were sufficiently conventionalised and reduced to mere symbols.³⁷ In fact all of the components of Voysey's design are chosen, conventionalised and positioned purely for design aesthetics:

To go to Nature is, of course, to approach the fountain-head, but a literal transcript will not result in good comment; before a living plant a man must go through an elaborate process of selection and analysis, and think of the belance, repetition, and many other qualities of his design, thereby calling his individual taste into play and adding a human interest to his work. If he does this, although he has gone directly to Nature, his work will not resemble any of his producessors he has become an investor.³⁶

The Macdonald sisters' appropriation of Voyeey's ideas, or at least his format, includes conventionalisation, balance, incorporation of stylised human figures, and some degree of sepetition. Following typical Arts and Crafts profesences, the forms of the Macdonald sisters are flattened and presented in outline. Their deviation from Arts and Crafts norms primarily consists of the extent to which they carried the conventionalisation of their figures; in effect, detortion to the point of emaclation. The treatment of writhing tube-like tendrils which emanate from and connect the forms also departed from the standard flowers and folings. This type of sizeous vegetation and their

specifically female forms more closely resemble Art Nouveau characteristics.** The Studie's illustration of Voysey's wallpaper design was not the only visual source for the Macdonald sisters' imagery. Jan Toorop's The Three Brides (Fig. 17) also appeared in the August, 1883 issue of the Studie and was promptly pronounced "the everlasting and universal antithesis of grace and disgrace, of the pure and the impure."30 Toorop's work had not been published previously in British periodicals, although he, along with other mombers of the Symbolist group Les XX, had been mentioned briefly in the pages of the Megazine of Art without accompanying illustrations. Toorop's ethereal, floating women share the alongated profile of the Macdonald sisters' figures. In particular the dramatic angles at which their outstrotched arms are positioned, and the flowing ribbons of hair which represent the most powerful linear element of this intertwining design, appear to have been prototypes for the famale figures of the Macdonald sisters. The writer of the accompanying article, who was sympathetic to British conventions which scrupulously suspected "the Young Person" as sender, ventured that

Herr Toosop's idea was to contrast the Bride of Christ — i.e the Church — with that Egyptian-distured person with the necklace of human skulls, whose position in life I will leave you to guess; while the third Bride, the maid who seems to triumph, is the type of guildesseems, innocence, lowliness, humility; in a word, she is the Bride of what is most divine in human hopes and thoughts and inspiration."³¹

The Macdonald sisters' selated version of Eve (aside from formal additions) is an interesting parallel to Tossop's seligious symbolism. One could conceivably make the argument that the story of Eve is being subversively souritten by them, particularly since Margaret was not particularly seligious.²² Given the more sobar treatment alloced their subsequent commissioned works with a religious theme (for example, the series of Illuminations which illustrate The Christmas Story, of c. 1805-06) it seems likely that in these early graphic designs the Macdonald sisters chose a common theme, manipulated it to achieve a new or original slant and arrived at the highly unorthodox figural treatment as an expression — not unlike Toorop's — of their individuality.²³

The influence of Voysey and Toorop through the vehicle of the Studie is generally acknowledged by most sources. In 1923 Jessie Newbery (wife of GSA Heedmaster Francis Newbery) wrote that for Machintosh the earliest of several epoch-making events in his life occurred when he was a student at the GSA:

This was contact, through the medium of the Studie, with the work of the following artists: Aubrey Beardsley (his illustrations to the play "Salome" by Oscar Wilde); illustrations to Zola's *Le Reve* by Carlos Schwabe; reproductions of some pictures and the decorative work of C.F.A. Voyeey. These artists gave an impotus and a direction to the work of "the Four."³⁴

The connections between Toorop's The Three Brides and the Macdonald sisters' graphic designs is particularly evident in the female figures, even to the extent that the Macdonald sisters retained the religious symbolism. However, in Machintosh's work Toorop's influence is more restricted to the overall linear construction and perpetual flow of line. Because of its rectilinear angles and structure, Machintosh's design reflects an architectural bias and a stylication which applies more to the botanical than the human forms; probably in defence of the characteristic curvilinear format of Art Nouveau designs. The same affiliations can be found in Machintosh's Design for a Diploma (Pig. 18). Of the three female figures, the gender of the central figure is the most ambiguous, particularly since her hair has the same flattened shape and treatment as the abstract and purely linear partiens of the design. Aside from their partially obscured breasts, stylined hair (also incorporated into other linear elements) and some elementisation, the two flanking figures are neither distorted nor shocking — their shape and placement essentially facilitate or complement the formal, linearised composition.

Machintosh's famale figures never achieve the degree of distortion in those by Margaret and Prances. The nude or partially clad women in his Diploma design have the same androgynous qualities as his Descent of Night (Fig. 19), from the April, 1994 issue of the Magazine.³⁶ Although this figure has the same stylined wings of the clothed figure in Machintosh's Hervest Meen, her slightly disproportionate lower limbs and elongated body, echoed by the vertical lines of the upper portion of this painting, are somewhat assessed. Her heir, like her wings, is a solid weighty mass which becomes part of the vertical structure of the composition. Machintosh's acidic green coloring, of equal intensity to Margaret's in Summer, seems a somewhat odd choice for the theme.³⁴

Mackintosh's final two cover designs for the Magazine are even loss distorted, though they are again conventionalised. Spring (Fig. 20) is personified by two languishing, voluptuous females who appear to be awakening from a deep underground sleep amidst opening bulbs and flowers. Winter's two sleeping figures (Fig. 21) are awkwardly positioned under a heavy weight of heir which appears, because of the lack of definition in the women's bodies, to be the principle means of conveying their sexuality.³⁷

Machintosh's cover design for Spring, like Frances' Boe, was also inscribed with Lacy Rooburn's name; however it was pro-empted by a cover design ensouted by another student, Agnes Rasburn. A comparison of the cover designs and graphics of Machintosh, Rasburn and the Macdonald sisters

is particularly instructive, since it reveals one of the purely technical reasons for the negative reaction to Margaret and Frances' work. Agnes Raeburn's frontispiece entitled April Number, 1894 (Fig. 22) employs the same popular symmetrical composition with mirrored female figures as the Macdonald sisters and Machintosh. Generally speaking, a symmetrical format carries less tension, since the eye follows an almost soothing, perpetually flowing movement. In this type of composition there are no awkward or jarriag negative spaces; instead the viewer is assured a sense of balance and continuity.³⁶ Raeburn enhances this fluidity through several devices, including a gently flowing line and delicate, muted coloring. Even more significantly, the figures are relatively standard portrayals of the feminine figure; languid, graceful and elegant without anatomical distortion. Their clothing is almost shapeless --conservative dress which bears minimal reference to any particular fashion or style. The figures turn away from each other, positioned in a dance-like movement as they bestow the essential April showers (rain) from a symbolic There are no iconographical or structural connections between the CHD. womens' hair (which remains neatly knotted) and any of the organic elements such as plant growth or flowing water. Raeburn's work is clearly more traditional in conception than that of the Macdonald sisters.

As it has been noted, Frances and Margaret frequently incorporate the hair of their figures into the design, which often gives the appearance of painfully forcing their beads backwards, elongating their necks, or intensifying the thrust of their jaws. Similarly, both sisters juxtapose the severely angularized appendages of the women with the more curvilinear organic elements of the design. By megnifying such tensions of figural distortion, the viewer is desied the sense of order normally associated with symmetrical compositions.

Agaes Raeburn's drawing is typical of the kind of work contributed by most of the other female students, several of whom incorporated the female nude in their designs. Raeburn's other, more daring frontispiece design for the Magazine (Winged Women, Fig. 23) consists of a frontal, somewhat bland female nude. This more conventional female body provides further evidence of the gulf between the Macdonald sisters' notion of "original" and the interpretation of that term by their contemporaries.

This point is made even more clear by considering again the most radical in the Macdonald sisters' series of graphic designs entitled A Pond (Fig. 24). Frances' mirrored female figures are now confrontational; their aggression exaggerated and echoed by the overhead contest between the menacing pod or tadpole forms. A comparison between A Pond and the two previously discussed designs by Mackintosh and Raeburn illustrates the degree to which Frances' figures have become caricatures. Given the symbolic references to Nature in the all of these works, it is worth considering whether Frances intended a deliberate parody of the others' conventional treatment of the seasons through allegory. Her figures, like those in Mackintosh's Spring, are positioned below ground; but in this case they are the antithesis of the sensuous sleepers. Since the bulbous or tad-pole shapes are continually seinforced, these figures seem to represent grimacing underwater or marine life in a burlesqued version of the classic "wet" drapery. In essence, Frances has isolated and personified the standard symbolic elements (such as vegetation) normally employed as accoutsement. In contrast to the sky Spring foliage by Rasburn and the awabaning bud forms in Machintosh's design, Frances' bulb forms are decidedly malevalent, a trait which is compounded through

duplication.

While multiplicity of figures in this and most of the other early designs of the Macdonald sisters facilitated the dicta of symmetrical compositions it may also have held other implications. In light of the heated controversies which surrounded the nude, it is worth considering whether multiple nudes --particularly if they were stripped of mythological or allegorical connotations --could have been perceived by the 19th century spectator as references to leshianism. In this regard, one of the most perplexing drawings in the Megasine (Fig. 26) appears to represent some type of social comment, but its meaning remains ambiguous. Situated in the April, 1894 issue of the Magazine this drawing is not accompanied by title, indication of authorship or explanation, nor does it relate to any of the preceding or succeeding articles. The two nude female figures comprise part of the design of an initial letter which closely resembles Celtic manuscript illumination.³⁰ The interlacing serpent would appear to be a reference to the temptation of Adam and Eve. with a simple "No" consuring the obvious sexual relationship of the two women. The lettering of this image is ambiguous, and may also be construed as "END"; however it appears on page 30 of the 45-page volume. Furthermore, the gestures and zudity of the two figures would have had little significance to the purpose of a tailpiece, if this was its intended function. These are no other similar types of drawings, essays or poems in this or other issues of the Massaine.

Given the possible meanings of this drawing, it seems safe to conclude that Newbery's students worked in an uninhibited artistic environment where they were free to interpret and portray the nude in an unconventional meanur. This degree of artistic freedom was unprecedented amongst famale art students, especially when it came to the difficult business of choosing the nude as subject. The Art Journal addressed the particular issue of multiple nudes in its critique of Henrietta (Rae) Normand, but did not elaborate:

That Mrs. Normand should succeed as well as she does in her studies of the nude, is brave demonstration that women's gifts are little more limited than man's. But even Mrs. Normand we prefer when she is dealing with the draped figure. . . If we must have the ladies paint the nude, let them be single figures. Her touch is nice, and colour sweet; but when she comes to such a subject as "Apollo and Daphne" she very nearly breaks down.⁴⁴

In addition to the problem of multiple nudes (even if they remain statically separated in the composition), the Macdonald sisters' images were also provocative in that their nudes were not "clothed" in respectable mythological or classical themes, nor were they camouflaged by exoticism. Such devices were the usual means of efficiently removing the nude from contemporary life and emptying it of its political, social and cultural associations. For example, Delacroix, Ingres and Renoir were among those who sometimes placed their nude or partially clad female figures in oriental trappings as unmasked references to the harem. The figures produced by Frances and Margaret are clearly a rejection of these academic prototypes. In fact the Macdonald sisters' figures are as deviantly anti-academic and defiantly "modern" as the fin-de-electe women created by another alleged influence, Aubrey Beardsley. As Jessie Newbery noted, his drawings for Oscar Wilde's Solome (Fig. 27) had specific impact in the development of the Glasgow Four. In its first issue, the Studio published this along with seven illustrations in Beardsley's distinctive black and white style.41 Studio writer Joseph Pennell selected to Beardsley as "an artist whose work is quite as semarkable in its enecution as in its invention: a very rare combination." Pennell's seal concern

with this new artist was the possibility that Boardsley might be over-appreciated and too enthusiastically endorsed.⁴³ At that point Beardsley had produced a comparatively small amount of work; yet he had, in the opinion of Pennell, managed to appeal to artists, ". . . and what more could he wish?"⁴³ According to Pennell, Beardsley's sources were eclectic: they included Japanese designs, 15th century manuscripts, Burne-Jones and Rossetti, none of which overwhelmed his work. In short, Beardsley fully recognized his place in time and availed himself of the opportunities afforded him.

Perhaps the Macdonald sisters were also searching for a nonconformist, contemporary style and therefore avoided the temptation to appropriate Beardsley's unique graphic manner. This would explain the frustrations of critics from the 1890's as well as subsequent writers in attempting to identify a definite visual source. Margaret and Frances appear to have adopted only minor, formal elements of Beardsley's design and blended these, along with other sources (Toorop and Voysey) in their early work.⁴⁴

A point might be made for the incorporation of Beardeley's sinuous, flowing line, but this curvilinear element was also present in a series of illustrations for title-page awards contained in the August, 1803 issue of the Studio — the same issue in which Toorop's Three Brides was published. Some of these suggest a Japanese influence and others are reminiscent of Salwyn Image's design for the Century Guild's Hobby Horse. None, however, (including Beardeley's) anatomically distort or reveal the female figure to the extent of the Macdonald sisters' designs.⁴⁶ Furthermore, the emphatically symmetrical style and the mirror imaging of figures which characterises the majority of works by the Macdonald sisters is not found elsewhere in the Studie. Beardeley's compositions are invariably asymmetrical which along with the uneven juxtaposition of positive and negative (white and black) space and the sinister qualities of his figures all contribute to the decadent quality of his work.⁴⁴ By contrast, Frances and Margaret frequently employ watercolor specifically acidic greens offset by violets and sapphires — and avoid the ambiguous positive and negative spaces common to Beardsley's compositions.

There are also no indications that they worked in a specifically "black and white" style despite the fact that at least two of their colleagues were very much influenced by this aspect of Beardsley's work. Jessie King (1875-1949) developed her own personal illustrative language based upon delicate pen and ink drawings using various lines and dots, although her subject matter was devoid of retrospection and malevolence; and Henry Mitchell contributed his "Black and White" (Fig. 28) to the *Magazine's* Spring issue of 1895.⁴⁷ Mitchell's drawing is remarkably similar to the "goodhumoured parody" of Beardsley's early work published in the Studie in May of 1894 (Fig. 29).⁴⁴ As the Studie had noted three months earlier, its introduction of Beardsley had generated considerable disciples, imitators and parodiets, as evidenced by submissions to its design competitions. The Studie considered his style a perilous one to imitate; "only very rash or very foolish draughtemen would attempt to do so."⁴⁰

The Studio did not engage in the rapidly accelerating controversy which attached to Beardeley:

". ...we find the irrepressible personality of the artist dominating everything — whether the compositions do or do not illustrate the text — what may be their exact purpose or the meaning of their symbolism, is happily not necessary to consider here. Nor is it expedient to bring conventional criticism to bear upon them, for nothing in ancient or modern art is so akin that you could place it side by side for comparison."¹⁰ Instead it noted with relish the feast of fantastic and eerie conceptions, grotesque *diablerie*, audacity and extravagance which characterised this decadent, fin de siècle work; and awaited the outcome.⁵¹

Within a year, Beardsley had become inextricably linked with the Yellow Book, an English quarterly launched on April 5, 1894, by John Lane's Bodley Head Press. Initially conceived as a periodical "where Letters, where Black and White Art might enter into their own,"¹⁵² its bright yellow cover quickly became associated with the first art-editor, Beardsley, who contributed extensively to the first four issues.

The principles of the Yellow Book demanded equal emphasis upon art and literature: "Certainly the writings were composed without the slightest pre-occupation concerning the work of the graphic artists, and the draughtemen do not illustrate inventions of the scribes," declared Philip Hamerton in "A Criticism of Volume I."¹³ Gritical commentary was noticeably absent. Instead, the Yellow Book focused on creative postry, fiction, short dramatic scenes and essays. Its literary contents were evidently intended to represent the modern English literary mind and its illustrations were to avoid condescending to popular taste.¹⁴ As Hamerton pointed out, "the Editor and Publishers have a tendency to look to young men of ability for assistance in their enterprise"; and in this sense it had few parallels in mainstream art periodicals.

As an exception to its contemporary style, the Yellow Book did engage Sir Frederick Leighton, then President of the Royal Academy, who contributed a sensuous charcoal drawing of two females (one nude and the other in revealing drapery). In light of its radical nature, it is surprising that these were amongst only a handful of nude subjects in that periodical. For the most part the majority of illustrations (aside from Beardsley's drawings) consisted of contemporary portraits and occasional landscapes.

It is interesting to note the proportion of male to female contributors in the relevant period 1800-06. In the first issue, none of the artists was female, and one of the thirteen writers was a woman. The proportion of female writers increased rapidly; and by July of 1806 five of the nine contributing artists were women (two of whom were Frances and Margaret) while seven of the sixteen writers were female. It is also significant that by 1806 the contributing artists represented regional schools such as Newlyn, Birmingham and Glasgow.¹⁵ Margaret and Frances, along with MacNair and several of their classmates, were the principal contributors to the July issue of the Yellow Book from 1806.

Since the Yallow Book commenced circulation subsequent to the first two issues of the Meganine and the format and content of the latter were not significantly altered after that date, there can be no claim for a direct influence. There are parallels between these two journals, however, which include similar literary contents, the participation of women artists and writers (or more specifically acceptance of work regardless of gender), and a youthful drive for innovation.⁴⁴ In terms of influencing the Macdonald sisters, Beardeley's designs would have proven that contemporary artists could develop highly personalised styles while drawing from a range of sources. However, as previously noted, there is little evic-nce that the Macdonald sisters directly appropriated many of his particular stylistic tendencies. It is more probable that he functioned as a general role model.⁵⁷ The Macdonald sisters chose to be as effectic as Beardeley, incorporating his decorative linear petterns and figural stylisation with the flattened ornamental design of Voysey and the peculiarly Javanese, or Indonesian symbolism of Toorop.⁵⁰

In any event, critics in Glasgow found a definite connection between the radical work of the Macdonald sisters, Aubrey Beardeley, and the Yellow Book. Some perceived it as a libellous attack on Beardeley, "who in all his drawings shows genuine artistic elegance and correct perspective" — characteristics not seen in the Macdonald sisters' work.¹⁰ Another declared that even Beardley's poster of Don Juan could be happily recalled relative to the infinitely inferior "hallucinations in colour and design" which characterised the controversial GSA exhibition of 1894.⁴⁰ To the author of "The New Woman" cited in Chapter 1, the female figures of the Macdonald sisters were the "fispring of a decrepit female gorilla (evidently comparable to Beardeley's women when ravaged by decadence and the passage of time) and Caliban (Shahaspeare's deformed half-human son of a devil and the witch Sycorax, and symbol of man's primitive urges). The remaining descriptives were no less castigating.⁶¹

Given the conservation of Glasgow and, in terms of art, its drive for a national identity which stemmed from a long tradition of Highland chieftains, cottage interiors, peasants, landscapes and Scottish history pieces,⁶² it is probable that any exhibits featuring the nude might have drawn criticism. Even if Margaret and Frances had veiled their nude figures with classical or mythological accoutrements, such compromises would not likely have escaped condomnation.⁴³ Nudes held little interest (or more likely were too scandalous) for the picture-buying citizens of Glasgow who demonstrated an acquired taste for the Hague and Barbison Schools by demanding landscape, still life and genre paintings.⁴⁴

Even the anti-establishment "Glasgow Boys" who immediately preceded the Macdonald sisters avoided depicting the nude female. Many of these artists, if they were Paris-trained, concentrated on Impressionist versions of landscape and more contemporary portraiture with overtones of Whistler and Japanese art.⁶⁵ Their work reflected a national temperament moulded from local art, owing little to the Parisian atelier and virtually nothing to Continental artists — particularly the Symbolists.⁶⁶ The public responded to the straightforward motifs of this group by classifying them as essentially healthy, despite their departu:s from Victorian sentimentality and anecdote in favour of more robust subject matter.⁶⁷

The organ of this group was the periodical Scottish Art Review, published in reaction to continued opposition by Edinburgh's Royal Scottish Academy. This short-lived, indigenous periodical reflected the same predominance of Impressionist landscape and genre works and its over-all format was similar to the Magazine of Art and the Art Journal. Unlike those periodicals, however, it did not ignore the dilemmas of female artists⁴⁰ and it also seriously addressed design. Reviews of Arts and Crafts Exhibitions were extensive and generally acknowledged support for the designer or crafts-person as a bona fide artist. Instead of performing a role of tutelage, the Scottish Art Review tended to provide substantial space for dialectic commentary and included greater coverage of students' work than the Magazine of Art and the Art Journal.⁴⁰ One particularly scathing review of the quality of students' work in South Kensington reflects the anti-establishment nature of this periodical and the generic quality of work associated with South Kensington as a whole:

It is evident enough that the students, as a body, are in bondage to old traditions, wherein nestness and prottiness are held to be the chief factors in design. No words could be too strong to condemn this fatal hereay.

It may be that the sickness is not one affecting the constitution of the body, but that the low pulse of the patient is caused by too

tightly-tied red tape, meagre, or over-rich nourishment, want of interest in contemporary taste, or other extraneous accidents; but whatever be the diagnosis, the most unlearned can see that syncope is imminent unless timely restoratives by applied.⁷⁰

Of the approximate 140,000 works submitted to the National Competitions in 1889, "hardly a dosen betrayed any original feeling for harmony of colour, novelty in composition, or new conventional treatment of natural forms."⁷¹ Drawings from the life appeared to have been mere technical achievements of rude unselected facts:

In the whole class there is a lack of nobility and power, all the studies are so unmistakably merely naked models, not masterly presentations of the real beauty of the undraped form.⁷³

Approximately six years later, when Margaret and Frances graduated from the GSA, the author of this attack wrote an extensive review of the 1896 London Arts & Crafts Exhibition entries. In it, women were given equal reverage without specific reference to gender and the limitations frequently associated with it. "The Misses Macdonald", who showed so much novelty and sense of fine decoration in their works that a tendency to eccentricity was pardonable, were singled out for their "weird travesties of humanity. . .ghostly long-drawn figures, with pained faces and sadness passing words."⁷³

The writer was Glosson White, who had also contributed his literary talent and design expertise to the Artist (1880-1902), then an unillustrated and modest version of the Art Journal.⁷⁴ White was both intrigued and perplexed by these radical designs, but maintained the objective attitude which characterised the Studio's articles:

No doubt in Glasgow there is a Rosetta stone, which makes clear the tangled meaning of these designs; but it would be haverdous for the average person to suggest their interpretation. One thing however is clear, that in their own way, unmoved by ridicule, or misconception, the Glasgow students have thought out a very fascinating scheme to pussle, surprise, and please. . .

Probably nothing in the gallery has provoked more decided consure than these various exhibits; and that fact alone should cause a thoughtful observer of art to pause before he joins the opponents. If the said artists do not come very prominently forward as leaders of a school of design peculiarly their own, we shall be much mistaken. The probability would seem to be, that these who laugh at them to-day will be eager to sulogise them a few years hence.⁷⁵

White implied that censure of the Macdonald sisters' work was not limited to the objections expressed by the Glasgow public through the local press. In fact, despite considerable modification of the female form in subsequent designs (the most notable of which was a fullness and luxuriant texture facilitated by the gress technique particularly favored by Margaret) the "School of Spook" label stubbornly clung to their work. In London the reaction of the establishment to their entries at the Arts & Crafts Exhibition caused sufficient furor to warrant a special investigation. Glesson White, then the editor of the Studie, undertook the task by travelling to Glasgow to personally meet the artists who had obviously piqued his curiosity.

White's ensuing articles entitled "Some Glasgow Designers and Their Work" formed a three-part series contained in the July and August issues of 1807; and these constitute the most revealing accounts of the Macdonald sisters to date. One of his comments reinforces the suggestion by the Glasgow author of "The New Woman" that the Macdonald sisters were one and the same as the New or Wild Woman associated with spinsterhood and various other social and political deviants:

There is a legend of a critic from foreign parts who was amusing bimself by deducing the personality of the Misses Macdenaid from their works, and describing them, as he imagined them, "middle-aged sisters, flat-footed, with projecting testh and long past the hope (which in them was always foriors) of matrimony, gaunt, unlovely females." At this moment two laughing, councily girls, scarce out of their teens, entered and were formally presented to him as the true and only begetters of the works that had provoked him. It was a truly awful moment for the unfortunate visitor, whose evolution of the artists from his inner consciousness had for once proved so treacherous."

Stereotypical descriptions of the "New Woman" matched those used by such nineteenth century writers as the notorious anti-feminist E. Lynn Linton who, in articles entitled "Wild Women as Politicians", and "Wild Women as Social Insurgents" commented on their curious inversion of sex (mind or body) which was tantamount to the disagreeable "bearded chin, the bass voice, flat chest, and lean hips of a woman who has physically failed in her rightful development."⁷⁷

Linton claimed that the embarrassing compulsion of the "wild woman" to publicly exhibit her artistic "gift" at art refuges for those of mediocre talent fueled the vagrant, self-advertising spirit of the day:

The love of art for its own sake, of intellectual work for the intellectual pleasure it brings, knows nothing of this insatiate vanity, this restless ambition to be classed among those who give to their work days where these others give hours. It is only the Wild Women who take these headers into artistic depths, where they flounder pitiably, neither dredging up unknown treasures, nor floating gaily in the sun on the crest of the wave.⁷⁰

Aggressive, disturbing, officious, unquist, rebellious to authority and tyrannous to those whom they can subdue, these women, Linton declared, were "about the most unlovely specimens the sex has yet produced. . . "79 Linton's attitude towards female artists is only slightly exaggerated from that of the Megasine of Art and Art Journal. His descriptions are probably closer to the interpretation of the "New Woman" by the Gleagow public, who equated the Macdonald sisters with the early feminists and suffragettes.**

The Studie completely refrained from this kind of gender bias; and this impartiality towards all artists as well as art students was instrumental in establishing it as a credible source for the Macdonald sisters and their contemporaries. In fact, from its inception the Studie seems to have pointedly omitted specific references to or categorisations of "lady" artists.⁸¹ Unlike the mainstream periodicals, portrayals of nude or partially draped females by both male and female artists were plentiful in peintings, book designs and photography. In its attempts to upgrade the status of design, the Studie also devoted special attention to the annual exhibition of works submitted for South Kensington's National Competitions, and regularly featured its own competitions for bookcovers. Unlike the Magazine of Art and the Art Journel, it tended to avoid the laborious "How to do it" essays of these other publications, and instead concentrated on illustrating and critiquing submitted work.⁴⁰

Illustrations in the Studie were prolific: in 1803 virtually every one of its 254 pages contained a high quality visual image in keeping with its conviction that applied arts, so often relegated to a different and inferior category, must be recognized and respected in order to maintain the progress of art. This inter-relationship between the fine and applied arts and the infusion of international content assured its success and longevity.⁶³

The impact of the Studie on the Macdonald sisters and their colleagues was both dramatic and long term: it not only provided the visual source material to create a link with the Continental symbolist style, but also featured most of the students who had participated in the founding of the Megasine.⁵⁴ As an important source on the early work of the Macdonald sisters, the Studio offers the most comprehensive (if brief) insight into the evolution of their images of women from their embryonic stages in the 1903-05 period. More significantly — since they had previously remained silent in the pages of the *Magazine* and no other written documents by them exist — the several articles in the Studio reveal the spirit in which these works were undertaken.⁸⁶

Glesson White, like several other critics, had particular interest in revealing the visual prototypes for their strange images of women. Disclaiming the usual English precedents, the Macdonald sisters demurely denied they were influenced by Egyptian and other art forms. "We have no basis", they told White with delightful innocence, "that is the worst of it." Evidently they were extremely amused by White's discomfort on realising that the intensity of their work was not the product of equally intense (or flat-footed and unlovely) female artists.¹⁶ White's article suggests that the sisters were expressing their sense of beauty in conjunction with their own feelings towards arrangement of lines and masses. "Why conventionalise the human figure", a critic had asked, to which they replied, "Why not? . . . Certain conventional distortions, harpies, mermaids, caryatides, and the rest are accepted, why should not a worker to-day make patterns out of people if he pleases?"

Ultimately Glesson White was forced to conclude that the Macdonald School, or the "Mac group," as he also referred to the Macdonald sisters and their future husbands, was truly without precedent. He also noted the bunefits of Newbery's support and encouragement coupled with the lively, inquisitive environment of the GSA.⁴⁴ "If you once theow over precedent," White pointed out, "there need be no limit to experiment," and the Macdonald sisters had clearly availed themselves of the uncommon opportunity to do so.⁴⁰ The fact that they deflected the resulting attacks with humour is evidence of their confidence and free spirit: they were, after all, two of "The Immortals."***

Most of these "Immortals" were also members of the small but elite group of female students who, upon graduating from the GSA, became some of the better known and respected women artists of Scotland in the early 20th century. Their self-confidence and collective energies had manifested in the launching of their own distinctive periodical — proof of their freedom to write and illustrate whatever they chose. Although the Magasine (which was never published — its single copies were handwritten) may not have found its way to many people outside Glasgow, or substantially affected other artistic developments, the driving forces behind it may have significantly affected another women's group. Six years later, a very optimistic magasine emerged as an alternative to the frivolous, fashion-oriented magasines which comprised the majority of periodicals available to women. The reasons behind the foundation of the Ledy's Review of Reviews were remarkably parallel to the implied purpose of the Magasine:

"Scottish women are not behind any more than Scottish men in everything that pertains to forward movements, and we think that the time has come for a country which has its own social customs, its own law, and even its own religion, to have its own Ladies' Magazine. We would be sorry to see the time arrive when everything will be done from London. . . "⁹¹

The Lady's Review of Review, the first issue of which appeared in April of 1901, was an independent, non-party publication aimed at the new educated and enquiring women. Its intent was clear: "We particularly appeal to Ladies throughout Scotland . . . to push THEIR OWN MAGAZINE." The contents of its first issue included articles on "Women and Social Progress in the 19th Century," Russian women, "Woman's Work in Scotland," "Our Scottish Lady Lawyer," "Ladies of the Stage," the emigration of women, and a synopsis of the contents of other Ladies magasines, which the Lady's Review of Reviews resembled in format only. Its sole fashion article was entitled "Veils — A Menace to Health."⁹³

Despite the five year time lapse between the Magazine and the Lady's Review of Reviews, a connection between these two periodicals is not improbable. As previously noted, the Glasgow School of Art provided a fruitful atmosphere for the suffrage cause: Ann Macbeth (classmate of the Macdonald sisters and later head of the Embroidery Department) was listed as one of many suffrage banner-makers; and Jessie Newbery (the Headmaster's wife) was particularly active in organisation of the Art and Curio Stall at the Grand Suffrage Basaar in 1910. The spirit of the Women's Social and Political Union was very much in the air during the 1800's, to the extent that female GSA students were designing, sewing and embroidering their own "Aesthetic Dress" in the purple, green and buff colors which comprised the official scheme of the women's suffrage movement.⁵³

That same sense of spirited agitation or revolt characterised the early work of the Macdonald sisters and, to some degree, the designs by other female students. Perhaps this is best expressed in the words of one of their colleagues who (sounding very much like Lucy Raeburn) identified herself only as "Our own Weird One":

"To be weird, to be quaint, to be outre, to be absurd (in the common estimate) is not so easy as one would think, but we achieve it in the poster. Our artistic creed is: (1) The public must be knocked. (2) Knock them honestly if possible — but anyhow knock them. (3) It is better to be bisarve than to be beautiful. . . "** In Britain, Glesson White's rather exceptional understanding of the Macdonald sisters' work provided a sharp contrast to the more typical assaults by the press and public. In fact the Studio (and later the Yellow Book) were the only publications which did not represent the kind of forces against which the Macdonald sisters and some of their contemporaries reacted. The severity of these assaults points to the extremity of their departure from the usual conventions of the British art world and the degree to which they resembled international or Continental movements. Alternatively perceived as Art Nouveau artists, Symbolists or Decadants, the Macdonald sisters were artists whose work, though overlooked in subsequent years, obviously represented a radical new art form with sufficient impetus to challenge the British art establishment. Charles Ashbee's rhyme is a revealing testimony to the fact:

> "I'm in the fashion — non controversial, And the fashion is nothing — if not commercial, Pre-Raphaelite once, with a tiny twist Of the philosophical hadonist, Inspired by Whistler — next a touch, Of the "Arts and Crafts" but not too much. Then Impressionism, the daintiest fashe; Then the German Squirm, and the Glasgow Spook, A spice of the latest French crotic, Anything new and Studiotic. ..."»

CONCLUSION

This enquiry began as an exploration of the early figurative designs of the Macdonald sizters and the catalysts which led to their radical departure from all of the prevailing Academic, Arts & Crafts and Aesthetic conventions.

The status of the Macdonald sisters during the relevant period 1890-04 was fundamental to the development of these images. As art students, they would not at any subsequent point in their careers have the same freedom to indulge in this degree of experimentation without being compromised by restrictions of patronage and commissions. Their student status would have been quite different, however, had they enrolled at a more typical art institution such as the Academy or one of the many Schools of Design. The Glasgow School of Art, under the enlightened leadership of Prancis Newbery, instilled very specific values which demanded originality and individualism. It also facilitated every form of experimentation by providing, among other things, access to the nude model for female as well as male students. This did not constitute a special privilege but was an unquestionable right commonly denied most female art students at other institutions. This access was critical to the Macdonald sisters' designs; and in eagerly availing themselves of this opportunity Margaret and Frances were also expressing their resistance to the dictates of the Academy. As one source points out, denial or provision of the nude model had significant impact on the artist's right of self-expression:

83

Control over access to the nude was instrumental in the exercise of power over what meanings were constructed by an art based upon an ideal of the human body. Official exclusion from life classes ensured that women had no means to determine the language of high art or to make their own representations of the world, and thus resist and contest the hegemony of the dominant class or gender.¹

The Macdonald sisters' emphatic refusal to be relegated to the inferior status of still life, landscape or genre artist reiterated Newbery's views that women were equal to and should work side by side with male artists.

In sharp contrast to Newbery's programme of supporting female students and emphasising the importance of design, the Academy nertured a strong gender bias towards art students and professional artists which relegated female artists to inferior roles and emphasised a more traditional fine arts training. Mainstream periodicals such as the Art Journal and the Magazine of Art were valuable instruments which the Academy used to enforce and maintain that hegemony. The function of these periodicals included fostering and protecting all "good art" — in the same way that the Academy was custodian — of the social and financial interests of (male) easel painters.³ More specifically, these periodicals claimed the right to define "ideal beauty" and to determine which artists were eligible to approach this hallowed subject. Their ultimate failure to mirror the whole spectrum of the contemporary arts scene is demonstrated by articles which either avoided or else demonstrated an intolerance for "foreign" art. This was tantamount to a newspaper suppressing news; hence they incurred the cost of designing rank and authority.³

The Macdonald sisters reacted against the ideologies of these mainstream academic periodicals by choosing, as a target, the streneously upheid conventions of ideal beauty and the female aude. The outcome of their attack was a burkerqued version of the ideal, Pro-Raphaelite Beauty. The press also functioned as a powerful instrument of the Academy. A letter to the President and Council of the Royal Academy from newspaper art-writers very clearly undealines their role in serving this institution: "With all due respect," it read, "we submit to you that publicity is the breach of life to the Academy, that the Press is the machine by which publicity is won and preserved."⁴ The esteem in which artist-philosophers such as John Rushin, William Morris, Walter Crane and others were held by the press and public was evidence of their clarisms and appeal. Other established artists were no less reticent in presenting their own theories, and the fact that many of these echoed Academic notions was often a deliberate attempt to preserve its reign over prescribed codes of behavior and expectation. Finally, the public took full advantage of the press as a vehicle through which it could express its own opinions on contemporary art. Editorials and letters to newspaper editors became a powerful tool by which the press — frequently in the service of the Academy — was able to shape and alter public opinions.

Newbery's immunity to Academic control and public opinion acted as a protective undersile under which Margaret and Frances were free to pursue new forms in art. Neither Newbery nor his students shared the public's perception that they had overstepped their bounds and become the decademt or deviant siblings of their distorted female figures. The Macdonald sisters' controversial posters and designs may not have been entirely understood by their contemporaries, but they at least had the support of Newbery and the GEA students. A follow student observed that as a direct consequence of the Macdonald sisters' explorations into original forms, the Glasgow School of Art had successfully thrown overboard the old conventions and is hravely struggling to uphold a new standard in art — originality even at the expense of excellence . . . It is in pursuit of ideals, however mystic or erratic they may seem, that the future of Art is assured."⁵

This rejection of traditional values and search for original avenues of enquiry was reflected in the emergence of more specialized, polemical journals. many of which had a strong literary emphasis --- an indication that art critics and artists (and implicitly the Academy) were no longer the sole arbiters of These never journals had little or none of the gender bias of taste. mainstream periodicals. In fact, female writers and artists were significant contributors. It should be noted, however, that such new journals should not be seen as prototypes for the Macdonald sisters' work since most of them were launched subsequent to development of the sisters' unique style. The importance of these journals lies in what they represented to the Macdonald sisters and their contemporaries - a progressive force reacting against conventions and controls. In this regard a particular parallel may be drawn between a journal such as the Yollow Book and the Magazine, both of which reflect a dual literary-art focus. As noted, the Macdonald sisters found a receptive climate in the Yellow Book which published their work in 1806. Although the work in the Yellow Book does not seem to have influenced the Macdonald sisters, as far as the public was concerned, the sisters and the hideous "New Woman" they had created were linked to Beardsley's decadent famme fatales. Stylistic differences notwithstanding, the public perceived them to he siblings of this New Woman, and as illustrated, the posse played an innectant sole in fuelling the controversy:

The origins, tendencies, even the appearance of the New Wessen and the decodent — as pertrayed in the popular pears and periodicule confirmed their near, their universitially near minimumlip. Both impleed martines ranging from bilarity to disput and outrage, and both mined as well profound fears for the future of sex, class and race. . . the figures of the New Woman and the decadent, like the artists who created them and the works in which they appeared, seemed to be dangerous avatars of the "New", and were widely felt to oppose not each other but the values considered essential to the survival of established culture.⁶

In this context it is interesting that the Macdonald sisters' work was later published in the London-based Yellow Book but not in Edinburgh's Buergreen: A Northern Seasonal. If, as many sources have alleged, the Macdonald sisters' work was informed by a Celtic spirit of the seasons, birth, flowering and harvest, it would seem that their graphic designs would have been appropriate to its focus. This leads one to question whether the Scottish people perceived the Macdonald sisters' symbolism as Celtic, or alternatively viewed it as purely unconventional exploitations of the female form.

As the most predominant of the new periodicals, the Studie had a significant impact on the formal development of the Macdonald sisters' style. It was important for various reasons, not all of which relate to the allegedly pivotal works by Toorop and Beardeley. Its mandates and focus were antithetical to both the Academy and its servant publications, primarily because of its recognition that "applied art" (or design) was an equal to "fine" art. Both its circulation and interests were international: whereas the Art Journel and Magazine of Art held a somewhat defensive attitude to foreign art (reinforcing the notion that British art was superior), the Studie actively pursued and presented foreign actiets and their ideologies.⁷ As noted, it was from one of these foreign sources, Jan Toorop's Three Brides, that the Macdonald sisters borrowed formal qualities of line and distortion and a mystical symboliem.

It would also have been particularly relevant to the Macdonald sisters

that the Studie placed no importance on gender and imposed none of the prescribed Academic formulas on the nude figure. It insisted on technical expertise but did not attempt to define or adjudicate what constituted "ideal beauty."

It is important to remember that the Macdonald sisters worked in a liberated atmosphere from which they could freely attack academic conventions and replace these with more radical ideas and visuals. The fact that they drew from foreign, or Continental, sources was a clear rejection of British values which included all of the inherent notices of ideal beauty, portrayal of the nude, dominance of male artists in the hierarchy, and the superiority of British art. The latter denial constituted one of the reasons for the negative reaction of the British, but it also enhanced the Macdonald sisters' work in Germany, Austria, Hungary and Italy. In the end, the British (particularly the Glasgow) newspapers continued to reverberate with the laughter and scorn which greated their early work. Elsewhere, however, accolades appeared in such Continental parallels to the Studio - art periodicals such as Deutsche Kunet in Germany, Megyer Ipermovesset in Hungary and Ver Secrum in Vienne, all of which learned of the sisters' work through the international circulation of the Studio. In these publications the Macdonald sisters and their contribution to the style of the Glasgow Four was finally recognized. As Mamor stated in 1982, "In British decorative art the cantse of gravity has moved from London to Glassow."* No stronger case can be made for the impact of their work and the strength of Glasgow's New Woman in Art then the endemetion by an observer in Germany:

"In Glasgow Baglish art was no longer hermephrodite but passed into the hands of women."" In Glasgow, however, a disgruntled spectator from the Art Club Exhibition of 1894 issued an appeal for someone to resolve his publicment over the New Woman:

"Will this new art do anything to elevate the masses to a higher degree of culture? . . . and what new beauty has been created by it for the solace of mankind?"¹⁹

No one appears to have formulated a satisfactory answer, but the consequences of Margaret and Frances' actions were apparent, if only to Continental art movements and the small group of artists who worked with or succeeded the Macdonald sisters in Glasgow. As an instrumental force in production of the Magazine, the Macdonald sisters expressed the need of women artists to have a voice in art matters and to be objectively and fairly represented in art periodicals. The Magazine was launched amidet a climate of change and sucction against Academy control. Regardless of its impact on other periodicals or artists, it represents the drive of women artists (who were virtually exempted from meinstream periodicale) for self and artistic expression and the right to re-deline obsolete codes of expectation.

A writer from 1902 noted that the appearance of this radical famile form amidet the art of the age must be segarded as proof of the process of enquiry and development which has the potential to exist but is parhaps only secognized when it operates as a reaction against convention.¹¹ Propelled by Prancis Newbery's teaching philosophies and the visual and ideological offerings of the Studie, the Macdonald sisters volumently reacted against those conventions.

Glasgow's Now Woman was indeed deviant, as were the artists who created her. She was the manifestation of a successful drive for originality and independence; the product of two spirited and determined sisters whose human and technical expertise were armour against public opinion and califician. The Macdonald "School of Spook" can rightfully claim validity as a significant force in the creation of a radical New Woman and a newly liberated female artist.

POOTNOTES

EFTERODUCTION

"The Arts and Crafts Exhibition (Third Notice)", Studie, Vol. 9, no. 45, December 1996, p. 202.

Jid.

Panela Rockie, Margaret Macdonald Machintosh, 1964-1955 (Glasgow: University of Glasgow, 1963). The author states that Muthesius' comment was made in the Preface to the unpublished folio of the Machintosh's House for an Art Lover designs in 1962.

"Glesson White, "Some Glasgow Designers and their Work (Part 1)," Studie, Vol. XI, no. 82, July 1887, p. 82.

"Thomas Howarth also acknowledges that the 1883-84 works by the Macdonald sisters reflect a well developed style and technique independent of Mackintonh. He states that "... it seems indisputable that the Macdonald sisters themselves had an important part to play in the evolution of the Glasgow style, and that they cannot by any means be dismissed out of hand as more plagintists — an epinion that is further strongthened by a closer examination of their early work." Thomas Howarth, Chevies Rousie Machinisch and the Modern Movement (London: Routledge & Kegan Paul, 2d ed., 1977), p. 25.

Reskie, Introduction.

'Mid., Catalogue Entries. A contemporaneous writer also noted that "it is with some salid that one finds the Misses Macdonald are quite willing to have their work jointly attributed — for actuated by the same spirit, it would be difficult, if not impossible, for an outsider to distinguish the hand of each on the evidence of the finished work along." Glasson White, "Some Glasgow Designers and their Work" (Part I), p. 90.

Rockie, Introduction.

"Soverth, p. 34.

"P. Morton Shand, "Scenerio for a Human Drama: The Glasgow Interlude," Architectural Roview, LXXVII, January 1995, pp. 23-96.

"Letter from P. Morton Shand to William Davidson, March 31, 1933, cited in Roshie, Introduction. "Reskie, Introduction.

¹³A Ph.D. Dissertation on the Macdonald sisters is currently being undertaken by Janice Helland at the University of Victoria.

¹⁴Of these sources, Howarth's Charles Rennic Machintosh and the Modern Movement (1977) and Macleod's subsequent Charles Rennic Machintosh, Architect and Artist (1963) are the most notable, but as their titles suggest their focus is upon Machintosh. Callen, in Angel in the Studie: Women in the Arts and Crafts Movement 1870-1914 (1979) and Anecombe, in A Woman's Touck: Women in Design from 1860 to Present Day (1984) offer more relevant insights into works by contemporaneous designers, but they refer only to Margaret as a very minor component in a broad membership of female artist-craftspeople.

CHAPTER 1

"The Poster's Mission, or Why I Signed the Pledge," Quiz, February 21, 1896.

*Glasgow Evening Neue, November 17, 1804, p. 3.

Joid

⁴A notice of the price-giving appeared the next day in the North British Daily Mail. November 9, 1894.

"Quir, November 15, 1884.

"Bid. One source notes that the "Purther Powers" is a reference to a much disputed hill of the time which gave further powers to police to sweep unruly children and drunks from the structs. Elisabeth Bird, "Ghoule and Gas Piper: Public Reaction to the Early Work of 'The Pour'," Scottisk Art Review, Vol. XIV, No. 4, 1975, p. 13.

"Nowspaper clipping contained in Francis Nowbery's Press Cuttings Book (hereafter "Press Cuttings"). This Book, currently in the collection of the GEA, contains numerous cuttings from local and Continental periodicals which relate to Francis Nowbery, the GEA and its students, and relevant art issues. Some of these are without specific dates and source relevance.

•ML

*Glassow Beening News, November 17, 1994, p. 3.

"Jbid. Alexander Roche was the judge who specifically stated that future judges should be pressed to 'put down that ghoul-like sort of thing'.

"Machintesh and MacHair wave also students of the GEA, encoded in overing classes while the Macdonald sisters wave day students. Similarities in their suspective styles led Newbory to introduce them to each other comstime in 1803-04. In subsequent exhibitions they frequently displayed their work in a separate section, and soon became known as "the Glasgow Four."

"Glasgow Beening News, February 23, 1896, quoted in Elisabeth Bird, "Ghouls and Gas Pipes," p. 16.

¹³Bernard Denvir, The Late Victorians: Art, Design and Society, 1859-1910. (London: Longman, 1996), pp. 3-4.

CEAPTER 2

In 1805, the year in which Francis Newbery became Headmaster, the school ranked third in National Competitions closely following Dirmingham & Lambeth. By 1806 it was second highest in the United Ringdom, achieving first place in the National Competitions in 1807. Annual Reports, GSA, 1808-80. William Buchanen, "Machintosh, Newbery, and the Building of the Glasgow School of Art" (unpublished manuscript, November 17, 1968, p. 2. Original at the Glasgow School of Art.

"In 1933, several days after Margaret's death, Newbery's wife Jessie wrote of Margaret and her husband Charles Rennie Machintosh: "With never a rifk between us...our lives were closely and affectionately interwoven...We had great pleasure and pride in watching the rise of their promising careers, great admiration for their gifts and characters." Lotter from Jessie Newbery to Mirs. Randolph Schwabe, Jennery 12, 1932, in Pamela Reskie, "The Machintosh Circle" Part II, Charles Rounis Machintosh Society Neusletter No. 31, Winter/Spring 1981-62.

"Press cuttings, GSA. Sir Harry Barnes, in "The Machintosh Circle, Part I: The Newberys" Charles Rennic Machintosh Society Neusletter No. 30, Autumn 1981, pp. 7-12, provides a detailed account of Newbery's teaching career. Born in Devon, Newbery remained in England where he taught at the Art Training School in South Kanalagton, the hub of the art school system in the British Isles. He was only 27 when appointed as Headmaster of the Glangow School of Art and Haldane Academy.

Panala Reshie, Margaret Macdonald Machintosh. (Glasgow: Hunterian Art Gallery, University of Glasgow, 1983), p. 1.

We Harry Barnes states that Newbery "quite certainly" championed "The Pour (Mangaret, Frances, Charles Bannie Machintosh and Herbert MacNair) — "The Speek School" — when Glasgow had very little time for them." Burnes, p. 8.

"Chagow Museums and Art Galleries, The Glasgow Style 1896-1988. (Glasgow, 1984), p. 6.

"Studie, Vol. 36, 1997, p. 31.

"The most significant Glasgow Style designs wase produced by "The Pour". Other principal artists wase associated with the Glasgow Style included James Salmon, Talwin Morris, Jessie Newbery and Helen Walton. Roughly another fifty artists, approximately half of whom were women, are considered relevant (though in some cases these links are tenuous).

*The Glasgow Style, p. 8.

"Helensburgh & District Art Club, West of Scotland Women Artists 25th Anniversary Loan Exhibition 1951-1976 (Glasgow: Glasgow Art Gallery and Mussum, 1976).

¹¹Ailea Tanner, "Some Scottish Women Artists of the Past", Chepmon Measure, Vol. XI, no. 3-4, Summer 1980, p. 55.

12/bid., p. 57.

¹⁵Lis Bird, "Threading the Beads: Women in Art in Glasgow 1870-1920", Unchartered Lives: Entracts from Scottish Women's Experiences, 1850-1962. (Glasgow: University of Glasgow 1963), p. 101. It should also be pointed out that by contrast, the GSA, from its earliest designs to completion (1995-69) was structured as a co-educational facility, with a single main extrance. Blueprints for the building, kindly provided by William Buchanan, current Bendmester of the GSA, show Mans' and womens' private areas (change room, washroom, etc.) to be equal in size and location. From 1848 onwards, classes at the GSA were also co-educational.

"Proceedings of Annual Meeting, GSA, February 9, 1885, p. 11.

"Elsewhere in Britain, women who sought art education could look to the Pumale School of Design. Established in London at Somerset House in 1842, this institution followed the prescribed mandates of the Normal School of Design (London, 1837) with emphasis on the allegedly appropriate art education for women. Aimed at "...mabling young women of middle class to obtain honourable and guill employment and partly to improve ornamental design in manufacture by cultivating the tasks of the designer" it also expressly exempted women from the category of Academy artist — professional painters of large-scale world associated with "high art". Quoted in Angela Cullen, Angel in the Studie: Women in the Arts and Crafe Movement, 1878-1914. (London: Astragel Books, 1979), p. 27, originating from Thomas Purnell "Women and Art" Art Journel, 1861, p. 107.

"We lames Watson, President of the GEA in 1995, (the year in which Nowbery was appelned Headmaster) stated that "In regard to designing, this was the chief object in view when this institution was established about 40 years ago. (Appleone) Hence it was then known as a School of Dation, and in company with the other like schools established in a few of the larger towns of the kingdom, had for its specific objects "the influencing and improving of commanded dation in measureture." (Press cuttings, GEA)

177:con their origin, these Government institutions were open to both sense; however by the mid-19th contery the inflex of middle-class, self-supporting women as students uport the balance of artison and middle class supresentation. Two types of art instruction were established to support this
problem: daytime sessions at higher fees for ladies and gentlemen (seldom attended by the latter) and early morning or evening sessions for workers. Aside from its financial feesibility (the structure also provided a fee income for the School) this arrangement freed staff to teach "pure" art (Bird, p. 102).

Press Cutting Books, GSA.

"An 1872 issue of Art Journal asks: "To whom should we so confidently apply for all that concerns the beautifying of home-life as to the presiding spirit of the home? Why should not the instinctive taste and natural grace of woman be reflected in the hues and harmonies of colour and form on the walls of her rooms, on the curtains arranged by her deft fingers, on the soft carpet beneath her feet, and in the thousand forms of confort, convenience or elegence which surround her?" Quoted in Bernard Denvir, The Lete Victorians: Art, Design and Society, 1858-1916 (London: Longman, 1906), p. 3.

"Quoted in Rossika Parker and Griselda Pollock (ed.) Old Mistresses: Women, Art and Ideology (London: Routledge & Kegan Paul, 1981) p. 9, from "Works of John Ruskin" Library Edition, vol. XVIII, 1905, p. 122.

"Quoted in Denvir, p. 54-55, from G.D. Leslie, R.A., The Inner Life of the Royal Academy (1914).

27 Jul., p. 54.

^{MP}Or a thorough discussion, see Isabelle Anscombe and Charlotte Gere, Arts and Crafts in Britain and America (London: Academy Editions, 1978); and A Woman's Touch: Woman in Dasign from 1869 to Present Day (London: Viking, 1994); Angela Callen, Angel in the Studie: Woman in the Arts and Crafts Movement, 1879-1914 (London: Astragal Books, 1979); Ann Furthes, A Bielery of Dasign from the Victorian Bre to the Present (New York: Van Nastrand Beinhold, 1979); Germaine Greer, The Obstacle Race (London: Senhur and Warburg, 1979); Rossika Parker and Grissida Pollock (ed.) Old Mistrasser. Woman, Art and Ideology (London: Routledge & Kagan Poul, 1961); and for a more historical overview, see Ann Sutherland Barris and Linde Nochlin Woman Artiste: 1860-1968, Bubbition Catalogue, Los Angeles County Mussum of Art (Alleed A. Knopf, New York, 1984).

MAnscombe, p. 28.

³⁵Megasine of Art, April 1808, pp. xxv-xxvi.

SI JAL

STWelter Crane and William Morris lectured segularly in both Glasgow (at the GEA) and Edinburgh; and, under Nowbery's direction, GEA students participated in the London-based Arts & Craits Inhibition Society.

"Glasgov Society of Women Artists. A Contenery Behlbition to eclebrate the frunding of the Glasgov society of Lody Artists in 1868. (Glasgov: Collins Collery, 1962), p. L. Elepeth King, in The Sociitish Women's Suffrage Movement (Glasgow: David J. Clark Ltd., 1985) claims it to be the "oldest club of its kind in Britain." (p. 18)

suFrances Macdonald had left Glasgow to live in Liverpool with her husband, Herbert MacNair.

MAilea Tanner, A Centery Exhibition to celebrate the founding of the Glasgow Society of Lady Artists in 1882 (Glasgow: Collins Gallery, 1983), p. 6.

31/bid., p. 5.

15While the first Scottish Women's Suffrage Society had been formed in Edinburgh in 1867, it was not until 1906 that women graduates of the Universities of Edinburgh and St. Andrews successeded in drawing attention to gross inconsistencies of denying votes to (female) doctors, teachers and lawyers whilst granting them to ex-criminals and illiterates merely on grounds of sex. The Parliamentary seat jointly held by the two universities was contested for the first time since women were admitted as graduates. "Persons of full age and not subject to any legal incapacity" who were graduates of either university were allowed to vote. The women demanded and were refused their voting papers. After a protracted law suit, the women eventually lost their case." Elepoth King, The Scottisk Women's Suffrage Movement, (Glasgow: David J. Clark Ltd., Glasgow, 1985), p. 11-12.

25King, p. 18.

³⁴There is no evidence to show whether or not the Macdonald sisters were actively involved; however they were close and longstanding friends of the major participants. Margaret and Frances were also an integral part of the dite group (members including those who were very involved in the Suffragette movement) which created the School's own publication, the Magazine. (See Chapter 4).

Students Careers Association for Women and one year later was appointed Lady Warden in the Art School.

MGSA School Registers, 1800–06. Bird, in "Women and Art Education", Glassow Girls: Women in the Art School 1800–1908, p. 36, gives these percentages as 1861–62 = 30%; 1803–68 = 35% and 1901–62 = 47%. My research at the GSA yielded the following percentages which have been verified by the Fine Art Librarian of the GSA: 1800–61 = 36%; 1801–62 = 57%; 1802–63 = 36%; 1800–64 = 36% and 1804–64 = 36%.

st"Women at the Royal Academy Schools", Megazine of Art, 1980.

segrences taught design for metalwork, repouses and embooldary between 1900 and 1911 after her merziage to Herbert MacHair and their roturn from Liverpeel.

Monthish Art Review pointed out that "Among the art industries of women, modework holds, as it probably will always hold, the most prominent place;

not because it is either the most profitable the most healthful, or the easiest, but because the needle is still the tool whose use is most universally tanght to girls. Therefore when necessity or inclination leads a woman to practice art as an industry, and not merely to indulge in it as a postime, she turns more readily to the needle than to the brush, the chiesl, or the hammer." "Women's Work in Art Industries", Pt. I, p. 131.

⁴⁰Bird, in "Threading the Beads: Women in Art in Glasgow, 1870–1920" at p. 106, also refers to a study by Marjorie Cruikshank, *History of the Training* of Teachers in Scotland (London: University of London Press, 1960).

⁴¹The Stadie devoted extansive articles to Jessie Newbery's work in 1897 (Glesson White, "Some Glasgow Designers and their Work", Vol. XII, pp. 47-51). In 1902, it also advised its readers to "Look to the Glasgow School of Art if we wish to think of today's embroidery as a thing that Hvee and grows and is therefore of greater value and interest than a display of archaeology in potterns and stitches" (Glasgow School of Art Embroidery 1804-1920, Vol. XXVI, p. 101).

⁴⁹The school had previously retained two female instructors of drawing, Miss Patrick and Miss Greenless; however they left the school in 1881.

⁴³Headmaster's Report, GSA Records, 1890.

⁴⁴GSA Records, Azzual Reports of 1802 and 1803.

⁴⁹The provalence of famale instructors at the GSA was related to somewhat contradictory factors. It has been noted that the more traditional middle-class "ledylike" endeavors (tacitly withheld at an amateur level) included proficiency in the arts as a bisme pastime. Within this ideological current, vomen for whom employment was deemed improper were actively seeking a profession. Turching — not at a secondary level but in specialised areas — provided the perfect solution. As increasing numbers of woman from professionstly middle-class homes chose the accepted pursuit of art, their expanded skills allowed estrance into a rapidly famale-dominated profession. Dird, "Threading the Beads", p. 104.

"Keetes, 1887.

IT gratefully acknowledge the contribution of Julia and Gooff Powell, of) OV2 10000 ch into the Macd **14** d nt 'hee is of the Macdanald a 7 10 9972 d This i tex s s for the s -nd ind i i 10 -1 و k a 2 1 » in th) 6 **41**. 1.1 t to Mi the "myste of the 1 riass had er zoved r e. 1999.

Julie Fowell held a teaching post at Nowcastle-Under-Lyme School (known as

the Orme Girls' School when Margaret attended) for seventeen years, retiring in December of 1968.

⁴⁰The May issue of *The Glasgow Burning News* (May 22, 1806) carried a commentary on "The Glasgow School of Art: A Flourishing Institution" wherein Newbery stated that his program did not include drawing from the copy; and until the student could draw and paint well, there was no copying from pictures.

44GSA Headmaster's Report, Haldane Academy, February 1885.

"The majority of awards were given for applied design.

⁵⁴Ailes Tanner, "Women Painters of the Glasgow School of Art, 1890-1920", in Glasgow Girls: Women in the Art School 1880-1920 (Glasgow: Glasgow School of Art, 1988), p. 30. Tanner, whose mother was enrolled at the GSA from 1902-67, traces the cases of a number of female students from the GSA, citing various awards earned by them at an international level. She also acknowledges Newbery's great influence: "A great debt is owed to his enlightened attitude towards women students. He treated them equally with men and gave them the opportunity to realise their talents. ... Under his demotic but benign rule talent blossomed. ..." (*ibid*, p. 30)

"Elizabeth Bird, "The Designers", in Glasgow Girls: Women in the Art School 1800-1990, p. 26. Bird does not provide full reference for the quotation, stating only that the article was printed in 1900, "after a particularly good year for the School in the South Kensington competitions."

syThe GSA Annual Report of 1995 states that the objections came from a Mr. Stevenson. There were no further comments in that regard.

⁵⁴Glasgow Evening News, November 17, 1804, p. 3.

³⁶Quiz, December 6, 1894.

WThis information is taken directly from a series of Glasgow School of Art Annual Reports for the following Annual Meetings: February 22, 1802; February 2, 1803; February 6, 1804 and February 22, 1805.-

st Glaspow Burning News, November 16, 1884. The writer signed his letter to the editor by initials only: "G.L.E."

"Excerpt from Glasgow Beening News, Press Cutting Book, GSA.

seprese cuttings; encarpt from meeting of Committee of Management, c. 1985.

er"Glasgow School of Art: A Flourishing Institution." Glasgow Beening News, Wednesday, May 22, 1886.

CHAPTER 3

This is particularly true of the Macdonald Sisters, whose commissioned works, produced subsequent to their tenure at the GSA, are considerably more restrained than those produced in the period 1800-06. Notably, the later commissioned works avoid nude figures, substituting instead either elaborate costume or decorative lines to represent the female form.

David Anderson, The Magazine of Art, 1888, p. 104.

Jid.

"The views of The Magazine of Art have been discussed in Chapter 2. Notwithstanding its opposition, the magazine did not exclude women artists entirely; however it limited its coverage to exhibition reviews, in which they invariably were a minor element. Articles by women primarily related to historical artifacts or arts and crafts. For example, a Mrs. H.R. Haweis wrote on "Art in Christmas Decorations" (1808, p. 104); Miss S.T. Prideaux on "Embroidered Book Covers" (1800, p. 426) and "Book-Edge Decoration" (1802, p. 94) and Miss F. Mabel Robinson on "Art Patrons" (a regular feature). In the five year period 1800-06 there are only three instances in which women wrote on contemporary artists, all of whom were male.

"In 1801 six of these were photographs, accompanying "The Artistic Aspects of Figure Photography (pp. 310-315); and the remaining two were ministures in "The English School of Ministure Art" (p. 347). Most of the submissions were drawings or designs.

"Follock quotes a relatively modern source as stating that "Flower pointing demands no genius of taking pains and supreme craftsmanship. . .In all three hundred years of the production the total practitioners of flowers down to 1800 is less than seven hundred. . .Whilst only a very small proportion are artists of the highest or even high merit. Actually more than 200 of these are of the late eighteenth and simeteenth conturies and at least helf are women." Martin H. Grant, *Flower Pointing Through Four Centuries* (Lee-on-See, Eng.: F. Lewis, 1962) 21, quoted in Pollock, "Women, Art and Meology: Questions for Fundation Art Historians," Women's Art Journel, vol. 4, no. 1, Spring/

"One source states that women contributed more work to 19th Century exhibitions in these these categories then any other clearly defined category by virtue of women's art education at that time. She also states that women exhibited more portraits at Royal Academy exhibitions then other cleares of work; and that portraits were most summous at the Society of British Artists until mid-century. Charlette Elizabeth Yeldham, "Wennen Artists in 19th Cantury Prance and England" (Ph.D. Diss., Courtanid East., 1994, p. 151).

The Megasine, January 1894, p. ziv.

"Welter Crane, "The Language of Line", Measuries of Art (1996), p. 145, 335, 415; W. Belman Hust, "The Proper Mode and Study of Decuting" (464), 1991, p. 36, 116; William Black, "The Blustrating of Books" (464) 1991, p. 38.

Others include Thomas Woolner, "A Word to Students: Where to Draw the Line" (ibid), 1802, p. 7).

"These paintings have been destroyed or remain untraced.

"Billcliffe and Howarth state that Machintosh and, to a lesser extent, MacNair concurrently produced images which earned the Four this nickname. Hervest Mean of 1962 (Fig. 14) and MacNair's The Lovers of 1968 are generally acknowledged as two of the images which prompted the label, but neither of these approach the serie mysticism and melancholy that the Macdonald sisters achieve.

"Walter Crane, "Design in Two Parts" (Part II), The Megasine of Art, 1883, p. 131.

"Newbery, in a published interview, made it clear that Kensington did not prescribe rules or regulations for drawing and design techniques, but implied that some institutions perceived Kensington as dictatorial: "The schools where South Kensington is regarded as a bugbear are the schools where weakness at the top has necessitated refuge being taken behind what some people are pleased to call the South Kensington system. We find that Kensington is very reasonable. It may be slightly soil tapish of course, now and then, but it is over ready to recognise conscientious, if unconventional, effort." Newbery also remarked that Kensington "has more than once said it wasn't educated quite up to our designs, and we have replied that we never thought it was, but hoped it would be some day." Glasgow Beening Neue, 1995 (Press Cuttings Book).

"For analysis of prescribed forms and technical requisites by a writer from the period, see Christopher Desser's The Art of Decorative Design (1963); Principles of Decorative Design (1873); and Owen Jones' Grammer of Ornament (1966).

^{38"}The Firm", established in 1961, was a collaborative effort which included, among others, Morris as initiator, Burne-Jones, Rossetti, and the architect Philip Webb. Much of Morris's patsonage came from the architects of the Gothic Revival; therefore stained glass became a specialty. Burne-Jones was particularly adopt at this and had designed a Pre-Raphaelite window for Braddeld College as early as 1967. He also taught stained-glass at the Working Mon's College, and was generally responsible for the figures in Morris windows which may be found in many churches throughout Regland. Hilton, pp. 172-73.

"According to an extensive severgaper account of this event, Rendey's lecture — existently intended to focus on "Religion and Art: Their Influence on Real Other" — was one of two desices efficied to the sections, the other being "Wenner's Work in the Church". Hereby desired the larger sections, half of which was wanne of various ages. He cited the connect sevenees contensary as to "the right or wang of art representations of finals substant", coupled with the public's ignorance of "the principal cult competed with the subject", as his season for this change of topic (Press Cuttings Book, GRA). "hil

*Nid.

*Nil.

"GSA Annual Report for 1962-63, January 4th, 1985, pp. 7, 8. It should also be noted that Simmonds was Headmaster of the Derby School of Art before his arrival at the GSA in 1981. The last prospectus for that school under his leadership might be contrasted with this. In it, Life Classes are offered presumably to everyone, but the model is draped. Nude classes are also offered but for "male students only". This caveat is never stated in the case of GSA records. Derby School of Art Minutes, 22 December 1961).

²⁴See also J. Diane Radycki, "The Life of Lady Art Students: Changing Art Education at the Turn of the Cantury" in Women's Art Journal (Spring 1982), p. 9–13 for interesting parallels of women artists and art students in France and Germany.

Ann Sutherland Harris and Linda Nochlia in "The Nineteenth Century: Prance and the United States" in Women Artists 1550-1950, pp. Knopf: New York 1994) provide a more detailed description of regulations in relation to the female art student and her access to (Kaosé a i to By 188 , after constant petitionis is were NC. WOR n akan i — that is, so le exc لقدر وز 1 100 for "or a cloth of light material 9 f ist long by 3 5 18, ai nt wide, wi d i is over the drawers, 200 nd the la d between the k I in over the wei thend, and finally a thi ne state shi l be 1 i the loins in order to in re the doth h a ita 1 J.N. And urs, Royal Academy, xxvi, cited in Harris and Noch L, J. **52**.

many 1000 the Artist notes that "The Aca imy student i include 110 t girts and the ese heve ap ni for ser s the su r it status that "La dies study t art wi ir with j nt the Council of the Royal Aca id to my has at 1 10 1 I. The cone n was Maulte om the Iv 2 2 d, it is true, to i whelly devoid of drapery, but this, at least, is a step town is on an equality id clustes were just Ity with those at South Ke instituted; however segregated actor." - 76 if dans w nded 1 The Artist, January 1886, p. 14; March 1890, p. 81

"A GEA official states that according to an ex-stadent of the GEA, Life channes were still segregated as into as 1916. Awards in the National Competitions where the subject is made absolutely clay affic a "O" to the Section Number (e.e. Stage SC-6 is "Chaft Denoting of Syme Sean the made") GEA Annual Report 2008. Street Mandamid, in The Metery and Philosophy of Art Minestin, pp. 200-61 states that Stage SC is denoting from the Bring made model (ND is the Bring despet model). The 1906 GEA Annual Report for the genden 1906-66 show that the GEA follows this system.

The GEA Prospector for 1990-04 does contains a timefolds for Life Classes, effecting expansio men's and wemen's classes in the missings, five days per week. In the alternates they laid classes for Descentary Head or Desped Model; since gender of students is not meating classes was periodily mission. Given the specific reference to "Draped" in non-segregated classes, it is likely that segregated classes drew from the nude model.

¹⁹Ectaley cites a case where a young lady, induced to draw from naked models, said she found the pursuit a most facinating one, but becoming aware of its demoralising influence upon her own faminine nature she gave up the work commenced and never resumed it. The Artist, November 1995, p. 204.

×/hil

×Ibid.

SIL.

³⁷Horsley gave a similar presentation to the Art Congress in Edinburgh (October-November, 1860) on the Government Schools of Design. The Artist also printed an extensive report of this and other papers by Briton Riviera, G.F. Watis, J.E. Hodgson, Onslow Ford and others in its December 1, 1866 issue. The audience was comprised of about 300 people, two-thirds of which were women. The Artist reports that Horsley was received "with amused attention" but this dissipated when he referred to the 760 English and American women in the ateliers in Paris who, along with French medical students, spent their time in hospital dissecting rooms in order to study the ande figure. Horsley had apparently

". ...entrested Christian men and women present to do their utmost towards bringing to their senses those senseless female art students of our time who, in their preposterous efforts to unsex themselves, and claiming front places on the male platform, brought dishonour and contempt on themselves and their country."

When Horsley declared that attempting the highest walks of art was an utter mistake on the part of women, and that an Act of Parliament making the practice illegal and punitive would benefit everyone, he was "well hissed". "The Art Congress", The Artist, December 1, 1966, p. 350-361.

»Mil.

"This collection of cuttings which comprise five volumes, is currently in the collection of the GSA.

³⁴An article dated 1866 from Nowbery's Press Cutting Book quotes Professor Claimed as saying "The view of the artist ought not . . . he out of harmony with the view of the man of science. In all study of the universe, the same quilties were brought into play. They must have connectence, accuracy, and profeter; . . for the Majorit work they must have also imagination." Claimed also indicated that he had observed the professors and accuracy of instruction at the GEA; and that "with regard to his own department, he could speak of the existence care displayed by Mr. Newbery and the other manages to have the human hedy property understood from an artistic point of view." ³¹Pal Mall Budget, October 15, 1885, p. 11.

10 Juid

^{29"}The Church Congress: Artists' Models" (Press Cuttings, GSA, p. 25).

³⁴Pall Mall Budget, October 15, 1885, p. 12.

³⁶*Ibid.*, p. 13.

²⁶*Ibid.*, p. 14.

37/bid., p. 13.

"In "The Poster's Mission: Or Why I Signed the Pledge (Dedicated to the Glasgow School of Art") J. Cebone concludes his posm, which appeared in Quir, February 21, 1886, as follows:

"That night I returned from a concert Of a scarcely cierical hind, And I gazed again at the hearding, Great Whistler? what herrors I find---A two-headed serpentine dencer Most ghoulishly grine down at me, "I've get 'un again", cried I wildy, So that's why I became T.T."

*Glasgow Evening Nous, November 17, 1804, p. 3.

"It is interesting to compare an assessment of Burne-Jones' ideal women by a more modern writer, who states that "Here is an aspect of Burne-Jones's art which deserves manity commendation, for even if he did it with something of a sty, veyworth quality, Burne-Jones did put an end to the latitancy of the mid-Victorian mode. (Nude painting had unfortunately disappeared during the Pre-Rephaelite years . . .) It is always nice to see a breast in a painting, or as delicately glorious a bottom as Andromeda's, like a pale parch at surrise . . . The historical point is that he painted modes at a time when naturalism could be combined with idealism, and it is the idealism that makes his mades so much more shapely than those of Etty, but at the same time lass tangible. That, of esures, is the trouble with ideal girls." Timothy Hilton, The Pre-Rephaelites, 1970, pp. 200-201.

⁴Trem The Aesthetic Movement in Ingland, 3rd ed. (London, (1882), quoted in Spancer, The Aesthetic Movement, p. 14).

"George de Mousier, "The Mustrating of Books From the Serious Artist's Point of View - II", The Magasine of Art, 1990, p. 371.

"Bid, p. 372.

447sem Persies, Herry, "Originality in Pen Drawing and Design", Megasine of Art, 1998, pp. 30-84. 47. p. 24.

or"The Chronicle of Art", Megazine of Art, January 1882, p. xv. The article congratulates Prof. Anderson on his introduction of the translated work of The Human Figure: Its Boauties and Defects by Ernest Bruche.

⁴⁷References to the French frequently reflected a peranoiac overtone which became, by some writers such as Holman Hunt, blatantly hostile. However, the Magazine of Art did publish a letter to its editor which it entitled "A Word to Young English Painters" wherein the writer proclaimed France and England as the only two national schools which "alone possess that national postic sense which endows each of them with a distinctly individual pictural art." He strongly recommended English artists to learn the trade secrets of the Franch to achieve greater freshness in their coloration (which was often too yellow and too rancid). "A Word to Young English Painters; a Letter from Monsieur Fernand Cormon to the Editor of The Magasine of Art", Magazine of Art, 1993, p. 11.

"The name "Academy" derives from Plato's Academy of the 15th Century; the first art academies being connected to Leonardo da Vinci (Milan) and Bertoldo (Plorence). The first Academy of Pine Arts, properly speaking, we founded in 1863 in Florence by Vasari with significant input by Michelangslo. LeBrun's directorship of the Franch Academy (1963) maintained a strict hierarchy of members graded according to their practiced form of art (history painters at the top, followed by portraitists, with handscape and genre at the lowest level). It was not until 1768 that the Royal Academy was founded, in London, with 40 Academicians and 20 Associates. Unlike others, it derived from private enterprise (though it enjoyed Royal patronage) and never had any state contaxi, scheddes, or monopalies on exhibitions. During the seign of late 19th century conservation Academic⁴ became synonymous with delines, conventionalism and prejudice. Poter and Linda Murray, Dictionary of Art & Artiste, Panguin Books, 5th ed. (1983), p. 2.

"Rolman Hunt, "The Proper Mode and Study of Drawing, Addressed to Students - Part II", Measurine of Art, 1801, p. 118. Hunt's article suggests that Mercelly "Ingions" of foreign artists came annually to exhibit in Britsin; yet there is minimal coverage of their shows in Art Journel and Measures of Art. Provin influence, Hunt believed, was a face equivalent to Hate: "The last of degrading holy things and immortal hopes to the passing desire, to sellet measures and Rubilement. The ingenuity that devotes Healf to such ands is not Art, any more than devil-wanting is sellaten — than Caliban is the high prime of divise philosophy. The influence from abreed is doing what it can do to introduce such travesty of Art into England, and indeed, it is should have" (doid, p. 119).

"Denvic, p. 4.

"See Bohert Geldweter, Symbolism (New York: Barper & Bow, 1979), pp. 40-52 and 240-656); Julian Habby, Scotlick Wetercolours 1740-1840 (London: B.T. Butsheet Ltd., 1996), pp. 172-181; William Bardie, Scotlick Pointing 1857-1959 (London: Studio Vista, 1976), pp. 83-88; Edward Lucie-Smith, Symbolist Art (London: Themes & Hudson, 1972), Chapter 10 "The English 1999's," pp. 127-141. Luigi Carluccio, in the Exhibition Catalogue The Secred and Projene in Symbolist Art (Toronto: Art Gallery of Ontario, 1969) also includes Frances and Margaret Macdonald as Symbolist artists.

"Walter Shaw-Sparrow, "Pernand Khnopff", Megazine of Art, 1891, p. 39.

#*Ibid.*, p. 42.

4/bid., p. 43.

55 Juid., p. 42.

***Art in January", Megasine of Art, January 1802, pp. xiii-siv.

WRid., p. ziv.

WThe others mentioned were Charles Casin, Blanche C. Meunier and Luc Olivier Merson.

"Edward Lucie-Smith, Symbolist Art (London: Thames & Hudson, 1972), p. 111.

es"An Aesthetic 'Society of the Rosy + Cross", Megazine of Art, January 1992, p. ziv.

et,bid. Again it is impossible to claim stylistic affiliations between the Macdoneld sisters' images and the Rosicrucians, other than a shared symbolist style which has only secontly been acknowledged.

"Both sciencery and secondary reviewers affirm formal stylistic precedents for the sisters' designs which include Egyptian art, Cultic ornament and the flet, decorative qualities of Japanese prints (Glosson White, "Some Glasgow Dusigners and their Work" Part 1, The Studie, XI, July 1907, p. 52; Thomas Howerth, Charles Resule Machintesh and the Modern Movement (London: Routledge and Kegan Paul, 2nd ed., 1977) pp. 223-357; Robert Macleod, Charles Resule Machintesh, Architest and Artist (London: E.P. Dutton, 1963). Meet secondary sources also align the Macdonald sisters with all or any of Aubary Basedday, Jan Toorop, Rossetti, Barne-Jones and Whistler through symbolic qualities of line and content.

s of this group included Rodia as ntrē m ece for t hase week was very like be l al io a - Tun Pu ly in the next nesed mese lt is a) The Three Dri a to have a "s week w W -Meetics 11 11 ne in that pu

scathingly brands him as a Decadent who "must gloat upon ugliness and add to it; and if it is not there, he must create it." Magazine of Art, vol. 20 (1996), p. 10.

CEAPTER 4

Diane Chalmers Johnson, "The Studio: A Contribution to the '90's," Apolle, Vol. 91, March 1970, p. 198. Johnson points out that the first issue of this periodical reflects the chief concerns and the most important figures of the time: mosters, Beardeley, photography and Japanese art.

"The first issue would have appeared very early in 1904 since the editorial and many other contributions are dated October or November of 1903. The second and third issues were dated as "April" and "Autumn" of 1804; the final, "Spring No. 1906." Most of the Macdonald sisters' more provocative early images are contained in the first three issues of the periodical. These include studies for designs (Summer, Path of Life, Ascension, Crucifision. Others (Bue, A Pond, are either originals of or preliminary studies for the graphic works (including posters) which elicited the published negative response from the public.

Drawings and paintings were either made directly onto the heavy paper which comprised the contents of the Magazine, or glued into place.

"Lucy Rasburn, "Round the Studios," the Magazine, 1894, p. 22-25.

"Joid. Rasburn was referring to Aithen's realistic black and white sketch of "an old lady's head."

"Bid. The subjects engaged in "artistically" playing a game of tag are suggestive of the manner and style of pursuits connected with the prevailing Aesthetic Movement. Rasburn's tone implies a disdain for the mindless pursuits of these aesthetically-obsessed females.

'Janet Aithen, "Some Words on Originality," the Megazine, 1804, p. 27.

Mid.

⁹A predominance of literary themes in art was not unique at that time in Britsin. As one source notes, the 19th century, especially from 1830, abounded in literature derived from lagend, mythology and the bible. Pursky descriptive accounts of fumous men and woman from history — ancient, medievel and modern — were common; the subject of Opholic being particularly popular emerget woman artists. Charlotte Elizabeth Yeldham, "Wemen Arbies in 19th Centery Prance and England: Their Art Becation, Behildtleen Oppertunities and Membership of Exhibiting Societies and Academies, with an accomment of the subject metter of their work and semmery Mographies" (Ph.D. Diss., Courtands Institute of Art, 1994), pp. 138-136.

"These two energy were from the Autumn 1804 issue, pp. 20-53 and p. 7.

"For example, one of several handwritten entries immediately following Lucy Rasburn's critique, read:-

"The pursuit of fame is either our duty or a piliable weakness unworthy of a man";

and J. Wilson contributed this Arab proverb:

"Men are four - he who knows not, and knows not he knows not, he is a fool - skun him; he who knows not, and knows he knows not, he is simple - teach him; he who knows, and knows not he knows, he is askep - wake him; he who knows, and knows he known, he is wise - follow him"

(April Number, 1894, p. 9)

¹³Yeldham, pp. 147-148. Yeldham states that in the main, women's general and art education did not equip them for proficiency in grand classical subjects. She suggests that because of such restrictions many female artists unconsciously elevated everyday subject matter by imbuing it with greater meaning, thus invoking a higher level of significance in the particular.

¹⁹Charles Rennie Mackintosh (later husband of Margaret) contributed eleven of the sixteen works by male artists who included Leonard Guthrie, D.Y. Camerson, Henry Mitchel and J. Craig Annam. The latter provided several innovative photographs of the Beach at Zandvoort which were dismissed by other critics as "modern eccentricities." These were published later in 1894 in the Studio and, in the following year, in *Photographic Times* (New York) and *Photographicehe Blatter* (Vienna). Buchanan, p. 6.

"The Biersture and art in each issue were categorized under "Nature," "Life," "The World" and "the North." For example, Patrick Geddes' "The Sociology of Autumn" which covered, among others, "How Cities may be viewed in Nature and her Seasons" and "How decadent Art and Literature normally develop their colour, and produce their decay," was included in the Autumn 1995 issue under "Autumn in Life."

"Patrick Goddes, "Envoy," Everyreen, Winter 1896-97, pp. 155-56.

"Robert Goldwater, Symbolism (New York: Harper & Row, 1979), pp. 257-258.

¹⁷See Herdie, p. 86; original in the collection of the Dundee Art Gallery, Sectiond.

William Hardis, Section Pointing 1857-1959 (London: Studio Vista, 1976), pp. 85-86). See also Chapters 6 and 7 (pp. 72-86) which deal specifically with the Ghargow School and the Fin de Siecle in which Hardle discusses the Gargow Peur. Julian Haldy, in Section Weterveloure 1740-1840 (London: B.T. Beteled Ltd., 1996), at p. 198, also mentions that Devideren's Bory Joshs Serverd to Art Doce and the designs for the Bullet Russe, while their abstract nature links them with Machinterk's more introspective work. "Patrick Goddes expressed his delight that Charles Machie's design for the embosed leather cover of *Bvergreen* was the plant "aloe plicatilis": "I take it as an omen that Science and Art are to be better friends than ever." *Ibid.*, p. 85.

*Meessine of Art, November 1893, p. 25.

²¹Despeir (now destroyed or lost), was summarised as ". . .two figures whose sorrow has worn them to shadows, and whose tears have watered their cyclashes and made them grow to rather an alarming extent. . ." Lucy Rasburn, "Round the Studios," p. 1.

¹⁵It is interesting to compare the central figures in Figures 9 and 12 with Mackintosh's The Hervest Meen (Fig. 14) of 1892. Mackintosh's winged creature closely resembles the type of stylised female commonly found in Art Nouveau designs (notwithstanding his professed distasts for that movement). Her thickened wings form the circular composition within which she and the moon are enclosed — an obvious allegorical reference. Mackintosh's shepely figure is more of a floating apparition, perched upon a strange cloud which in fact bears remarkable resemblance to Cabanel's Venus. (This resemblance to Cabanel's painting was pointed out to me by George Rawson, Fine Art Librarian at the Glasgow School of Art, in November of 1998.)

¹⁵Ascension and Crucifision were contained in the April, 1994 issue of the Magazine; however, given their similarity to the series of graphic designs for the GSA Club "At Home," in particular the flattened, Byzantine-like drapery which partially clothes the figures, these pieces were likely completed in the fall of 1993. Although other sources do not list an exact date, records at the GSA date this piece c. 1993.

MAndrew McLaren Young, Introduction to Charles Rennie Machinteeh (1868-1988) Architecture, Design & Painting (Edinburgh: Scottish Arts Council, 1988), p. 22.

sewilliam Buchanan states that Mackintosh shamelessly plagiarised this and other hey statements by J.D. Sedding (as well as comments made by Lethaby) in a number of lectures presentations. He theorises that Mackintosh probably became aware of these in the Builder of October 1891 when Lethaby wrote a brief note on Sedding's death. Buchanan, pp. 4-6.

MCharles F.A. Voyeey (1857-1941), was one of the primary forces in the Arts & Crafts Movement. Selected by the Studio as "a typical instance of an artist whose designs are better known than is their author," Voyeey concented to an interview only when the Studio represented its aim of misleng the appreciation of design, "and to that and the maker of petterns must secrifice bimedif for the good of his art, oven as popular picture-makers have done for seme time past." ("An Interview with Mr. Charles F. Annesley Voyeey, Aschitect and Designer," Studie, Vol. I, no. 5, August 1995, p. 252.)

#**Jbid.**, p. 233.

*Ibid., pp. 233-234.

MAlthough the Glasgow Four (the Macdonald Sisters, Machintosh and MacNair) are frequently delegated as Art Nouveau artists by some sources, Machintosh expressed a strong delike for this style. Mary Sturrock, daughter of Francis Newbery, states that neither the Newberys nor Mackintosh and Margaret Macdonald liked Art Nouveau. "He (Mackintosh) fought against it with these straight lines against these things you can see yourself are like melted margarine or slightly deliquescent lard." June Bedford and Ivor Davies, "Remembering Charles Rennie Mackintosh: a recorded interview with Mrs. Mary Sturrock," Connectory, Vol. 183, no. 738, August 1973, p. 282.

NW. Shaw Sparrow, "Herr Toorop's 'The Three Brides'," the Studie, Vol. 1, August 1893, p. 248.

31/bid.

¹⁰Mary Sturrock (daughter of Francis and Jerry Newbery), when questioned as to whether Mackintosh was interested in religion, replied that Charles and Margaret were not "churchy" people, but that Glasgow was "rather medical and rather churchy." Bedford and Davies, "Remembering Charles Rennie Machintosh." p. 186, 186.

²⁷Talwin Morris, a close friend of the "Four" and a major participant in the development of the Glasgow Style, wrote "An Appreciation" of the work of the four artists in which he considered, among others, The Christmas Story by Frances and Margaret. The tone of the article suggests that the Macdonald sisters modified their usually bold approach to suit these more solemn subjects. Frances' designs are "intellectual in grasp, convincing in realisation. Naturally in a sombre hey, the pseulierly individual conception is handled with earnest solemality. ..." In general, however, Morris notes that all four artists place individual expression above public opinion, probably a carry-over from Newbery's philosophies:

"Rappily its originators (the Glasgow Four) are beyond the influence of the brutal and blighting Philiotinian of the 'Public opinion' — we had almost said taste: — which just now is disposed to vary its base grumblings that everything old must needs be venerable, by shrinks at the other end of the scale, even more intolerable, that everything new must be good."

Taiwin Merzis, "Concerning the Work of Margaret Macdonald, Frances Maeleneld, Charles Machintesh and Herbert McNair; an Appreciation." (Unpublished Manuscript, 1870, p. 10.) Original in the collection of Glasgow Art Galleries & Museums, Glasgow, Scotland.

MJessie R. Newbery, Peserverd to Charles Rennie Machinteck/Margaret Macdenald Machinteck Memorial Bublittion (Glasgow: McLallan Galleries, 1998), p. 1. R should be noted that during the period discussed havin Schwebe's Mestrations did not appear in the Stadie. This work did, however, have some effect on Margaret's work c. 1998. ³⁵In light of the previously discussed series of graphic designs for the Art Club by the Macdonald sisters, and the date in which Descent appeared, the Diploma design (signed but not dated), might well be assigned to late 1803 (just subsequently to publication of Toorop's Three Brides) or early 1804. Thomas Howarth's illustration of this work is dated c. 1963; however it is shown, in the Royal Glasgow Institute of Fine Arts Exhibition Catalogue, as 1905. Andrew McLaren Young, in Charles Rennie Machintoch (1869–1988 Architecture, Design and Painting (Edinburgh, 1968) associates it with Toorop; and because of this and its similarities with the "At Home" serives, dates it as late 1803 or possibly 1894.

¹⁴Some years later, when Machintosh was writing one of many letters to Margaret, he referred to another drawing which was ". . . all green; one elimination that I am now always striving for. You understand my difficulty knowing as you do my insame aptitude for seeing green and putting it down here and there and everywhere the very first thing — this habit complicates every color scheme that I am siming at so I must get over this vicious habit. That's one of my minor curses: green, green, green. . . " Letter from Mackintosh to Margaret Macdonald dated Friday, May 27, 1927, collection of Glasgow Museum & Art Galleries, Glasgow.

¹⁷It should be noted that the three previously discussed works by Mackintosh were the only designs which incorporated the female figure, ands or otherwise. The remaining eight pointings and drawings focused on botanically derived forms with nature as the obvious source of symbolism. The True of Personal Sflort, The True of Influence (Spring, 1808) and Cablage is an Orchard (April, 1804) represent the most extreme distortion of organic forms by Mackintosh. One source comments that the eract meaning of this symbolism has cluded all commentators, although it would seem likely that it relates to topical student causes and beliefs discussed at that time. (Roger Billclifee, Machintosh Weieroelours, London: Carter Nash Cameron Ltd., 1978), p. 20. The latter work, Cableges, was accompanied by a constit explanation which suggests that Mackintosh was encountering criticism from the public or fellow students on the grounds of incomprehensibility (664, p. 29). Machintosh concludes the lengthy remark by stating that "...this confusing and indefinite state of affairs is caused by the artist — who is no common landscape pointer, but is one who points so much above the comprehension of the ordinary ignorant public, that his pictures need an accompanying descriptive explanation such as the above." C.R. Machintosh, the Magasine, April No. 1804, pp. 27–82.

"The Studie also advised its readers that the decoration of book plates should be "consistent, and with ordered balance of parts, to be successful. . ." and that "Perfect Symmetry and a choice of type in harmony with the style of the design itself are matters of the first importance." ("Designing for Book Plates, With Some Recent Examples," Studie, no. 1, April 1993, pp. 26-67.)

"One source notes that the Celts, who were best known for their beautiful measurcripts, metal work and stone carving, availed foliage and plant forms in their designs. Their intelects, elles granuficit patterns were based on opical or interlasing forms and the birds and animals (including makes) they incorporated were extremely designed and interlaced. Many Jean Alexander, Handbook of Decovation Durigs and Ornement (New York: Tuder Publishing Company, 1965), p. 105. In 1873 Christopher Dresser's Principles of Decorative Design provided examples of Celtic "grotesques" in ornament which he stated were analogous to humor in literature. Christopher Desser, Principles of Decorative Design (London: Academy Editions, 1973), pp. 25-36. It should also be noted that the Century Guild's publication, Hobby Horse, which terminated in 1892, made extensive use of capital lettering intertwined with vegetation.

44 Art Journal, 1895, p. 177.

⁴⁷The other illustrations included Le Cigale, Les Revenants de Musique, Siegfried, a friese design, and four blocks from Maloxy's Morte & Arthur.

⁴Joseph Pennell, "A New Illustrator: Aubrey Beardeley," the Studie, Vol. 1, no. 1, April 1893, p. 14.

41*Ibid.*, p. 18.

⁴⁴Margaret's later painting, *Moonlit Gerden* (c. 1897) which some sources attribute to Frances, along with collaborative works for a "Drocho" Poster (c. 1896-67) and Glasgow Institute poster (c. 1896) are the only works which show the direct influence of Beardsley, though much of Margaret's decorative groop work from the early 1980's features the linearised voluminous shapes of robus characteristic in Beardsley's drawings. In *Moonlight Garden Margaret* specifically adopted the symbolic Hy, but combined it with the stylised ravens which can be found in their works from 1865-64. In the collaborative posters, a similar stylised Hy is also present but the rose, which became the trademark of the Glasgow Style, is more predominant. In light of the similarity to Margaret's figures in the Defence of Guinevere series of 1967, *Moonlit Gerden* was probably authored by Margaret and dates from 1867, when Margaret and Frances was engaged in collaborative work.

⁴⁰Por discussion of Beardley's representations of women see B.J. Elliott, Covent Garden Follies: Beardsley's Masquerade Images of Posers and Voyeurs," *Outerd Art Journal*, 9:1 (1996), 30-46, and B.J. Elliott, "Aubray Beardsley's Images of 'New Women' in *The Yellow Book* (Ph.D. dissertation, University College, London, 1965).

⁴⁴Francis and Jessie Newbery's daughter, Mary Sturrock, states that according to Jessie King (a classmate of the Haodonald sisters), it was the Botticelli pen and ink drawings that influenced Margaret, and not Beardeley. Budded and Davies, p. 208.

⁴⁷King's individual black and white style attracted the Studie which, by frequently publishing her work, was instrumental in establishing her reputation. King was a major contributor to the Glasgow Style, and enjoyed one of the lengest and most successful cases: of her contemporaries.

"Studio added that "the businesque is in no way ovidence of a lack of approximation of the many charming drawings by the art editor of the Yellow Book. Studio, Vol. 3, no. 34, May 1994. 49"New Publications: Le Morte & Arthur," the Studie, Vol. 2, no. 11, February 1894, pp. 189-184.

»Ibid.

51**/bid**.

⁵³Quoted in H. Montgomery Hyde, Artists of The Yellow Book & The circle of Occar Wilde. (London: Clarendon Gallery Ltd. and Michael Parkin Fine Art Ltd., 1983), p. 14.

soPhilip Gilbert Hamerton, "The Yellow Book: A Criticium of Volume I," the Yellow Book, Vol. II, July 1894, p. 179–180.

⁵⁴*fbid.*, p. 190. The principal authors during the first two years included Max Beerbohm, Henry James, Ella D'Arcy, Kenneth Grahame and Richard LeGallienne. The most predominant (or eminent) illustrators were Beardsley, Joseph Pennell, Walter Sickert, Anning Bell and John Sargent.

SEFor example, the cover design for Vol. VIII (January, 1806) was by D.Y. Cameron (brother of Kate Cameron, a contemporary of the Macdonald sisters); the remaining artists were those associated with the Glasgow School ("The Glasgow Boys") which included A. Frew, D. Gauld, F. Newbery (Headmaster, GSA), George Pirie, E. Hornel, George Henry, E.A. Walton, James Guthrie and John Lavery.

"It is also interesting to note the parallels between one of the essays in the Yellow Book, "Woman — Wives or Mothers, By a Woman" and Patrick Geddes' article on "The Moral Evolution of Sex" published in Buergreen two years later, where both discuss the distinction between the housemather and new woman and woman's productionated role of wife or mother in very similar terms. (The Yellow Book, Vol. III, October, 1894, pp. 11-18; and Buergreen, Semmer, 1895, pp. 73-85. Another male writer contributed "The Girl of the Putare" (an article dealing with the same issues), in the Universal Review, Vol. VII, no. 25, May-August, 1890, pp. 40-64.

⁵⁷One writer in Magazine of Art points out that "to be a devout Decadent, too, you must not only be wiched; you must be worse — as Punch would say — you must be velgar. Mr. Beerdeley has a trick of superimposing one style on another — Japanese on mediaeval, mediaeval on Caltic. That does not matter so long as he has the genius to unify; but what does matter is that the groundwork of them all should be Cockney. ..." (Margaret Armour, "Aubery Beardeley and the Decadents," Magazine of Art, 1966-67, p. 10.)

¹⁶To this one might add the Mercery symbolism of the Delgian Symbolist writer, Maurice Masterlinck. Research indicates that Margaret (who was Secont in German) was known to have Masterlinck novels in her home c. 1997 and archivel papers and letters of friends remark on the parallels between Margaret's symbolism and the mystical ambience of Masterlinck's writing. A case might be made for a connection between A Pond by Presen and Masterlinck's 1999 Server Chander, particularly the languid, motol, and conserved stancephere viewed through the green vindows of the between; and one passage which reads:

"Perhaps there is a tramp on a throne You have the idea that corsars are waiting on a pond, And that antedilurian beings are going to invade towns."

(Jothro Bithell, Life and Writings of Maurice Masterlinck. (London: Walter Scott Publishing Co. Ltd., 1913), p. 26. Masterlinck's play The Intruder which appeared in La Wallonie in January of 1800 also refers to a pond in which ownes are afraid, fish dive, and roses shed their leaves; and in 1801 his Seven Princesses playlet, from which Margaret adapted her 1906 gesso panels by the same name, speaks of green ponds black with shadows over willow-hung canals (ibid, pp. 55-56). While Margaret's friends noted the presence of Masterlinck's works in her home, most of these observations date from the very late 1800's or early 1900's by which time influence was clearly illustrated by adoption of his titles as well as the imagery.

*Glassow Evening News, 29 January 1805.

ergress cuttings, May 1806. The writer claimed that the "striking figure of a girl in flowing yellow skirt and great black hat, and with the nestest little red shoe suggesting the natural pose of the figure" was by far the most artistic and effective poster; Dudley Hardey's Gaisty Girl was another "capital example" of a good poster.

erThe extent to which Beardsley and the Yellow Book had become synonymous for decadence is illustrated by an article which appeared in an 1996 issue of Meganine of Art. "Mr. Beardsley's technique is masterly," a writed noted; but "It is from the spirit of his work that the great black, damning shadow falls that, to many eyes, is total exlipse. A certain grossess, which revolts one even in his troublight of inesimate things, gets free rein in his men and women, notably in those of The Yellow Book period. . .." (Armour, p. 10).

"Devid and Francine Irwin, Scottish Pointers at Home and Abroad 1700-1900 (London: Faber and Faber, 1975), pp. 36-38.

"Six menths prior to the controversial GSA Club Exhibition, a Glasgow print-celler attempted to display engravings by prominent British artists, only to have them selend by the Chief Constable who declased them unfit for public impection. Six Producick Leighten's Beth of Popule, Macher's Syrine, Watter Diana and Bedgminn, Poynier's Vielt to Association and Seleman's Crybons and Judgment of Puris was withdrawn under the guide of a local act. The Magazine of Art demanded retribution:-

The involves of the insult to the distinguished pointers in quastion exceeds only the impedance of the allocal to the public of Gaugerr who, whetever they may be, are set, or do not chaim to be, more early decided then the inhelitents of the other cities of the Buyles. We are used to this set of thing from the Pharisees of some Western State of America; but from a city which bearts a school of art that is to be rechoned with in present status of the arts in Great Britain, we expected no such humiliation, no such scandal."

Sir Leighton added that in Glasgow, the dignity and beauty of the noblest work of creation — the human form — awahened only suggestions of the obscane; . . ."only time and the increasing influence of the more sulightened citizens of Glasgow can be looked to in order to bring about a more wholesome and cleaner state of mind." ("Art in May: Parochialism and the Nude," Magazine of Art, May 1804, p. xxxi.)

⁴⁷This mixture of Hague and Barbison works recurs in several exhibitions from the late 1870's to 1960's, and is a striking taste because it is so uniform throughout Scotland — especially in Glasgow — and because it contrasts so strongly with the taste of provincial England for English art, in particular for the Pre-Raphaelites. (Elizabeth Bird, "International Glasgow," Counsisseur, Vol. 163, no. 736, August 1973, p. 266.) For a thorough discussion on the history of Glasgow's major exhibitions, see Parilla and Juliet Kinchin, Glasgow's Great Exhibitions: 1908–1902–1938–1968. (Oxon: White Cochade Publishing, 1968)

"The most vital period for this group, which included W.Y. MacGregor, James Guthrie, E.A. Walton, R. Macaulay Stevenson, George Henry and E.A. Hornel, hasted from approximately 1905-1906. Their econotoxics activities, inspired by Whistler, called for rejection of the romantic and continuental literary style of their academic colleagues; instead they attempted to couste works of intrinsic beauty based on their experiences of ordinary events, human activities and familiar landscape which did not require a religious or literary message. Henry and Hornel were best known for their Japanese-Impressionist style which resulted from their trip to Japan in 1803-64. Thomas Howarth, Charles Rennis Machintock: 1868-1866 (Toronto: Art Gallary of Outario, 1878), p. 9. See also Chapter 6, "Glangow School," in William Hardle Scottist Painting 1837-1838 (London: Studio Vista, 1976), pp. 72-63.

⁶⁴Francis H. Nowbery, Introduction to David Martin's The Glasgow School of Puinting (London: George Bell & Sons, 1897), p. xxiii. Nowbery also claimed that Glasgow was devoid of the controlling power of London's Royal Academy and the strong opinion of its cultured lay community; therefore its artists had always been free to pursue any subject matter and style.

Winter/Spring, 1977.

⁶⁰For example, C.P. Anstruther contributed an extensive two-part essay which explored some of the more accessible svenues open to women artists, in "Wemen's Work in Art Industries" (Vol. 1, June 1886 - May 1888, pp. 131-133 and 180-180).

"Bignificantly, some of the bay contributors later assumed major roles in the neuror particularle; notably Glasson White with the Studie and Patrick Goddes with the Boorgroon. "Glesson White, "Students' Work at South Konsington, August 1880," Scottish Art Review, Vol. II, no. 15, August 1880, p. 132.

71/bid., p. 131.

⁷³/bid. Francis Nowbery responded to the article, arguing that no antique drawing in the exhibition displayed half the "laborious detail" and "nigging petty work" demanded of a student working in the Royal Academy schools. ("Students' Work at South Kensington — A Reply," Scottisk Art Review, Vol. II, no. 19, December 1999, p. 108.

⁷²Glesson White, "The Arts and Crafts Exhibition, 1806 (Third Notice)," Studie, Vol. IX, no. 45, December 1806, p. 202. White admitted that "the spooky school" was a nickname not wholly unmerited. Charles Mackintosh is also mentioned briefly as being under the same influence which White inferred might be "the bogiest of bogie books by Hokusei."

¹⁴Prem 1885 The Artist adopted a new large format and a mass of illustrations, as well as a new form of title, The Artist, Photographer & Decorator, An Mustrated Monthly Journal of Applied Art, changing again in 1886 to The Artist, An Mustrated Monthly Record of Arts, Crafte & Industries. The latter two mass changes were probably a sellection on the full mass of the Studio, the format of which it attempted to adopt as a response to the success of the Studio. (Simon Jervis, The Penguin Dictionery of Design and Designers, (Aylesbury, Penguin Books Ltd., 1984), p. 32.)

"Glesson White, "The Arts and Crafts Exhibition (Third Notice)," p. 204.

"Glesson White, "Some Glasgow Designers and Their Work" (Part I), the Studie, Vol. XI, no. 52, July 1997, pp. 88-89.

¹⁷E. Lynn Linton, "The Wild Woman as Politicians," *Nineteenth Century*, Vol. XXX, no. 173, March 1860, p. 79.

¹⁰E. Lynn Linton, "The Wild Women as Social Insurgents," *Nineteenth Century*, Vol. XXX, no. 176, October 1801, pp. 600-601. See also Mona Caird, "Defence of So-Called Wild Women," *Nineteenth Century*, Vol. 31, May 1868, pp. 811-639.

19 Bid, p. 601.

¹⁰In the poon about the Now Woman the writer refers to her as "ground-spectared at the kness," which is perhaps a reference to the faminists who made the news downlaws by playing flotball in 'orthodox inicians and sim-pair'. Mod notes such a reference in Glasgow Bouning Ness, November 14, 1804. (Bird, "Ghouls & Gaugipes," p. 14.)

"These many of the sames of Musicators and writers were perfect by initials only, it is impossible to determine the properties of female and main contributors. However it is sub to conclude that the Mudio included contributers, more female artists and features devoted solely to degle female artists then other publications, notably Meganius of Art and Art Journal. As an example, a regular section entitled "From Gallery, Studio and Mart" featured a series of "At Home" invitations designed by an association of women from the '91 Art Club which discussed the work without the usual selfix ". . .for a woman." Figure 13, which portrays a very straightforward version of a ghost shows the vast difference in focus and style between more typical students' work and the "ghoul-like" designs of the Macdonald sisters. Studie, Vol. III, no. 15, June 1804.

¹³Bryan Holme, grandson of the Stadie's founder Charles Holme, states that the "How to do it" series were begun in the 1999's as an attempt to selvage declining interest in the publication due to the war and depression. "We told currentwe that the only excess Stadie could have for being so "commercial" as to publish technical books was to make our "How to's" more glamourous than those on any other publisher's list." (Bryan Holme, The Studie: A Bibliography of the first Pifty Years (1895-1945) (London: Faber & Faber, 1975), p. 4.

¹⁵Bid., pp. 6-7. The Studio's circulation included Russia, Germany, Spain, Austria and Japan. Holme also states that the newly perfected holdone reproduction process contributed to its quality: paintings and photographs could now be printed in continuous type through a photo-engraving, instead of a line engraving which had required enjo-artists to render a picture in line for printing (ibid., p. 1).

•Fin the period 1800-1916 there were at least twenty articles on artists who had gradented from the GSA, the majority of whom were female. In 1900 Prancis Newbery also contributed an article on the GSA.

"Although Glesson White's articles were precipitated by the Macdonald sisters' decorative work completed sub-squart to their attendence at the GEA, the distorted famale imagery was still central to the design and sufficiently radical to prove consume.

sections White, "Some Glasgow Designers and Their Work" (Part I), the Studie, Vol. XI, no. 52, July 1997, p. 88.

er field. Hermann Muthesius, a personal friend of Margaret and Cherles. Machintesh, reiterated this when he commented on their work in 1982:

"The human figure appears to be segarded as material marely for indeleting a tasks for soft flowing lines. At need it is impossibly implicant out or otherwise altered, and yet at the same time it is always made descentive. It has been conventionalised in the same way as the linght pottern designess have conventionalised flowers. It is compared into all corts of strange positions in order to help out a sequired note in the deconstion. Here we have the very last word on the 'descentive line', the primery origin of which is to be rought for in line and."

Hermann Muthesian, forowood to the Portfolio of Denwings (1982) for the House for an Ast Lover, reprinted in Charles Rennie Machintoch (London: Architectural Association, 1981), p. 7. "In another article the Studio also stated that "the GSA shows the accomplished direction of its Headmaster has resulted in a very large increase of passes and awards in the National Competition, when 33 primes fall to its students. These included 6 medals for design, 2 for life studies, 2 for architecture, and 2 for modelling. In addition to these there is a list of honours too long to quote." (Vol. 2, no. 7, October 1893, p. 37)

SO ALL

"The Macdonald sisters, Machintosh, MacNair, and the Rasburn sisters (Lucy and Agnes) were members of a group of friends whose youthful spirit was reflected in the name they selected for themselves.

"Quoted in King, The Scotlish Women's Suffrage Movement, p. 14.

¹⁰*Ibid.*, pp. 13-14.

"The Catalogue to Glasgow Girk: Women in the Art School 1800-1900 (Glasgow School of Art, July 14-August 31, 1998) seliers to an entry (No. 50) by Dalay McGlashan, c. 1998 for a "Glasgow Style" Aesthetic Dress as described above. Prancis Newbery's Press Cuttings Book contains summerous eccurpts from newspapers which selier to the dramatic dress and style of his wife and the famale GSA students. For example, the "living pictures" of his maidens attised in quaint and queer and nondescript garments"; the "southstic attise of the damate" (Glasgow Beening News, May 22, 1995). Justic Newbery's daughter also mentions the exceptional and unconventional quality of dothes made and worn by her mother, Ann MacBoth, and Margaset Maclausid: "Anybody can be different nowedays but you can't imagine how distinctive this was in these days and how outrageous to ordinary Glasgow citizen." (Bedford and Devise, "Remembering Charles Remais Machintoh," Counsisser; Vol. 183, no. 736, August 1973, p. 206)

^{64"}A Week with the Jim-Jammers (By Our Own Weird One)," Saint, December 2, 1865 (Press Cuttings Book), p. 61.

⁴⁶Quoted in Hardie, p. 201.

CONCE SHORE

"Gelocida Pollock, "Women, Art and Ideology: Questions for Peminist Art Historians - II: Academies of Art: Nakod Power," Women's Art Journal, Vol. 4, no. 1, Spring/Summer 1965, p. 46.

"Denvic, "Role of the Studio," p. 236.

"Will, p. 200. Durvie states that this accounted for the decline and eventual despressance elimogenians such as Art Journal, Artist and Portfolio

"Art in November," Megasine of Art, November 1888, p. v.

"Quoted in Bird, "Ghouls & Gaspipes," p. 15, as Glasgow Buening News, November 16, 1894.

"Linda Dowling, "The Decadent and the New Woman in the 1800's," *Ninetoenth Century Piction*, Vol. 33, March 1979, p. 436. Dowling's article provides a thorough discussion of the impact of these stigmas and the manner in which other kinds of dailys and periodicals perpetuated them.

Tit is interesting to note that this promotion of foreign artists continued after the first World War, notwithstanding that British artists had by then become insular and derivative, contributing little to the great upsurge of avant-garde art in Burope and America. Against this background, one source stated, the Studio had difficulty in acting as a unifying force in the arts but it still continued to reflect the excitement of new movements, supporting and encouraging the work of younger British artists. Bryan Holme, The Studie: A Bibliography of the First Fifty Years (1893-1845) (London: Faber & Faber, 1975), p. 7.

"Quoted in Juliet Kinchen, "Glasgow-Budapest, 1902," Chorles Rennie Machintosh Neuelstier, no. 41, Autumn 1984.

⁴J. Meier-Greek, Entwichtungspeechichte der modernen Kunst, I-III, Stuttgart, Vol. II, 1904-05, p. 200, quoted in Jude Burkhauser, "Doers of the Word. . . Towards the 'New Eve', Glasgow Girir: Women in the Art School 1806-1900, p. 20.

"Glasgow Beening News, November 17, 1804, p. 3.

"Hermann Muthesius, 1902.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

Anscombe, Isabelle, and Charlotte Gere. Arts and Crafts in British and America. London: Academy Editions, 1978.

. A Women's Touck: Women in Design from 1868 to Present Day. London: Viking, 1984.

- Alexander, Mary Jean. Hendbook of Decorative Design and Ornament. New York: Tudor Publishing, 1965.
- Aslin, Elizabeth. The Aesthetic Movement: Prolude to Art Nouveau. London: Encalibur Books, 1969.
- Bain, George. The Methods of Construction of Coltic Art. Glasgow: Wm. MacLellan & Co., 1961.
- Barnicost, John. A Concise History of Posters. London: Thames and Hudson, 1972.
- Billchille, Roger. Mechinisch Wetercolors. London: Carter Nash Cameron Ltd., 1978.

- Bied, Liz. "Threading the Beads: Women in Art in Glasgow 1870-1920," in Unchartered Live: Burects from Scottish Women's Experiences, 1850-1992. Glasgow: Univ. of Glasgow, 1963.
- Bithell, Jothso. Life and Writings of Mourice Masterlinck. London: Walter Scott Publishing Co. Ltd., 1913.
- Black, Jane. Les XX and Belgian Avant-Gardian 1868-1884. Ann Arbor, Mich: UMI Research Press, 1994.
- Bosis, Bliem. Art and Labour: Rushin, Morris and the Craftsman Ideal in America. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1986.
- Becohe, Cheis. Signe for the Times: Symbolic Realism in the Mid-Victoria Workl. London: Gauge Allan & Uzwin, 1984.
- Bushanan, William. Mashintool, Newbory, and the Building of the Glasgow School of Art. Unpublished manuscript, November 1968.

- Callen, Anthen. Angel in the Studie: Women in the Arts and Crafts Movement, 1879-1914. London: Astragal Books, 1979.
- Caw, James L. Scottish Pointing Past and Present 1630-1908. Bath: Reprint 1975 by Kingsmond Reprints.
- Clark, Macdonald. Meurice Meeterlinck, Poet and Philanthropist. London: George Allen & Unwin Ltd., 1915.
- Davidson, P. Wylie. Educational Metalcraft A Practical Treatise on Repouse, Fine Chasing, Silveromithing Jewellery and Bnamelling. London: Longmans, Green & Co., 1913.
- Delevoy, Robert L. Symbolists and Symbolism. London: MacMillan London Ltd., 1978.
- Denviz, Bernard. The Late Victorians: Art, Design and Society, 1859-1910. London: Longman, 1966.
- Dresser, Christopher. Principles of Decorative Design. London: Academy Editions, 1973.
- Durant, Stuart. Ornament: A Survey of Decoration Since 1830. London: Macdonald & Co., 1986.
- Persbee, Ann. A History of Design from the Victorian Brs to the Present. New York: van Nostrand Reinhold, 1970.
- Gerhardus, Maly and Distinied. Symbolism and Art Nousses: Sense of Impending Crisis, Refinament of Sensibility and Life Robern in Beauty. Oxford: Phaidon, 1979.
- Gillon, Edmund V. Jr. Art Nouveeu, en Anthology of Design and Illustration from the Studio. New York: Dover Publications, 1989.
- Goldwater, Robert. Symbolism. New York: Harper & Row, 1979.
- Greer, Germaine. The Obstacle Race. London: Sesker and Warburg, 1979.
- Grigg, Joselyn. Charles Rennie Machintesh. Glasgow: Richard Drew Publishing Ltd., 1987.
- Halls, W.D. Mourice Masterlinck: A Study of His Life and Thought. Oxford: Clausaden Press, 1960.
- Haleby, Julian. Soottich Watercoloure 1748-1848. London: B.T. Beteford Lot., 1996.
- Hardie, William. Soutish Painting 1897-1900. London: Studio Vista, 1976.
- Miten, Timethy. The Pro-Rephasilies. New York: Herry N. Abrams Inc., 1970.

- Howarth, Thomas. Cheries Rennie Machintosh and the Modern Movement. London: Routledge & Kegan Paul, 2nd ed., 1977.
- Holme, Bryan. The Studie: A Bibliography of the First Fifty Years (1893-1945). London: Sime & Reed, 1978.
- Irwin, David and Francina. Scottish Pointers at Home and Abroad 1700-1900. London: Faber and Faber, 1975.
- Kinchin, Perilla and Juliet. Glasgou's Great Bubibitions: 1888-1991-1911-1938-1968. Oxon: White Cockade Publishing, 1988.
- King, Elepeth. The Scottish Women's Suffrage Movement. Glasgow: David J. Clark Ltd., 1985.
- Lambourne, Lionel. Utopien Craftomen: The Arts & Crafts Movement from the Cotswolds to Chicago. London: Astragal Books, 1980.
- Larner, Gerald and Celia. The Glasgow Style. Edinburgh: Paul Harris Publishing, 1979.
- Loods, E.T. Collic Ornoment in the British Isles. Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1933.
- Lothaby, W.R. Architecture, Mysticion and Myth. New York: Macmillan & Co., 1802.
- Lucie-Smith, Edward. Symbolist Art. London: Thames and Hudson, 1972.
- MacCarthy, Piona. A History of British Design, 1830-1970. London: George Allen & Unwin, 1979.
- Macland, Robert. Charles Rennie Machintosh, Architect and Artist. London: R.P. Dutton, 1963.
- MacMillan, Andrew. Some Designs by C.R. Machintosh. The Architectural Association, London: E.G. Hond Ltd., 1961.
- Madeen, Stephenie Techudi. Sources of Art Nouveau. New York: George Wittenbern Inc., 1965.
- Masterlinch, Maurice. Wiedom and Desting. Translated by Alfred Sutro. New York: Dodd, Meed & Co., 1918.

. On Amereen, and Other Recept: Three Transcendental Thinkers - Amereen, Novalis, Repetroack. Translated by montators J. Masse, Part Washington, NY: Kennikat Press, 1967.

- Mahoney, Patrick. The Magic of Masterlinck. New York: Kraus Reprint Co., 1969.
- Martin, David. The Glasgow School of Painting. London: George Bell & Sons, 1807.
- Miall, Bernard. Poems by Maurice Masterlinck, Done into English Verse. London: Methuen & Co., 1915.
- Morris, Talwin. "Concerning the Work of Margaret Macdonald, Frances Macdonald, Charles MacIntosh and Herbert McNair: An Appreciation." Unpublished manuscript, 1879, Collection of Glasgow Art Galleries & Museums, Glasgow, Scotland.
- Mullins, Edwin. The Arts of Britsin. London: Phaidon, 1983.
- Newbery, Francis H. Introduction to The Glasgow School of Painting by David Martin. London: George Bell & Sons, 1897.
- Parker, Rossika, and Griselda Pollock (ed.). Old Mistresses: Women, Art and Ideology. London: Routledge & Kegan Paul, 1981.
- Pevsner, Nikolaus. Art Neuseau in Britain. London: The Arts Council, 1965.

_____. Piencers of Modern Design from William Morris to Welter Gropius. London: Penguin Books Ltd., 1980.

Pierre, Jose. Symbolism. London: Eyre Methuen Ltd., 1979.

- Smoote, Rone. Signe, Symbole & Ornamente. New York: van Nostrand Reinhold, 1975.
- Spelts, Alexander. The Styles of Ornement. New York: Dover Publications, 1960.
- Spencer, Robin. The Aesthetic Movement: Theory and Practice. London: Studio Vista, 1972.
- Taylor, Una. Meurice Masterlinck: A Critical Study. London: Martin Secker, 1914.
- Thomas, Edward. Mouries Masterlinck. London: Methuan & Co., 1911.

Warner, Marina. Alone of All Her Son: The Myth and the Cult of the Virgin Mary. London: Quartet Books Ltd., 1978.

Werner, Martin. Incular Art: An Annotated Bibliography. Builtin: G.K. Halls & Co., 1964.

- Whittick, Arnold. Symbols for Designers: A Handbook on the Application of Symbols and Symbolism to Design. London: Crosby Lockwood & Son, 1935.
- Witthower, Rudolf. Allegery and Migration of Symbols. London: Thames & Hudson, 1977.
- Yeldham, Charlotte Elisabeth. "Women Artists in 19th Century France and England: Their Art Education, Exhibition Opportunities and Membership of Exhibiting Societies and Academies, with an assessment of the subject matter of their work and summary biographies" (Ph.D. Diss., Courtauld Institute, 1984).

PERIODICALS

- Allen, Grant. "The Girl of the Future." The Universal Review 7, no. 25 (May-August 1890): 49-64.
- Anderson, David. "Art and the Common People." Magazine of Art (1888): 104-106.
- Annand, Louise. "A Film on Charles Rennie Mackintosh." Scottish Art Review IX, no. 4 (1964): 26-37, 28-29, and 23.
- Armour, Margaret, "Aubrey Beardsley and the Decadents." Megasine of Art (1886-06): 9-12.
- "Art Magazines of America." Studio 1, no. 4 (July 1803): 143.
- Bain, Margaret. "Scottish Women in Politics." Chepman Magazine VI, no. 3-4 (Summer 1990): 4-0.
- Barnes, Harry. "The Mackintosh Circle: Part I, the Newberys." Chories Rennic Machintosh Society Newsletter, no. 29 (Spring/Summer 1981).
- Bedford, June, and Ivor Device. "Remembering Charles Rennie Mackintosh: A Recorded Interview with Mrs. Mary Sturrock." Conneissour 183, no. 736 (August 1973): 300-306.
- Billchille, Regar. "Plower Drawings by CRM." Charles Rennic Machintosh Society Neusletter, no. 14 (Winter-Spring 1977).
 - "The Machintosh Clecke, Part IV: James Berbert MacNeir 1900-1902." Charles Rennis Machintosh Society Neusletter, no. 33 (Autumn 1902).

and Poter Verge. "Charles Renais Machintosh and the Austrian Art Revival." Durlington CXIX (November 1977): 730-746. Bird, Elisabeth. "International Glasgow." Connoisseur 183, no. 738 (August 1973): 248-256.

"Ghouls and Gas Pipes: Public Reaction to Early Work of "The Four"." Scottish Art Review XIV, no. 4 (1975): 13-16.

- Blackie, Walter W. "Memories of Charles Rennie Mackintosh." Scottish Art Review XI, no. 4 (1968): 6-11.
- Buchanan, George. "A Galloway Landscape." Scottish Art Review VII, no. 4 (1960): 13-21.
- Buchanan, William. "Japanese Influence on Charles Rennie Mackintesh." Charles Rennie Machintesh Society Neusletter, no. 25 (Spring 1990).

"The Machintosh Circle, Part III: Machintosh, John and Jessie Keppie. Charles Rennie Machintosh Society Neusletter, no. 32 (mid-Summer 1982).

- Buckley, Cheryl. "Made in Patriarchy: Toward a Feminist Analysis of Women and Design." Design Issues III, no. 2 (1986): 3-14.
- Caird, Mona. "Defence of the So-Called Wild Women." Nineteenth Century S1, no. 183 (May 1893): 811-829.
- Carr, Richard. "Machintosh Brigade: A review of the piethora of small exhibitions in Scotland on Machintosh and his contemporaries." Building Design (London), no. 657 (September 16, 1963): 20-31.
- Contury Guild. The Hobby Horse (Scotland), I (1886); II (1887); III (1888); IV (1889).
- Cinamon, Gerald. "Talwin Morris, Blackie and the Glasgow Style." The Private Library, 3d ser., 16:1 (Spring 1967).
- Crane, Walter. "Design In Two Parts" (Part II), Meganine of Art (1883): 131.

. "Modern Decorative Art at Turin: General Impressions." Measure of Art (London) 26 (1982): 488-483.

- Davey, Poter. "Machintosh Re-swahaned." Architectural Review CLXXI/1694 (June 1962): 67-60.
- Davidson, Hamish R. "Memories of Charles Rennie Machintosh." Scottish Art Review XI, no. 4 (1998): 2-6.

- Davidson, Poter Wylie. "Memories of Mackintosh." From an unpublished autobiography printed in Charles Rennic Machintosh Society Neusletter, no. 22 (Summer 1979).
- Dowling, Linda. "The Decadent and the New Woman in the 1890's." Nineteenth Century Piction 38 (March 1979): 434-453.
- Filler, Martin. "Mackintosh: Prophet of Pure Perfection." House and Gorden 155, no. 3 (March 1963): 140-155.
- Games, Stephen. Review of Machintoch and his Contemporaries, by P. Nuttgens, Charles Rennie Machintoch Society Neusletter, no. 48 (Spring 1968).
- Gear, Josephone. "Trapped Women: Two Sister Designers, Margaret and Frances Macdonald." Heresies 1 (Winter 1978): 48-51.
- Geddes, Patrick. "The Sociology of Autumn, Pt. VI: How decadent Art and Literature normally develop their colour, and produce their decay." *Everyrean* (Autumn 1895): 27-38.

_____. "The Moral Evolution of Sex." *Everyveen* (Summer 1896):

- Gibbs, Robert J. "Machintosh's Book Designs." Charles Rennie Machintosh Society Neusletter, no. 12 (Summer 1976).
- Hardie, William R. "E.A. Hornel Reconsidered." Scottish Art Review XI, no. 4 (1966): 22-36.
- Hatton, Brian. "Machintosh: Man of the North." Architectural Review 174 (November 1983): 4.
- Hellier, Henry. "Odd Man Out." Scottish Art Review XI, no. 4 (1968): 18-21.
- Hiatt, Charles. "A Note on the Decoration of the Day." Studie 3, no. 18 (September 1894): 164.
- Hunt, Holman. "The Proper Mode and Study of Drawing," Megasine of Art (1801): 80, 116.
- Izvine, Alen. "Revealing Machintosh," zeview of Charles Rennic Machintosh: The Complete Purniture, Drawings and Interior Designs, by Rogar Billelith, Architectural Review CLXVIII (July 1980): 63.
- Irwin, David. Review of The Glasgow Boys, by R. Billchiffs, Charles Rennie Machinisch Society Newsistler, 20. 43 (Summer 1986).
- Johnson, Diane Chaimess. "The Studie: A Contribution to the '90's." Apollo SL (March 1970): 199-808.

- Kinchin, Juliet. "Glasgow-Budapest, 1902." Charles Rennie Machintosh Society Newsletter, no. 41 (Autumn 1985).
- Knopff, Fernand. "Some English Art Works at the 'Livre Esthetique' at Brussels." Studio III, no. 13 (April 1894): 1-83.
- Larson, Philip. "Glasgow & Chicago: Stencils and Other Prints." The Print Collector's Neusletter X, no. 1 (March-April 1979): 2-7.
- Linton, E. Lynn. "The Wild Women and Politicians." Nineteenth Century 30, no. 173 (March 1801): 79-65.
- . "The Wild Women as Social Insurgents." Ibid., no. 176 (October 1891): 596-605.
- The Magazine: November, 1803; April No. 1804; Autumn 1804; Spring No. 1805.
- Mackintosh, C.R. "Cabbages in an Orchard." The Magazine (April 1804).
- MacMillan, Andrew. "Charles Rennie Mackintosh: An Underestimated Pioneer. a Mainstream Forerunner." AAQ 12, no. 3 (1980): 4-10.
- Mainds, Allan D. "Charles Rennie Mackintosh." The Listener, 19 July 1933, pp. 98-100.
- McKeans, Charles. "The Influence of Machintosh in the 1930's." Charles Remain Machintosh Society Neusletter, no. 4 (Autumn 1987).
- Mulholland, Mary. "Quirks of Time." Country Life (London) CLXIV-4234 (31 August 1978): 590-01.
- Mullaly, Helen. "Spanning the Conturies." Apollo 165 :: 0. 184 (June 1977): 503.
- "From Fair to Festival." Apollo 112, ... 223 (September 1960): 207.
- Muthesius, H. "Die Glasgower Kunstbewegung: Charles R. Machintosh und Margaret Macdonald-Machintosh." Debevative Kunst IX (March 1902): 193-217.
- "New Publications: Le Morte & Arthur, by Sir Thomas Mallary, and Salome, by Occar Wilde." Studio II, no. 11 (Pobruary 1994): 183-185.
- Oliver, Cordella. "Jessie M. King & Charles Rennie Machintosh." Charles Rennie Machintosh Society Neusletter, no. 9 (Autumn 1975).
- O'Nell, Eithne. "Hermann Muthesius on Machintosh." Scotlish Art Review XI, no. 4 (1998): 12-17.

- Pennell, Joseph. "A New Illustrator: Aubrey Beardsley." Studio 1, no. 1 (April 1893): 14-19.
- Pollock, Grissida. "Women, Art & Ideology: Questions for Peminist Art Historians." Women's Art Journal 4, no. 1 (1803): 30-47.
- Purnell, Thomas. "Woman and Art." Art Journal (1961): 107.
- Radycki, J. Diane. "The Life of Lady Art Students: Changing Art Education at the Turn of the Century." Art Journal (Spring 1962): 9-13.
- Reskie, Pamela. "The Chelson Years." Charles Rennic Machintosh Society Neusletter, no. 20 (Autumn 1978).
- Shand, P. Morton. "Scenario for a Human Drama: The Glasgow Interlude." Architectural Review LXXVII (January-June 1935): 23-36.
- Sharp, Dannis. "Homage to an Apostle of New Art and Architecture." (Charles Rennie Mackintosh Society 1973-1963: Tenth Anniversary Celebrations and Conference, Glasgow, 22-36 August 1963.) Building (London) 345, no. 7310/36 (September 23, 1963): 24.

. "Mackintosh Belongs to Glasgow." Building (London) 345, no. 7310/38 (September 23, 1983): 25.

- Shepherd, Gillian. "Scottish Women Novelists." Chepman Magazine VI, 20. 3-4 (1990): 50-54.
- Sparrow, W. Shaw. "Herr Toorop's The Three Brides." Studie 1, no. 6 (September 1883): 247-348.
- _____. "English Art and M. Fernand Khnopff." Studie II, no. 12 (March 1894): 209-307.
- Tanner, Ailen. "Some Scottish Women Artists of the Past." Chapman Magazine VI, 202. 3-4 (Summer 1989): 55-61.
- "The Arts and Crafts Exhibition, 1896 (Third Notice)." Studie IX (1896): 189-395.
- Tistaer, Adeline. "Furniture as Architecture: The Contribution of Charles Renaie Machintosh." Journal of Pro-Rephasitic Studies 8, no. 1 (November 1968): 1-87.
- Tonga, John. "Charles Rennie Machintosh: Cultic Innovator." South Art Review Vel., no. 1 (1999): 13-17.

Vergo, Poter. "Fritz Waerndorfer and Josef Holiman." Burlington, 125, no. 964 (July 1963): 402-410.

- Ver Secrum (March 1886; May-June 1886).
- "Voysey, C.F.A., Architect and Designer: An Interview." Studie 1, no. 6 (September 1993): 231.
- White, Glosson. "Some Glasgow Designers and their Work," Part I: 86-100; Part II: 227-236, Studie XI (July 1807).

"Some Glasgow Designers and their Work," Part III, Studio XII (August 1897): 47-51.

Woolner, Thomas. "A Word to Students: Where to Draw the Line," Measure of Art (1892): 7.

EXHIBITION CATALOGUES

- Architectural Association, London. Charles Rennie Machintosh, London, March 1961.
- Art Gallery of Ontario. Charles Rennie Machintosh 1868-1988. Text by Thomas Howarth. November-December 1978.
- Arts Council of Britain. Art Neuveau in Britain. Introduction by Nikolaus Pevener, 1965 ??
- Billcliffe, Roger, and Elizabeth Bird. Glasgow 1900. The Fine Art Society Ltd., Glasgow, June-July 1979.
- Buchanan, William. Mr. Henry and Mr. Hornel visit Japan. Scottish Arts Council, Glasgow, December 1978 - January 1979.
- Carluccio, Luigi. The Secred and Profene in Symbolist Art. Art Gallery of Outario, Toronto, November 1960.
- Classadon & Parkin Gallacies, London. Artists of the Yellow Book and the Circle of Occar Wilde. London, 1983.
- Ediabungh Fustival 1968. Charles Rennie Machintoch (1968-1986) Architesture, Design and Painting Introduction, notes and catalogues by Andrew McLaren Young. Ediabungh, August-September 1968.

Glasgow Art Club. Bloventh Annuel Bubibilion. Glasgow, 1883.

- Glasgow Art Gallery & Museum. Scottish Painting 1880-1930. Glasgow, December 1973 - January 1974.
- Glasgow Museums and Art Galleries. The Glasgow Style 1890-1920. Glasgow, July-October 1984.
- Glasgow Print Studio Gallery. Cherics Rennie Machintosh: Scotland Street School - A New Survey. Introduction by A. Machillan. June 1980.
- Glaspow School of Art. Glasgow Girls: Women in the Art School 1800-1920. Machintosh Mussum, Glasgow School of Art, Glasgow, July-August 1988.
- Glasgow Society of Lady Artists. A Centenery Bubibition to celebrate the Jounding of the Glasgow Society of Lady Artists in 1882. Collins Gallery, Glasgow, September 1982.
- Harrie, Ann Sutherland, and Linda Nochlin. Women Artists 1550-1950. Los Angeles County Museum of Art, New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 1984.
- Helensburgh & District Art Club. West of Scotland Women Artsts 25th Anniversary Loan Bahibition 1951-1978. Helensburgh, June-July 19??
- Macharlane, Piona C. and Elizaboth F. Arthur. Glasgow School of Art Embroidery 1884-1990. Glasgow Mussums and Art Galleries, 1990.
- McLellan Gellecies. Cherles Rennie Mechinteeh-Mergeret Mecdonald Machinteeh Memorial Bahibition. Glangow, 1933.
- Rockie, Pamela. Mergeret Mecdonald Mechinteeh. Hunterian Art Gallery, University of Glasgow, November 1963 - January 1964.
- Walker Art Gallery. J.H. MacNair in Glasgow and Liverpool. Introduction by Roger Billcliffe, Liverpool, 1977.

M
Ē
Ľ
5

j A Ě

No. of No. 1 Awards by D. Given Stee		_	institute a for Bosocrable Mention	Glass Window 1st Prize 1
No. Rec'd. by Penale Comments Students	2 (one of which was Frances) 26 20	•	•	1

130.
Comments	(one of which was Margaret)	Medal gives with the comment that "The award would have	even numer on he he poor encrution and very disagreeable color, which mar an otherwise good design." Enamineer: Lewis Day, William Morris, F. Shields		Berbert MacNeir.
	815	10	10 07	***	8
No. of Awards Gives	- 2 9	1	25	244	~ X
Award	iii Aaa	Brone Medal Brone Medal	Ind class General Award		The class
Yes Brainston	Line Appendix Land Provincian Under Connect Province Double	Pottery During	Armend Lond Received	AN Arment Jaral Brantantin Denter From the Antique Printer in Monochrone Deter Branen Step	Viewer (

Comments	(Comment by Examiners: "bold and clear in its conception.)	tions. The following are expected to submit work for Advanced Local tions. The following are emplanent figures for male and female Manual Man Manual Man 180 200 201 201 200 201 200 200 200 200 200 200 200 200 200 200
No. Rec'd. by Penale Students	31	ta anglandar o an
No. of Awards Given	8-	Were connected The following a 198 198 204 204
Award	ist dae ist prise	Li numeri Li numeri Li li numeri Li li numeri Li numeri
Brominetion	Dening in Light and Shade (Advanced Rage) Deniga: Toposity Manging	According to the GEA Records Rectioned Con- training and Yestooned Con- Line Con- Con- Line Con- Line Con- Con- Con- Con- Con- Con- Con- Con-
Yes		

132.



Margaret Macdenald, Jerran (Pen, ink, pencil and wi Prom The Magazine, Ag Pig. 1





Pig. 2 Program Mandemahl, Chraffishen (n. 1988-00) (Darigen for second descentions, enighted boot) From the Mayanine, April 1984



Fig. 4 Detail of Crusifision





Fig. 7 Edward Dunne-Jones and William Mettin, Love Loading the Pflyrim (c. 1993) (Collaborative design for stained glass and instatry)



135.



Fig. 10 Presses Machandi, Marie Program for the Chapter School of art "At Roma," Recember SK, 1885 (1888) (Lithegraph or Rec Mork, 18.1 = 11.8 cm)



136.



Fig. 12 Manyawat Macdonald, Invitation Card for an "At Home" for the Glasgow School of Art Chub, 25th November (c. 1883) (Lithograph or line block, 13.1 = 15.6 cm)







Charles Reasts Machinesh, Marraet Moon (1992) (Panel, veterssier, 35.5 - 37.6 cm)

Fig. 13 Allen Wenfertel, Berten for die 91 Art Chib "At Home"

137.



Fig. 15 Charles Resain Machintonh, Invitation to the Glasgow School of Art Club "At Home," 19th November, 1898 (Blue ink, 12.4 = 21.7 cm)



Fig. 16 C.P.M. Varray, Davies for Walkappy (a.1985) From the Hade L. m. 6 (September 1986): 221

te Bene and



Fig. 17 Jan Tourup, The Three Brides (1995) (Charceal and colored punch, 78 - 98 cm) From the Studie I, no. 5 (August 1993): 547



Fig. 28 Charles Brate Maddates, Derins for Diplome enterfell by Charger School of Art Club (c. 1000-04)









Fig. 22 Agree Resburn, Ex Libris for the Magazine (1894) (Pencil and vesterciler) Prosteniese for the Magazine, April 1894



28 Agene Backyon, The Winned Woman (1984) (Pen and ink disoring) Pressingtons for the Manuslas, 1984-68



Fig. 24 Prances Macdenald, A Pond (1996) (Peacil, pen, watercolor, 32 = 26.8 cm) Prom the Mapseine, November 1894

NAMES OF A CAL

av Qær

₂2

a series

<u>ភ្លេះី</u>ស





Fig. 25 Anonymous, No (1804) (Fun and ink drawing) From the Magazine (April 1804): 30







Fig. 28 Benry Mitchel, Mask and While (c. 1884-84) (Pon deswing) From the Minemine, Spring 1886



ig. 20 Statz Wood, Poredy on Aubroy Beardsby (1804) From the Studie, III, no. 14 (May 1804)